Women's Human Rights Report Series: THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA



Implementation of the Republic of Moldova's Domestic Violence Legislation

A Human Rights Report









Implementation of the Republic of Moldova's Domestic Violence Legislation A Human Rights Report

The Advocates for Human Rights Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation Women's Law Center

> The Advocates for Human Rights Minneapolis







About The Advocates for Human Rights

The mission of The Advocates for Human Rights is to implement international human rights standards in order to promote civil society and reinforce the rule of law. By involving volunteers in research, education, and advocacy, we build broad constituencies in the United States and select global communities. The Advocates has produced more than 75 reports documenting human rights practices in more than 25 countries, and works with partners overseas and in the United States to restore and protect human rights. The Advocates for Human Rights for Human Rights hold Special Consultative Status with the United Nations.

About the Women's Law Center

The Women's Law Center is a non-governmental organization established by a number of women lawyers in 2009. The organization was founded to promote women's human rights by ensuring that a gender perspective is applied during the law-making process and in the implementation of law. The organization has been involved in the advocacy and development of effective legislation on gender equality and domestic violence and is supporting women exposed to domestic violence by providing legal counseling and representation.

About the Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation

The Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation (BGRF) is an NGO of public utility that promotes social equality and women's human rights in Bulgaria through research, education and advocacy programs. The BGRF was founded in June 1998 in Sofia. The team of the Foundation consists of lawyers, academics, and experts in advocacy, education, monitoring violations of human rights, lobbying for legislative changes, preparing publications, and networking. The BGRF has branches in Plovdiv and the Haskovo region, and an office in Veliko Tarnovo. Since 2001, the BGRF has had a youth department. The BGRF is the initiator of and a member of the Alliance for Protection against Domestic Violence in Bulgaria.

The Advocates for Human Rights

330 Second Avenue South, Suite 800 Minneapolis, MN 55401 USA 612-341-3302 hrights@advrights.org www.theadvocatesforhumanrights.org

Women's Law Center

Centrul de Drept al Femeilor Str. Staful Tarii 27, office No. 11 MD-2012, Chisinau, Republice of Moldova Tel/Fax +373 22 23 73 06 office@cdf.md www.cdf.md

Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation

5 Evlogi Georgiev Str. 1142 Sofia, Bulgaria 00-359-(0)2-9635357 office@bgrf.org www.bgrf.org

© 2012 The Advocates for Human Rights All rights reserved. Published 2012

ISBN: 0-929293-71-1

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This report was authored by The Advocates for Human Rights, the Women's Law Center, and the Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation.

Special thanks to the Oak Foundation, the Open Society Institute Human Rights and Governance Program, and the Sigrid Rausing Trust for providing the financial support to produce this report.

Special thanks and acknowledgments are due to: Angelina Zaporojan-Pirgari, Tatiana Catana, Eleonora Grosu, Diana Ionita, Daniela Gorbounova, Iustina Ionescu, Genoveva Tisheva, Beatríz Menanteau, Mary O'Brien, Mary Ellingen, Cheryl Thomas, Rosalyn Park, Helen Rubenstein, and Robin Phillips.

The authors would like to thank the following volunteers, interns, and others: Joyce Boettcher, Kate Bruce, Svetlana Chirita, Liz Cutter, Eleanor Frisch, Elizabeth Hoody, Eleanor Lewis, Diana Menanteau, Victoria Rau, Eleonora Rusnac, and Laura Stecker.

This report is dedicated to the women of the Republic of Moldova.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	
INTRODUCTION	5
POLICE	
ATTITUDES OF POLICE	
TRAINING FOR POLICE	.11
POLICE IMPLEMENTATION OF LAW 45	
Duty to Make a Report	
Psychological Violence Used Against Victims	.13
Delay in Applying for Protective Orders	
Lack of Sufficient Sanctions for Protective Order Violations	
Perpetrator - Police Connections POLICE IMPLEMENTATION OF CRIMINAL CODE ARTICLE 201 ¹	.16
Few Cases Pursued Under Article 201 ¹	
PROSECUTORS	21
LIMITED PROSECUTIONS OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE UNDER THE CRIMINAL CODE	
PROSECUTION OF VICTIMS WHO CLAIM SELF-DEFENSE	
RESPONSE TO VIOLATIONS OF CIVIL OR CRIMINAL PROTECTIVE ORDERS	
JUDICIARY	
Attitudes Of Judges	
JUDICIAL RESPONSE TO "SETTLEMENT" OF CRIMINAL CASES ENDANGERS VICTIMS	
JUDICIAL BARRIERS TO VICTIM REQUESTS FOR PROTECTIVE ORDERS	
JUDICIAL TIMELINESS	
COURTROOM SECURITY	
EVIDENTIARY REQUIREMENTS FOR CIVIL PROTECTIVE ORDERS	
IMPRECISE PROTECTIVE MEASURES	
MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS AND NATIONAL REFERRAL SYSTEM	
POSITIVE MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAM COOPERATION	
NATIONAL REFERRAL SYSTEM DELAYS	34
MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS LACK ADEQUATE RESOURCES	
MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS ARE NEEDED IN URBAN AREAS	
SERVICES FOR DOMESTIC VIOLENCE VICTIMS	37
LOW NUMBERS OF REQUESTS FOR AND LACK OF KNOWLEDGE OF PROTECTIVE ORDERS BY SERVICE	
PROVIDERS	
NOTIFICATION POLICIES ARE DANGEROUS TO VICTIMS.	
LACK OF RESOURCES AND LIMITATIONS OF SHELTERS	
Inadequate Funding for Shelters	
Lack of Dedicated Shelters	
Limited Shelter Capacity	
Age Limits on Children	
Social Assistants Lack Knowledge About Domestic Violence	
HOTLINE NOT ALWAYS AVAILABLE TO VICTIMS WORK WITH AGGRESSORS	
	-
LEGAL ASSISTANCE	
HEALTH CARE INSTITUTIONS	
REALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS LACK KNOWLEDGE ABOUT DOMESTIC VIOLENCE CASES AND THE ABILITY RESPOND EFFECTIVELY	
Law 45's Requirement That Health Care Professionals Report Domestic Violence To Police	
AN OBSTACLE FOR VICTIMS	
Free Medical Care Not Available For All Victims Of Domestic Violence	
FORENSIC SYSTEM CREATES BARRIERS TO VICTIM SAFETY AND OFFENDER ACCOUNTABILITY	
RESPONSE TO CHILDREN.	
	01

NON-COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENT TO REPORT VIOLENCE AGAINST CHILDREN AND UNDERUSE OF	
PROTECTIVE ORDERS	51
SUPERVISED VISITATION REGULATIONS AND FACILITIES NEEDED	52
CONCLUSION	55
RECOMMENDATIONS	57
PRIORITY RECOMMENDATIONS	57
APPENDICES	63
APPENDIX A. CIVIL PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	65
APPENDIX B. LAW 167 ON THE AMENDMENT AND SUPPLEMENTING OF CERTAIN LEGISLATIVE ACTS	77
APPENDIX C. CRIMINAL PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	83
APPENDIX D. CONTRAVENTION CODE PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	
APPENDIX E. FAMILY CODE ARTICLE 53	91
APPENDIX F. COMMENTARY ON THE LAW ON PROTECTION FROM DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	93
APPENDIX G. SUMMARY OF RELEVANT COMMUNICATED CASES FROM THE EUROPEAN COURT OF HUMAN	
RIGHTS	. 107

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

In February of 2011, ...[the man] punched her face and took a mop and hit her on the back several times. She ran away from him and he followed her. He hit her twice with his fists, then pressed her head and face into the bed. He scratched her face and slammed her head and body into the wall. The violence took place over the course of several hours.... She ran away to her sister's house...He came to the sister's house and spit on her, swore at her, and threatened her. He pushed their daughter, who tried to separate them. The victim went to the local police. The police referred them to a forensic doctor...the injuries [bruises on the arm, face, and chin] were classified as injuries that do not damage the health of the individual. The next day the police put together an administrative record for her case. The administrative court sanctioned him with an administrative fine - 500 lei [40USD]...he paid the fine and remained at home.¹

Domestic violence or violence directed against women by intimate partners, including a current or former spouses or boyfriends, is a devastating problem throughout the world.² Domestic violence violates fundamental human rights to safety and security and the rights to be free of torture and violence. The effects of domestic violence go far beyond physical injuries and long-lasting psychological wounds. Domestic violence affects a victim's health, her potential to thrive, the well-being of her family, and impacts the economic health of her village and homeland. The Republic of Moldova is one of Europe's poorest nations, requiring the full participation of all of its citizens to overcome severe economic challenges. Domestic violence is a substantial barrier to achievement of personal security, family well-being, economic prosperity, and the development of the nation.

A 2011 study found that 63.4% of women in Moldova aged 15 or older had experienced physical, psychological, or sexual violence from an intimate partner over their lifetimes.³ In a report to the United Nations in 2011, the government of the Republic of Moldova recognized the pervasive problem of domestic violence and indicated a commitment to strengthening its response.⁴ The government has extended its National Referral System and national shelter for victims of trafficking to victims of domestic violence.⁵

A civil law providing for protective orders was adopted by the Parliament of the Republic of Moldova in 2007 and took effect in 2008. This law, the Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence (Law 45),⁶ provided an excellent foundation for increasing access to justice and safety for domestic violence victims. However, due to the lack of specific directives on requesting, issuing, and extending protective orders, Law 45 was rarely implemented in its early years.⁷ In July of 2010, the necessary directives were

¹ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 16 November 2011.

² This report also addresses violence against minors by family members as defined in Law 45 Chapter 1 Article 2. ³ National Bureau of Statistics of the Republic of Moldova, in collaboration with the United Nations Development Program, UN Women, and the United Nations Population Fund, <u>Violence against Women in the Family in the</u> <u>Republic of Moldova</u> (2011).

⁴ Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Republic of Moldova, U.N. Human Rights Council, 19th Sess., U.N. Doc. A/HRC/19/18 (14 Dec. 2011), <u>http://daccess-dds-</u>

ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G11/173/94/PDF/G1117394.pdf?OpenElement. ⁵ International Organization for Migration, <u>Second Annual Report on Victims of Trafficking in South-Eastern Europe</u>, <u>Country Report on the Republic of Moldova</u> (2005) p. 348; Mann, <u>Dead Letter Law: Domestic Violence and</u> Trafficking in Moldova (2007) p. 6.

⁶ Law to Prevent and Combat Family Violence, Law No. 45 of 1 March 2007, No. 178, Official Monitor No. 55-56, 18 March 2008. (Hereafter Law 45.) See Appendix A for complete text of Law 45.

⁷ Manole, <u>Discriminatory III-treatment of Women in Moldova</u>, sec. 2.2.1.1, The Equal Rights Review, Vol. Six (2011).

established in Law 167.⁸ In addition, a new Criminal Code provision, Article 201¹, was adopted, making domestic violence of any level a crime. With this legislation, Moldova became one of the first countries in the region to address domestic violence with specific legislation in both the civil and criminal systems. Notably, it is also one of the first to include comprehensive provisions for a multi-sectoral response in its law. The authors commend the Republic of Moldova for enacting these legislative reforms.

In 2011, the Women's Law Center, The Advocates for Human Rights, and the Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation conducted fact-finding in Moldova to monitor all aspects of the implementation of domestic violence legislation. The authors conducted 68 interviews⁹ throughout nine cities and rayons¹⁰ with police, prosecutors, judges, government ministry officials, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), shelters, maternal centers,¹¹ victims, child protection services employees, United Nations organizations, prison officials, academics, journalists, health care professionals, and lawyers.¹² The findings and recommendations presented in this report reflect these interviews, the authors' analysis and observations, and secondary research.

Interviews revealed that many victims are not able to access the protective order remedy envisioned by Law 45. In fact, only approximately 600 protective orders have been issued since Law 45 was first implemented in 2010, a low number considering the reported rates of domestic violence in Moldova, a country with more than three and one-half million people.¹³ However, Ministry of Internal Affairs statistics from January - August 2012 show a substantial increase recently: more protective orders were issued during the first eight months of 2012 than in all of 2011.¹⁴

While Law 45 is a step forward, it requires urgent reform to eliminate barriers to justice, ensure victim safety, and provide accountability for offenders. Law 45 does not provide for a dedicated source of funding for shelters and victim services. There are few shelters in Moldova. The NGOs and maternal centers which provide crucial services to victims must strive each year to raise sufficient funds from inadequate governmental support and private donations. The Republic of Moldova has benefited from the support of many international donors such as the United Nations Population Fund, the United Nations Children's Fund, the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, the International Organization for Migration, and others, but services for victims remain seriously underdeveloped and under-funded.

Other important barriers exist. Law 45 limits criminalization of violations of protective orders to only those that occur subsequent to a first offense.¹⁵ Victims are exposed to substantial risk of future harm if

⁸ The passage of Law 167 took almost two years. Email from Women's Law Center, 27 September 2007, on file with authors. See Appendix B for compete text of Law 167.

⁹ The number of interviews conducted (68) reflects the number of actual sittings for an interview and not the actual number of interviewees. The number of interviewees is substantially higher than the number of interviews.
¹⁰ A rayon is an administrative term for a district that may include a city and a number of villages.

¹¹ Maternal centers are social assistance agencies found in larger cities throughout Moldova, originally founded to give young mothers a place to go so that they did not feel that they had to abandon their children, and later broadened to include providing services to victims of human trafficking and domestic violence victims. Maternal centers provide medical and psychological assistance, shelter, food, social reintegration counseling, and job training for mothers with young children. Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November 2011.

¹² The names of cities and cities/rayons have been omitted to protect confidentiality except for public figure interviewees.

¹³ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, November 2011, July 2012, and August 2012. Statistics are through August 2012.

¹⁴ From January through August, 2012, a total of 286 protective orders were issued. By contrast, in all of 2011, 284 protective orders were issued. Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, November 2011, July 2012, and August 2012.

¹⁵ Law 45 states that violations of protective orders are to be handled under "applicable legislation' referring to Article 318 of the Contravention Code (formerly called the Administrative Code), which sanctions non-execution of court orders with a fine. Law 45 Chapter III Article 17. If an aggressor violates a protective order after a contraventive or administrative sanction has been imposed, the second violation becomes a crime punishable by up to 2 years in *Footnote continued on next page*...

aggressors are not held accountable for their first offense. In addition, Law 45 requires health professionals to report all cases of domestic violence to police.¹⁶ Social service professionals often report violence without victim permission as well. Notification provisions and policies that ignore the victims' own choices and decisions may expose victims to further harm from violent aggressors and deter women from seeking medical or social assistance before they are ready to seek a legal remedy.

When victims seek assistance from police, they face additional barriers to safety and justice. Police are often insensitive to victims and dismiss acts of violence that result in low-level injuries. Police do not hold aggressors accountable to follow the terms of protective orders or sanction them when those terms are violated. Although police are beginning to initiate more criminal cases,¹⁷ many domestic violence crimes are not investigated or pursued. Contrary to the criminal law, police often require repeated incidences of violence before they will apply Article 201¹, the criminal law that addresses all forms of domestic violence irrespective of the degree of injury.¹⁸ Because police pursue domestic violence cases as administrative offenses,¹⁹ aggressors are rarely arrested or detained. They are often sanctioned only with a fine, to the distress of the victim and family. In fact, the fear of a financial penalty causes victims to refrain from seeking help.²⁰

Prosecutors, like police, have been slow to apply Article 201¹ of the Criminal Code to cases of low-level injuries. They too exhibit attitudes that blame victims or minimize criminal behavior, resulting in fewer prosecutions. Prosecutors frequently refuse to pursue cases or withdraw cases when victims do not want to testify, even in the most severe cases. In addition, both prosecutors and judges use dangerous "settlement" techniques when determining a victim's willingness to reconcile under Criminal Code Article 276(5).²¹

Domestic violence victims' access to justice is impeded by the judiciary as well. Judicial bias against victims presents a substantial barrier to the protective order relief envisioned by Law 45. Many judges do not issue protective orders because of a common misperception that victims are lying to obtain benefits such as property or child custody. Additionally, victims in shelters or in the process of divorce are often denied protective orders because judges mistakenly think protection is not necessary. Judges frequently do not issue protective orders within the required 24-hour time frame. They do not order precise protective measures with specific distances and locations, making victims less secure and enabling aggressors to test the limits of the order. Finally, the immediacy and effectiveness of a protective order is undermined by judges who do not promptly communicate to all parties that an order has been issued.

- . . . footnote continued from prior page

prison. Criminal Code Article 320. See Appendix A and Appendix D for full texts of Law 45 and Contravention Code Article 318, respectively. See Appendix C for full text of Criminal Code Article 320.

¹⁹ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011.

¹⁶ Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(5)b.

¹⁷ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors, indicate that from January-June 2012, 479 cases of domestic violence were registered. Importantly, a criminal procedure was initiated in 327 of the 479 cases- a 70% improvement over a similar period of time in 2011, when only 190 cases of domestic violence were initiated under Criminal Code Article 201¹.

¹⁸ Criminal Code Article 201¹. Family Violence. (1) "Family violence, meaning deliberate action or inaction, manifested physically or verbally, committed by a family member against another family member, which provoked physical suffering following minor bodily or health injuries, mental suffering or material or moral damage shall be punished with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 150 to 180 hours or with up to 2 years imprisonment. (2) The same deed: a) committed against two or more family members; b) which provoked bodily or health injuries of medium gravity; shall be punished with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 180 to 240 hours or with up to 5 years imprisonment. (3) The same deed, which: a) has caused grave bodily or health injuries; b) has determined a person to commit suicide or suicide attempt; c) has caused the victim's death; shall be punished with imprisonment from 5-15 years;" Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011; Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Police, City B, 14 November 2011.

²⁰ La Strada, <u>*Trust Line for Women Activity Report*</u> (2012), p. 11.

²¹ See Appendix C for full text of Article 276.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Best practices from the international community indicate that a coordinated response among agencies is the most effective way to address domestic violence victims' needs. The government of Moldova has taken important steps toward implementing Law 45's comprehensive provisions on a multi-sectoral response. Multi-disciplinary teams in many locations are providing individualized and supportive responses to victims of domestic violence. For victims to receive the full protection guaranteed by the law, however, improvements are necessary. Many maternal centers and social assistants infrequently utilize the protective order remedy to promote victim safety.²² In addition, they lack knowledge of the dynamics of domestic violence, safety planning, and the special needs of juvenile victims, and they may pressure a victim to notify the police when she comes for assistance.

Health care professionals lack knowledge on an effective medical response to domestic violence that incorporates the special needs of victims. Many physicians are not aware of domestic violence cases in their practice, do not know how to identify them, and do not know how to respond to victims. Uninformed doctors will not compile an adequate medical report to support a victim's case, which may result in the denial of a protective remedy in the short term, and, in the long term, may substantially increase the risk of further harm to the victim. In addition, the forensic doctors' lack of knowledge about Law 45 and Criminal Code Article 201¹ impedes effective implementation of these laws. Furthermore, the forensic classification system categorizes injuries as less severe than they should be in light of current knowledge of domestic violence risk assessment and escalation of violence.

Although child protection specialists at the rayon level operate in the Social Assistance and Family Protection Departments throughout Moldova, few protective orders under Law 45 have been issued on behalf of children. In addition, safe sites for supervised visitation are needed to prevent further abuse by perpetrators in cases of domestic violence.

In conclusion, while the government of Moldova has taken important steps to combat domestic violence, monitoring revealed that there is an urgent need for reform of legal provisions, additional resources for shelters and services for victims, and multi-sector training. These points are addressed in more detail in the Recommendations section on page 57. The government should urgently address the priority recommendations. The authors commend the state, the many legal actors, the members of the multi-disciplinary teams, maternal centers, and NGOs for their efforts to date, and urge the government of the Republic of Moldova to execute the recommendations presented in this report to continue this vital work.

²² Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

INTRODUCTION

The Republic of Moldova's membership in the United Nations²³ obligates it to protect the human rights of the people living within its borders. As a member of the international community, Moldova must safeguard those rights set forth in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women. Moreover, Moldova has ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW),²⁴ the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR),²⁵ and the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT),²⁶ and is bound by their provisions. Moldova is also a party to the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (ICESCR)²⁷ and the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC).²⁸

In 1995, the Republic of Moldova became a full member of the Council of Europe and is a party to many European human rights treaties, including the European Convention on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms,²⁹ the European Convention for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment,³⁰ the European Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings,³¹ and the European Convention on the Protection of Children against Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse.³² In 2011, the Council of Europe adopted the Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (the Istanbul Convention).³³ However, to date. Moldova has neither signed nor ratified this treaty.

The international standards set forth in these instruments condemn domestic violence and place an affirmative obligation on member states to prevent and protect women from violence, punish perpetrators,

Moldova acceded to the CAT on 28 November 1995, and ratified the Optional Protocol to the CAT on 24 July 2006, http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg no=IV-9&chapter=4&lang=en.

http://www.hcch.net/index_en.php?act=conventions.status&cid=24) and the European Convention on Recognition and Enforcement of Decisions Concerning Custody of Children and on Restoration of Custody of Children, which entered into force on May 1st, 1998,

²³ Moldova joined the United Nations on 2 March 1992, <u>http://www.un.md/country_prof/</u>.

²⁴ Moldova acceded to CEDAW on 1 July 1994, and the Optional Protocol to CEDAW on 28 February 2006, http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-8&chapter=4&lang=en.²⁵ Moldova acceded to the ICCPR on 26 January 1993, and ratified the Optional Protocol to the ICCPR on 23

January 2008.

http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-4&chapter=4&lang=en.

Moldova acceded to the ICESCR on 26 January 1993,

http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-3&chapter=4&lang=en.

²⁸ Moldova acceded to the CRC on 26 January 1993, and ratified the Optional Protocol to the CRC on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution, and Child Pornography on 12 April 2007,

http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=IV-11&chapter=4&lang=en. Moldova is also a party to two treaties governing international child custody and child abduction: the Hague Convention on the Civil Aspects of International Child Abduction (entered into force on July 1st 1998,

http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/Commun/ChercheSig.asp?NT=105&CM=3&DF=10/08/2012&CL=ENG. ²⁹ The Council of Europe Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms entered into force in Moldova on 12 Sept, 1997, <u>http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/Commun/ChercheSig.asp?NT=005&CM=3&DF=10/08/2012&CL=ENG</u>. ³⁰ The European Convention for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment

entered into force in Moldova on 1 February 1998,

http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/Commun/ChercheSig.asp?NT=126&CM=3&DF=10/08/2012&CL=ENG. ³¹ The Council of Europe Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings entered into force in Moldova on 1 February 2008,

http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/Commun/ChercheSig.asp?NT=197&CM=3&DF=10/08/2012&CL=ENG. ³² The Council of Europe Convention on the Protection of Children against Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse entered into force in Moldova on 1 July, 2012,

http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/Commun/ChercheSig.asp?NT=201&CM=3&DF=10/08/2012&CL=ENG. http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

and compensate victims of violence. To this end, states must develop penal, civil, labor, and administrative sanctions in domestic legislation to punish and redress the wrongs caused to women who are subjected to violence. Effective implementation of these standards is crucial to ensuring states meet their due diligence obligations to protect women's human rights.

In March 2007, the Moldovan government took an important step forward in recognizing its international obligations and addressing domestic violence by adopting the Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence (Law 45), which entered into force September 18, 2008.³⁴ The law states: "preventing and combating family violence is part of the national policy for the protection and support of the family and represents an important public health issue.³⁵ Furthermore, the purpose of the law is to "strengthen, protect and support the family and to ensure the observance of fundamental legislative principles regarding the family and the equality of opportunities between women and men regarding their human right to a violence-free life.³⁶

Law 45 defines family violence as "any deliberate action or inaction, except actions taken in self-defense or in defense of other persons, whether physical or verbal, that is manifested through physical, sexual, psychological, spiritual or economic abuse or by causing material or moral damage, committed by a family member against other family members, including against minors, or against common or personal property."³⁷ In addition to including broad forms of violence, Law 45 extends protection to domestic partners not in a formal marriage; however, protection is not extended to non-cohabitating current or former dating partners.³⁸

Law 45 provides for the right to request a protection order and extends the right to report cases of domestic violence to any person who knows about any such cases. Law 45 provides for 10 protective measures a victim may seek against the aggressor: 1) obliging the aggressor to temporarily leave the shared residence or the residence of the victim, without the right to decide ownership issues; 2) requiring the aggressor to stay away from the victim; 3) requiring the aggressor to not contact the victim, the victim's children, or other dependents; 4) prohibiting the aggressor from visiting the victims' work or residence; 5) requiring the aggressor to provide child support; 6) requiring the aggressor to cover costs and damages, including medical expenses, resulting from the violence; 7) restricting the unilateral disposal of common assets; 8) requiring the aggressor to participate in a treatment or counseling program; 9) establishing a temporary visitation schedule for the aggressor's minor children; and 10) prohibiting the aggressor from keeping or handling firearms.³⁹ The courts are required to issue protective orders within 24 hours. The orders are effective for a maximum of three months and may be extended under certain circumstances. The aggressor is given a copy of the order at the hearing, or the police notify the aggressor of the order if the aggressor is not present.

Initial implementation efforts of Law 45 were hampered by lack of implementation procedures under civil or criminal legislation in order to issue and enforce protective measures, as well as an overall lack of awareness of the law. As a result, the first protective order was not issued until September 2009.

Much needed amendments were made to the national legal framework in July 2010, including creating new procedures in the Civil and Criminal Procedure Codes to enable effective application and enforcement of protective orders. The Moldovan Criminal Code was also amended, newly criminalizing, through Article 201¹, all forms of domestic violence, including economic, psychological, and physical violence, irrespective of the degree of injuries.⁴⁰ During the course of a domestic violence criminal trial,

³⁴ See Appendix A for complete text of Law 45.

³⁵ Law 45 Preamble.

³⁶ Law 45 Preamble.

³⁷ Law 45 Chapter I Article 2.

³⁸ Law 45 Chapter I Article 3.

³⁹ Law 45 Chapter III Article 15(1).

⁴⁰ Criminal Code, Article 201¹. See Appendix C.

victims may request protective measures that are separate from but similar to the measures listed in the civil protective order provisions of Law 45.⁴¹

The National Referral System (NRS), initially created in 2006 for the protection and assistance of victims of trafficking, was later extended to cover domestic violence victims, who are seen as potential victims of trafficking. The NRS is a country-wide system of coordinated partnerships of local and national public authorities, civil society organizations, and multi-disciplinary teams of individual police, social assistants, teachers, and health care professionals in villages and rayons. The purpose of the NRS is to provide coordinated support and assist victims or potential victims of trafficking, including domestic violence victims.

Common instructions on implementing Law 45 that would be binding on the Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family, the Ministry of Health, and the Ministry of Internal Affairs were drafted. After two years of review, however, agreement on the common instructions could not be achieved, and it was determined that each ministry would create its own instructions to implement Law 45. The Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family and the Ministry of Health released instructions in February of 2012. The Ministry of Internal Affairs issued instructions in August of 2012.

While there have been significant changes in Moldova's legal framework to protect victims and hold offenders accountable, these tools are being used with limited frequency. Currently, there are still very few protective orders issued throughout Moldova. Numbers are increasing, but interviews indicated that many victims of domestic violence remain unprotected. Furthermore, there are delays in the issuance of protective orders beyond the 24-hour requirement under the law.

Research also revealed problems with interpretation of the laws, indicating an urgent need for instructions and clarification. Despite the language of the law criminalizing all forms of domestic violence, including acts that result in light injuries, domestic violence cases are regularly pursued as administrative offenses resulting in a lack of criminal accountability for aggressors and continued vulnerability for victims. Furthermore, criminal prosecutions of domestic violence are heavily dependent on victim participation and are routinely dropped if the victim does not participate in the prosecution.

Insufficient funding and support is another barrier to effective implementation of legal and policy reforms. There is currently no dedicated or sustained source of funding for victim services, and NGOs struggle each year to provide crucial services to victims. Continued training and instruction at all levels of response are also necessary.

To monitor the implementation of these laws and policies and document challenges such as those described above, the Women's Law Center, The Advocates for Human Rights, and the Bulgarian Gender Research Foundation carried out fact-finding in Moldova in 2011 and 2012. The authors conducted 68 interviews in cities and rayons throughout Moldova with police, prosecutors, judges, government ministry officials, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), shelters, maternal centers, victims, child protection services employees, United Nations organizations, prison officials, academics, journalists, health care professionals, and lawyers. This report presents the findings informed by these interviews, the authors' analysis and observations, and secondary research. The report also makes recommendations based on international human rights standards, with special focus on promoting victim safety and offender accountability.

⁴¹ Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹. See Appendix C.

POLICE

Police generally play a major role in ensuring access to justice for victims of domestic violence. Victims often turn to police first for assistance.⁴² Importantly, police in Moldova are increasingly using the protective order remedy in domestic violence cases. While Law 45 authorizes various parties to initiate protective order applications,⁴³ police are the most frequent applicants. In the first 10 months of 2011, police initiated 173 of the 222 protective orders issued country-wide during that time.⁴⁴ And, for the first six months of 2012, police initiated 163 of 229 protective orders that were issued during the six months.⁴⁵ Yet, the total number of protective orders issued - only approximately 593 since the application provisions for Law 45⁴⁶ passed in the fall of 2010 - is a very small number for Moldova's population of 3,545,000.⁴ Despite the increase in police applications for protective orders, many victims are still not receiving protection.⁴⁸ For example, there were 1.715 cases of domestic violence reported to police in Chisinau during the first 10 months of 2011 and only 34 requests for protective orders issued by police.⁴⁹ Interviewees agreed that in order to effectively implement the laws on domestic violence, the police need a clearer sense of their responsibilities, more specific guidelines, and training on best practices to support victim safety and offender accountability.⁵⁰

Despite increased police use of Law 45, interviews revealed attitudes and practices that jeopardize the safety of domestic violence victims and allow aggressors to escape accountability for their use of violence. Interviews revealed a pattern of police blaming the victim, ignoring or being dismissive of domestic violence claims, and engaging in policies and practices that expose victims to additional risk of violence, such as issuing warnings to aggressors. While there were some examples of effective enforcement of protective orders, interviewees reported that many protective orders are not enforced effectively. In addition, notwithstanding efforts to increase prosecutions of domestic violence cases, police continue to pursue such cases as administrative claims as opposed to criminal cases under Article 201¹. As a result, even cases of severe injury have escaped police investigation and review by prosecutors, and thus avoided any criminal sanctions.

ATTITUDES OF POLICE

Interviews revealed a pattern of police ignoring or being dismissive of domestic violence claims.⁵¹ An ombudsman stated, "In a majority of complaints about domestic violence the police...don't respond to domestic violence cases."⁵² A victim from a small village described her experiences:

My understanding was that the police didn't want to interfere with the relations between husband and wife. They said, "He is only threatening you, these are only words," when actually he was chasing me

⁴² United Nations Population Fund, *Violence against Women in the Family in the Republic of Moldova* (2012).

⁴³ Law 45 Chapter III Article 12. However, applications for civil protective orders should be submitted only with a victim's consent, except in the case of minor victims or victims who are especially vulnerable, such as mentally or physically challenged victims.

Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

⁴⁵ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors.

⁴⁶ See Civil Procedure Law Chapter XXX¹ in Appendix B.

⁴⁷ UN Statistics Division, <u>Social Indicators</u>, June 2011; Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011 and Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, August 2012, on file with authors, Statistics are through August 2012.

⁴⁸ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

⁴⁹ Id.

⁵⁰ Interview with Advisor to Prime Minister, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with Rayon Officials, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Ombudsman, City D,10 November 2011. The instructions for the police were mired in political process for two years. Interview with Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family, Chisinau, 11 November 2011. The Ministry of Internal Affairs released guidelines for police in August 2012. ⁵¹ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011.

⁵² Interview with Ombudsman, City D, 10 November 2011.

with a knife in his hand...I filed three requests for a protective order at the police station to prevent the threats from coming true...The only reaction [the police had] was to call the aggressor and talk to him. Nothing changed.⁵³

A multi-disciplinary team chief stated that the police say, "Can't you just solve your own problems?" when victims seek help.⁵⁴ When a victim encounters unresponsive police, the director of an NGO stated that "The victim is scared, and when she goes to the police, they don't explain her rights...[the victim] will think about her situation, children, past experiences where nothing was done and lack of services and just stay with [the aggressor] because she doesn't have any options."⁵⁵

Dismissive or uninformed police attitudes often result in harmful or dangerous situations for victims. In one case, a victim was in hiding from a violent aggressor and in fear for her life. She asked the police officer for help with the application for a protective order. He told her to come to the station, and when she did, the aggressor was in the office. The police had arranged the meeting without her consent.⁵⁶ Police try to mediate between the parties to "settle" the case.⁵⁷ Police often tell the victim to accept the aggressor and convince her to withdraw her complaint because they assume that the couple will reconcile.⁵⁸ One NGO director described a case where the victim fled to her parent's house with her children, and the police fined her for taking her children out of school.⁵⁹ In another case, a police officer gave an aggressor advance warning of a protective order application.⁶⁰ In response, the aggressor took all of the belongings from the house.⁶¹

Interviews revealed that police officers often blame the victim for the violence.⁶² For example, a high-level police officer stated, "In most cases the trouble starts because very often women are not happy and start to nag husbands and this is the reason that there is domestic violence, that she is driving the husband crazy."⁶³ "[The police] have the mentality of: what did the victim do to provoke the situation?" stated a shelter director.⁶⁴ A child rights specialist explained, "The local culture is 'if she was beaten she probably deserved it' so police sometimes do not intervene in the right way because of a culture which does not pay too much attention to victims."⁶⁵ One officer described a case of repeat violence, "…when the victim provoked the violence, her husband beat her with a stick."⁶⁶ Many police officers consider domestic violence to be the result of poverty, alcoholism,⁶⁷ or migration.⁶⁸ Also, police are frustrated by the fact that

⁵³ Interview with Victim, City G, 15 November 2011.

⁵⁴ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City I, 18 November 2011.

⁵⁵ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

⁵⁶ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

⁵⁷ Interview with Ombudsman, City D, 10 November 2011. The ombudsman also mediated in a case of domestic violence. Id.

⁵⁸ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

⁵⁹ Id.

⁶⁰ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

⁶¹ Id.

⁶² Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

⁶³ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

⁶⁴ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

⁶⁵ Interview with Rayon Child Protection Specialist, City B, 14 November 2011.

⁶⁶ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011. She suffered light injuries and the husband received and administrative fine of 500 lei (40USD).

⁶⁷ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Police, City B, 14 November 2011. A prevailing myth about domestic violence is that alcohol and drugs are the major causes of domestic abuse. In reality, some abusers rely on substance use (and abuse) as an excuse for becoming violent. Alcohol allows the abuser to justify his abusive behavior as a result of the alcohol. While an abuser's use of alcohol may have an effect on the severity of the abuse or the ease with which the abuser can justify his actions, an abuser does not become violent "because" drinking causes him to lose control of his temper...domestic violence is used to exert power and control over another; it does not represent a loss of control. The Advocates for Human Rights "Myths about Alcohol and Domestic Violence," 5 March 2012, http://www.stopvaw.org/myths about alcohol and domestic violence.

victims and aggressors often reconcile, after having spent time on paperwork that appears to them to have been in vain.⁶⁹

Interviews also revealed that some police think that a victim will use a complaint of domestic violence to gain physical possession of the home or an advantageous property settlement in a divorce.⁷⁰ A high-level officer in a major urban area said, "...most often when the so-called victim applies herself for a protective order in court, this usually happens when there are hostile relations between the husband and wife and in divorce proceedings and women want to take advantage of the situation..."⁷¹

Interviews revealed that some police did not prioritize domestic violence cases and "...may make a call to say 'behave yourself' and then visit to get a report later," stated a child rights specialist.⁷² A lawyer who often helps victims obtain protective orders stated that the attitude of police toward an aggressor's property rights has been a persistent barrier to implementation of protective orders.⁷³ She said, "The biggest difficulty is to explain to the police the principle that life has priority over assets and everything else, because the police would always say, how can they kick out an owner?...They say the person worked all his life to have that property...This happens very often..."⁷⁴ Police interviewees in one rayon confirmed that they haven't had a case where the aggressor was removed from the house because "we need to provide them with a place and we don't have a place for them to go."⁷⁵ Interviews also revealed that some police think that the protective order is useless because "it serves no purpose to keep a person on the street for 3 months."⁷⁶ A prosecutor responded to this attitude: "I am sorry that they think of the security of the perpetrator rather than the security and well-being of the victims."⁷⁷

If a victim is from another rayon, police may not view protecting her as their responsibility. For example, a village multi-disciplinary team chief described a case:

[The victim] went to the sector police and complained about the behavior of her partner who…beat her and was mean to the children. Their answer? 'Don't come to me, you are not a resident of this village.' This is a big issue... She is from another region, born in one place, residence visa in another rayon, and lives here.⁷⁸

TRAINING FOR POLICE

Interviewees identified the need for police at all levels to receive further training to effectively respond to domestic violence. High-level police officials acknowledged that police "can have a more reluctant attitude toward cases because they do not have enough skills and knowledge."⁷⁹ Interviews revealed that many officers have received at least one training. In one large urban area, they had trainings before Law 45

_____ . . . footnote continued from prior page

⁷³ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 25 April 2012.

⁶⁸ Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011; Interview with Police, City B, 14 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011.

⁶⁹ Interview with Ombudsman, City D, 10 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011.

⁷⁰ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. *See also* La Strada, <u>*Trust Line for Women Activity Report*</u> (2012) p. 44-45.

⁷¹ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. When victims separate from abusers, violence often escalates. Victims' fears are well-founded and police should act to protect them. Tennessee Coalition Against Domestic and Sexual Violence. <u>Tennessee Domestic Abuse Benchbook</u>, § 1-3.04 (2009).

⁷² Interview with Rayon Child Protection Specialist, City B, 14 November 2011.

⁷⁴ Id. *See, e.g.,* Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011. Law 45 Article 15(1)a states that the protective order can "Oblige the aggressor temporarily to leave the joint dwelling or to keep away from the victim's dwelling, **without making any determination as to ownership or property or assets**," (Emphasis added).

⁷⁵ Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011.

⁷⁶ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

⁷⁷ Interview with Prosecutor, City C, 16 November 2011.

⁷⁸ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

⁷⁹ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

was adopted, and after it passed they had seminars on its implementation and how to cooperate with all sectors involved.⁸⁰ Trainings have also occurred with local police in the rayons.⁸¹

One interviewee noted that many police were recently hired, so training must be repeated on a regular basis.⁸² Officials at the Ministry of Internal Affairs admitted that "...there is very high staff turnover...the gaps are felt in the skills and experience of the staff. If there is a certain procedure the staff may not always follow it and must be self-motivated to follow it."⁸³ Police differ in their understanding of Law 45. For example, police opinion varies on what is required to obtain an extension of a protective order. Some say another act of violence is needed, and others say that a fear of violence is enough.⁸⁴ Requiring another act of violence for an extension of a protective order puts victims at risk of serious harm.

POLICE IMPLEMENTATION OF LAW 45

Interviewees reported some examples of effective police implementation and enforcement of civil protective orders under Law 45. Upon receipt of a protective order, a police officer in one rayon ensured that the aggressor had left the house and warned him that during the 90 days of the protective order, he may not go to the house or approach the family.⁸⁵ In a large urban area, police stated that the victim is informed that if the aggressor does not respect the measures in the order, she should contact the police.⁸⁶ In another rayon, the police initiated a discussion of a cooperation agreement with a maternal center in cases of domestic violence crimes.⁸⁷ Also, the chief of a multi-disciplinary team revealed that police have been referring many more cases of domestic violence to the team and had even hired a female staff member to meet with victims to better relate to the unique needs and fears of domestic violence victims.⁸⁸

Despite these positive reports, however, interviews revealed that many protective orders are not effectively enforced. A lawyer said "...when it comes to implementation of the order we have difficulties with the police. We have to push them to execute it....⁸⁹ "A high-ranking police official acknowledged that "the biggest problem is the implementation of the [protective] order."⁹⁰ A discussion of implementation and enforcement, however, must include a realistic assessment of police resources: interviews revealed that there may be up to 1,500-3,000 citizens per officer and the officer may have to cover 40 km.⁹¹ A police officer responsible for two villages may have to make house calls on hundreds of people and he might not have a car.⁹² Ministry officials explained: "Usually police are in mayors' offices. They have no separate offices, they have to share with other municipality staff, sometimes they lack transport for their needs. Office equipment lacks computers and the opportunity to access databases."⁹³

In addition, though police are increasingly requesting protective orders for victims, at the time interviews were conducted, there were no standard forms for protective order applications.⁹⁴ There is also no

⁸⁵ Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011.
 ⁸⁶ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

⁸⁰ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

⁸¹ Interview with Former Police Chief, City D, 9 November 2011.

⁸² Id.

⁸³ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

⁸⁴ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. Article 318⁵ (1) states that the duration of protective measures may be extended as a result of the committal of acts of family violence or as a result of the nonobservance of the conditions established in the protective ordinance. See Appendix A for complete text of Article 318⁵.

⁸⁷ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

⁸⁸ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City A, 15 November 2011.

⁸⁹ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 9 November 2011.

⁹⁰ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 24 April 2012.

⁹¹ Id.

⁹² Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011.

⁹³ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

⁹⁴ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. The Ministry of Internal Affairs released guidelines for police in August 2012. The guidelines contain forms related to protective order applications. Due to the timing of their release, *Footnote continued on next page*...

established protocol for a victim to review the measures and help decide which will work best to protect her and her family. Victim input regarding the measures they request is important because victims are often in the best position to evaluate the risk presented by aggressors. A lack of standardized, effective forms and protocol limits victims' access to protective remedies and leaves them more vulnerable to violence.

Duty to Make a Report

Although Law 45 requires police to "record and report" all cases of domestic violence,⁹⁵ high-level police in a large urban area explained their contrary view that police officers are not allowed to make a report without the victim's consent.⁹⁶ Interviews also revealed many instances where victims went to report but "...the police would tell them to reconcile and not make a big fuss."97 Not surprisingly, a maternal center employee noted that many victims lack confidence in the police.⁹⁸

When police do not register or make a report about a domestic violence claim, there is no record of that violence. This data is important in determining risk to victims, in evidence for civil protective order applications under Law 45, or as evidence in a criminal prosecution under Criminal Code Article 2011. A prosecutor noted the importance of maintaining evidence of low-level assaults because repeated acts influence the level of punishment.⁹⁹ He added that evidence of repeated assaults is "more convincing to judges."¹⁰⁰ According to Law 45, police must keep a file on all families with a history of domestic violence.¹⁰¹ This enables them to develop a profile of the aggressor, and "even if no administrative fine is issued...the aggressor is warned and his behavior will be monitored."¹⁰² A shelter director stated, "The complaints made to police tend to disappear."¹⁰³ This is not always the case. For example, police in a major urban area said that they register all cases, administrative or criminal, even if the couple makes up, realizing that they may be useful in the future.¹⁰⁴ This is crucial, as an ombudsman noted: it is important that police understand that a domestic violence victim is vulnerable to more serious crime over time.¹⁰⁵

Psychological Violence Used Against Victims

Interviews revealed that aggressors sometimes accuse a victim of psychological violence¹⁰⁶ in response to the victim's claim of physical abuse. A shelter director reported, "A very common case is the woman goes to the police to lodge a complaint that she was beaten by her husband. He lodges his own complaint that she cursed him." In these cases, she noted, the police fine both the victim and the aggressor.¹⁰⁷ In one case, a victim was beaten by the aggressor when she went back home to retrieve some of her things after being in a shelter. The police denied her request for a protective order despite the fact that she had a forensic report. The police informed her that they had initiated an administrative case against her

the authors were not able to evaluate the effectiveness of these forms. We are concerned that the forms do not list the measures a victim could receive. See Ministry of Internal Affairs, Methodical Guidelines on the intervention of the internal affairs bodies in preventing and combating cases of domestic violence (2012), http://www.mpsfc.gov.md/file/documente%20interne/instructiuni_mai%20%281%29.pdf.

- Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with Rayon Officials, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Ombudsman, City D, 10 November 2011; Interview with Journalists, City D, 9 November, 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.
- Interview with Maternal Center, City C. 16 November 2011.
- ⁹⁹ Interview with Prosecutor, City B, 14 November 2011.
- ¹⁰⁰ Id.

^{- . . .} footnote continued from prior page

Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(6)a.

⁹⁶ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. Other police stated that they would register the case despite the victim's wishes. Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011.

¹⁰¹ Law 45 Chapter II Article 8 (6)b and I.

¹⁰² Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

¹⁰³ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

¹⁰⁴ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

¹⁰⁵ Interview with Ombudsman, City D, 10 November 2011.

¹⁰⁶ Law 45 Chapter I Article 2 specifically includes psychological violence.

¹⁰⁷ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

because she cursed the aggressor.¹⁰⁸ Similar outcomes have been noted in other countries in the region that include the general term "psychological violence" in their law's definition of domestic violence.¹¹

Delay in Applying for Protective Orders

Interviews revealed that police frequently apply for a civil protective order as a last resort.¹¹⁰ An NGO director stated that she sees many cases where police only issue an administrative fine and do not use the protective order remedy.¹¹¹ In one rayon, police reported only requesting "protective orders when there are really serious cases - the worst cases."¹¹² Another rayon official noted that the first time aggressors are violent, they are simply warned that the violence is a problem. "The social assistant and the police will come and tell him about the law and that these are the consequences."¹¹³ Regrettably, this practice is formalized in the Ministry of Internal Affairs Methodical Guidelines issued in August. 2012.1 Warnings are insufficient to promote victim safety.

Some police require multiple reports of violence before they will request a protective order on behalf of a victim. In one case, a man who beat his wife with his fists was registered with police the first time it happened. "Then we started monitoring it, and it happened three more times, and the last time it happened we requested a protective order."¹¹⁵ Another victim filed three requests for a protection order with police; all were denied despite police knowledge of numerous violent incidents, including one that caused her to be hospitalized for 10 days. "The only reaction [of the police] was to call the aggressor and talk to him. Nothing changed," the victim said.¹¹⁶ One night he came to her house again and chased her with a screwdriver. When she fled to a larger city, she was able to promptly obtain a protective order.¹¹⁷ A 2011 Moldovan human rights report described the response of law enforcement agencies to domestic violence cases as frequently "delayed and inefficient."¹¹⁸

Additionally, some police procedures for protective order applications do not reflect the urgency required under Law 45.¹¹⁹ Interviews with high-level police in a major urban area revealed that in a "routine case with recurrent incidences" it takes 15 days for the police to take an application for a protective order to the court.¹²⁰ Only if they consider it to be an "emergency case" will the police take it to the judge within 24 hours.¹²¹ One police officer in a rayon multi-disciplinary team stated that, "If the two parties do not make up, then [we] will request the protection order to stop the violence...."¹²²

Once issued, police rarely serve protective orders promptly on the aggressor. In one case, the aggressor, a police officer himself, received the order three weeks after it was sent to the police. He had locked

¹⁰⁸ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

¹⁰⁹ The Advocates for Human Rights, *Implementation of Croatia's Domestic Violence Legislation* (2012), p. 22-23.

¹¹⁰ Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

¹¹¹ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

¹¹² Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011. They requested only 3 protective orders in the first 10 months of 2011. ¹¹³ Interview with Rayon Officials, City I, 18 November 2011.

¹¹⁴ See Ministry of Internal Affairs, Methodical Guidelines on the intervention of the internal affairs bodies in preventing and combating cases of domestic violence (2012),

http://www.mpsfc.gov.md/file/documente%20interne/instructiuni mai%20%281%29.pdf.

Interview with Police. City I. 18 November 2011.

¹¹⁶ Interview with Victim, City G, 15 November 2011.

¹¹⁷ ld.

¹¹⁸ The Centre for Human Rights of Moldova, <u>Report on the observance of human rights in the Republic of Moldova in</u> 2010 (2011), p. 372. ¹¹⁹ Article 14 of Law 45 requires the application or claim to be submitted to the court within one workday. Law 45

Chapter III 14(3). ¹²⁰ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

¹²¹ ld.

¹²² Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

himself in the home and opened the door only when the prosecutor threatened to call the press.¹²³ The victim could not go home during this time.¹²⁴A lawyer explained, "...we have the problem that the police officers are taking forever to tell the aggressor. They have taken from two weeks to one month. I have not had a case where it happened quicker than two weeks." ¹²⁵

Lack of Sufficient Sanctions for Protective Order Violations

The sanctions that are imposed for violations of protective orders are insufficient to make victims feel protected and inhibit offenders' violent behavior.¹²⁶ One lawyer who represents victims of domestic violence indicated that the sanctions that do exist are so inadequate it is almost as though there are no sanctions at all. "It is common that [a protective order] is violated and there is no consequence for the abuser...Pursuing consequences for violation of a court order will only happen if the victim is with a lawyer who is persistent. So in most cases, they don't get any consequences."¹²

Law 45 provides that violations of protective orders are "sanctioned as provided in the applicable legislation,"¹²⁸ meaning Article 318 of the Contravention Code.¹²⁹ An officer explained that the first time a person violates a protective order, police give him a warning or an administrative punishment under this code.¹³⁰ This action is insufficient and dangerous to the victim. Only after an aggressor violates a protective order repeatedly will he be held liable under Article 320 of the Criminal Code for nonobservance of a court order.131

The Ministry of Internal Affairs has recently begun to keep data on the numbers of violations of protective orders and the sanctions issued. From January - July 2012, 44 protection orders were violated and, as a consequence, 38 administrative cases were initiated under Article 318 of the Contravention Code, which authorizes only a fine.¹³² Six criminal cases were started for *repeated* violation under Criminal Code Article 320.133

http://www.mpsfc.gov.md/file/documente%20interne/instructiuni_mai%20%281%29.pdf.

Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011, Under the Criminal Procedure Code, a second violation of a protective order can be a cause for "apprehension" for up to 72 hours (Article 165(1) and (2)(2)) or preventative arrest/detention. (Article 185(1) and (2)(3)). ¹³² See Appendix D for complete text of Contravention Code Article 318.

¹²³ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

¹²⁴ Id.

¹²⁵ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011.

¹²⁶ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011; Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Human Rights Advisor, City D, 10 November 2011.

Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011.

¹²⁸ Law 45 Chapter III Article 17.

¹²⁹ As of 2012, the Administrative Code is now called the Contravention Code. See Appendix D for complete text of Contravention Code Article 318.

The Ministry of Internal Affairs released guidelines for police in August 2012. The guidelines contain references to warnings and a warning form that appears to apply to any domestic violence incident as well as to violations of protective orders. The authors remain concerned that aggressors are not held accountable and victims are not protected if only warnings are issued. See Ministry of Internal Affairs, Methodical Guidelines on the intervention of the internal affairs bodies in preventing and combating cases of domestic violence (2012),

¹³³ Criminal Code Article 320 states: "(1) Intentional non-fulfillment or failure to fulfill a court's decision if it was committed after an administrative sanction was imposed, shall be punished with a fine in the amount of 200 to 300 conventional units or with community work in the amount of 150 to 200 hours, or with deprivation of liberty for up to 2 years. (2) Intentional non-fulfillment or failure to fulfill a court decision by a public official, as well as obstruction to fulfill it, if these acts were committed after an administrative sanction was imposed, shall be punished with a fine in the amount of 300-500 conventional units or with community work in the amount of 180-240 hours or with deprivation of liberty for up to 3 years, in all cases with the withdrawal of the right to hold certain positions or to conduct a certain activity for a period of 2 to 5 years."

Interviews similarly revealed that if a violation of a protective order is sanctioned at all, aggressors most often receive a fine.¹³⁴ For example, members of a rural multi-disciplinary team described a case in which an aggressor had beaten the victim with his fists. The victim obtained a protective order which specified that the aggressor was forbidden to see the children or to approach the home. The aggressor violated the order by coming to the home and received a fine for the violation.¹³⁵ Fines as penalties punish victims and families too. A journalist stated, "Where the woman files a report of violence at the police office and the aggressor gets administrative fines and nothing else, the money often comes from the common money. She would rather withdraw the complaint and have enough money to feed the children than to have to pay the fine.¹³⁶ A more robust police response to a first-time protective order violation could include charges on other applicable crimes, such as threats to life or hooliganism.¹³⁷

Interviews revealed that the most frequent violation of a protective order is the aggressor's refusal to leave the home.¹³⁸ "If the aggressor is evicted [by the protective order] the police have no tools to ensure it," stated a ministry official.¹³⁹ One lawyer described a case involving a series of violent incidents against a victim, including attempted strangulation. The victim obtained a protective order evicting the aggressor from the domicile, but she had to call the police repeatedly when the aggressor refused to leave the home. The police were unresponsive and told her that her claims were untrue. At one point a police officer told her, "If you keep complaining I will show you and your lawyer something to complain about."¹⁴⁰ Her continued requests for the police to come to the apartment resulted in more administrative sanctions filed against her and no sanctions against the aggressor.¹⁴¹

Perpetrator - Police Connections

Interviews revealed that victims often do not receive protection from law enforcement when the police and perpetrator are friends or relatives. Maternal center and NGO staff members described several of these situations in which police offered no protective remedies and convinced victims of repeated violence to withdraw their complaints in these situations.¹⁴²

For example, a village multi-disciplinary team chief stated that police were less likely to take a case of domestic violence seriously when they knew the aggressor. "[E]veryone here knows everyone and the police might be afraid of the perpetrator [or] know the perpetrator and would not be professional enough in taking [the victim's] case." This is very common, she said, but she also noted that not all police have the same attitude.¹⁴³ A shelter director noted that in many situations, the police might be a relative of the aggressor. In those cases, the shelter's lawyer avoids communicating directly with the local police and works with higher-ranking officials.¹⁴⁴

¹³⁴ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011. Experts agree that a fine can be a punishment for the entire family. UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs & Division for the Advancement of Women, <u>Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women</u> (2010), Section 3.11.4.

¹³⁵ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

¹³⁶ Interview with Journalist, City D, 9 November 2011.

¹³⁷ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 25 April 2011.

¹³⁸ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

¹³⁹ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

¹⁴⁰ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 9 November 2011. The officer received an economic sanction for this threat. ¹⁴¹ Id.

¹⁴² Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

¹⁴³ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

¹⁴⁴ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

POLICE IMPLEMENTATION OF CRIMINAL CODE ARTICLE 201¹

In 2010, all forms of domestic violence, including economic, psychological, and physical violence, irrespective of the degree of injuries, were criminalized through Article 2011 of the Criminal Code. Interviews revealed that Article 201¹ can be used effectively by willing police officers even in cases of light injuries which are so common in domestic violence cases. Police in one rayon filed 64 cases in the first 10 months of 2011 based upon Article 201¹, and 70% were light injury cases.¹⁴⁶ There, two officers were dedicated to improving the police response to domestic violence. The officers had working meetings with judges and prosecutors to discuss problems and to "...try to understand how judicial practice works and what pieces of evidence are convincing to judges."¹⁴⁷ The investigative officer stated:

[I]f you have the right approach you can get a lot of evidence. You will find blood on objects, see what is thrown around, the family members, the neighbors...that is why I have a specially-dedicated person to handle domestic violence cases. The fact that people are assigned to this crime, they have experience with the crime in what kind of information to collect...We've seen what the judges are requesting...We assumed the risk to file cases under Article 201^{1,148}

Statistics indicate that police are beginning to use the criminal law. During the first six months of 2012. 479 cases of criminal domestic violence were registered¹⁴⁹ as compared to just 396 cases of criminal domestic violence registered during the first 11 months of 2011 in all of Moldova.¹⁵⁰ Importantly, criminal procedures were initiated in 327 of the 479 cases, a 70% improvement over a similar period of time in 2011 when only 190 cases of domestic violence were initiated under Article 2011.¹⁵

Notwithstanding these efforts, interviews revealed that criminal charges have been relatively rare in Moldova. The 479 cases listed above represent less than 15% of the total of 3,088 complaints of criminal domestic violence received by police in January - June of 2012.¹⁵² Even cases of severe injury have escaped police investigation and review by prosecutors. Thus, police are missing an important opportunity to hold aggressors accountable, stop the escalation of the violence, and send a clear message of zero tolerance of domestic violence to aggressors and the community. High-level police are concerned that if Article 201¹ is enforced, "a lot of the population will be criminalized."¹⁵³ A police officer in a small town agreed, saying, "We can't file a criminal case against all the husbands because you will have all the husbands criminalized."154

Few Cases Pursued Under Article 201¹

Police frequently take no action to pursue criminal charges, even in serious cases. A police officer from a rural multi-disciplinary team stated:

Recently there was a case where the victim was not willing to disclose the cause of the injury, but it was very evident that she had a bone fracture, and it was not because she fell down. It was evident that she was abused. But the victim denied it when the police wanted her to report about it. They

¹⁴⁵ See Appendix C for complete text of Article 201¹.

¹⁴⁶ Interview with Investigative Police Officer, City A, 15 November 2011.

¹⁴⁷ Id.

¹⁴⁸ Id.

¹⁴⁹ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors.

¹⁵⁰ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

¹⁵¹ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors.

¹⁵² Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors.

¹⁵³ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

¹⁵⁴ Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011.

invited the perpetrator and discussed it with him. They pressured him, but the perpetrator did not admit to it. No further action was taken - no protective order or a criminal case.¹

A gynecologist in the same multi-disciplinary team described a case in which there were no charges. "The victim complained that her husband was aggressive to her. She was pregnant in her third trimester.... He had been physically violent to her, and she had bruises."¹⁵⁶ The police officer added, "The police got involved, and we followed the framework of the law. We included the family on the list to be monitored. She had only light injuries."¹⁵⁷ In another case, a victim had very severe injuries, including many bruises and knife wounds. She had been beaten many times before and had received no response from police. They applied for an order for protection, but there were no criminal charges.¹⁵⁸

Interviews revealed that the first time violence is reported and if injuries are light, police often file an administrative case¹⁵⁹ under Contravention Code Article 78, which covers light injuries between any two persons.¹⁶⁰ A prosecutor explained, "The police follow the old system [before Article 201¹ was passed] where the light damages were filed as an administrative file and not a criminal case.^{"161}A social assistant stated, "[P]olice don't accept the new rules yet."¹⁶² Indeed, statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs indicate that in the first six months of 2012, 18% of the administrative cases initiated by police under Article 78 of the Contravention Code were between family members and thus could have been pursued as criminal cases under Article 201¹.¹⁶³

Interviewees reported that police will also often issue administrative sanctions in dangerous cases. A lawyer described a case that could have been effectively addressed by Article 2011:

In February of 2011... [The aggressor] punched her face and took a mop and hit her on the back several times. She ran away from him and he followed her. He hit her twice with his fists, then pressed her head and face into the bed. He scratched her face and slammed her head and body into the wall. The violence took place over the course of several hours.... She ran away to her sister's house...He came to the sister's house and spit on her, swore at her, and threatened her. He pushed their daughter, who tried to separate them. The victim went to the local police. The police referred them to a forensic doctor...The injuries [bruises on the arm, face, and chin] were classified as injuries that do not damage the health of the individual. The next day the police put together an administrative record for her case. The administrative court sanctioned him with an administrative fine - 500 lei [40USD]...He paid the fine and remained at home.¹⁶⁴

Interviews revealed that many police believe that repeated incidences of violence are necessary in order to use Article 2011.¹⁶⁵ An officer stated they would apply Article 78 of the Contravention Code in cases of one instance of violence resulting in slight injury, and they would only apply Article 2011 when there was systematic or repeated violence.¹⁶⁶Another officer described a case:

This was an ex-wife with a nine-month old child. They were living separately, but the ex-husband would come to the house and threaten her. There had been physical violence in the past. The acts

¹⁵⁵ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

¹⁵⁶ Id.

¹⁵⁷ ld.

¹⁵⁸ Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November 2011.

¹⁵⁹ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011.

¹⁶⁰ See Appendix D for complete text of Contravention Code Article 78.

¹⁶¹ Interview with Prosecutor, City D, 8 November 2011.

¹⁶² Interview with Shelter, City D, 8 November 2011.

¹⁶³ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors.

¹⁶⁴ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 16 November 2011.

¹⁶⁵ Interview with Police, City I, 17 November 2011; Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Police, City B, 14 November 2011. ¹⁶⁶ Interview with Police, City B, 14 November 2011.

were registered with the police. He got an administrative sanction and paid a fine several times. This time, she came to police to say that she was again being bothered by the ex-husband. She was told that Article 201¹ exists and that she could open a criminal case against him and seek a protective order for 90 days. A protection order was issued for 90 days. The case went to court, and we don't know the penalty yet. In order for the case to be criminalized, the violence needs to happen repeatedly.¹⁶⁷

The common practice of pursuing domestic violence cases as administrative offenses rather than criminal violations results in fewer arrests and detention of perpetrators and continued vulnerability for victims. Arrest is considered an "extreme measure" and "is very rarely applied."¹⁶⁸ In addition, interviews revealed a lack of consensus among police as to when they can arrest a violent offender. Police interviewees stated that with a light injury administrative offense, they do not have the authority to arrest an aggressor to remove him from the violent situation.¹⁶⁹ However, under Law 45, in cases of emergency and "contingent on the gravity of the case," police are required to ensure the administrative arrest of the aggressor.¹⁷⁰ Other police have welcomed Article 2011's criminalization of all levels of domestic violence because it allows them to immediately arrest a violent aggressor.¹⁷¹

In one case, failure to arrest a violent offender exposed a victim to extreme additional harm. The victim was living with a man who was often physically violent with her. One day, after he beat her with a metal pipe, she went to the police and filed a complaint. Police told her to obtain a forensic doctor report and later visited the home. At the scene, police confiscated the metal pipe used as the weapon but determined that the victim and the aggressor were drunk and had "made up." The officer left without arresting the aggressor or otherwise removing him from the home. The aggressor again became violent. He beat her and repeatedly stabbed her in the arms and legs with a screwdriver. He pressed her against a wooden door, stripped her, and made her jump on one leg and then the other. Then he raped her. In the morning, he took her to the police station and pressured her to withdraw the initial complaint. Instead of dropping the case, the police filed a criminal case under Article 201¹ and Article 171 (Rape), and only then was the aggressor detained under the Criminal Procedure Code allowing for a preventive arrest.¹⁷² The case went to court within 25 days and the aggressor remained in jail during that time. A later check of the aggressor's record revealed prior incidents of domestic violence and eight administrative cases involving neighbors.¹⁷³

¹⁶⁷ Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011.

¹⁶⁸ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

¹⁶⁹ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

¹⁷⁰ Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(6)f.

¹⁷¹ Interview with Investigative Police Officer, City A, 15 November 2011.

¹⁷² See Appendix C for full text of Article 185.

¹⁷³ Interview with Investigative Police Officer, City A, 15 November 2011.

PROSECUTORS

Prosecution of domestic violence crimes in Moldova is hampered by lack of clarity in the law, different interpretations of the law, and a failure to prioritize victim safety and offender accountability. Criminal prosecutions are rarely pursued in cases involving low-level injuries or first-time offenses. Prosecutions are frequently dropped if the parties reach a settlement, the victim recants, or the victim does not want to cooperate with the prosecution.¹⁷⁴

Moldova's recently enacted Criminal Code provision against family violence allows for prosecution of all levels of domestic violence injuries.¹⁷⁵ In addition, if a criminal prosecution goes forward, a victim may request that the prosecutor or court issue a protective order during the process.¹⁷⁶ In practice, however, prosecutors pursue few prosecutions of domestic violence under the Moldovan criminal law, and thus criminal protective orders are seldom used.

LIMITED PROSECUTIONS OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE UNDER THE CRIMINAL CODE

Since Article 201¹ came into effect, there have been limited prosecutions of domestic violence under the Criminal Code, but the numbers are increasing. In 2010, prosecutors initiated 16 penal prosecutions bases on Article 201^{1,177} During the first 10 months of 2011, prosecutors sent 259 cases to court.¹⁷⁸ In the first six months of 2012, 327 criminal cases were initiated based on Article 201^{1, 179} However, the 327 cases represent only about 10% of all reported cases of domestic violence.¹⁸⁰ Despite the language of Article 2011 incorporating all levels of injury, prosecutors, like police, rarely view domestic violence as a crime unless it is repeated or results in severe injury or death.¹⁸¹

Interviews also revealed that it is common for prosecutors to blame victims for violence or minimize the aggressor's criminal behavior.¹⁸² One interviewee described a troubling scenario in which a prosecutor rebuffed a victim's request for help, and instead pushed her into mediation. The woman's husband had beat, threatened, and stalked her. She sought a protective order and brought her case to the

Interview with Deputy Prosecutor General, City D, 9 November 2011.

¹⁷⁴ In the Moldovan Criminal Law system, victims may become a Damaged Party in a criminal case against their aggressor. As a Damaged Party, a victim may be entitled to receive some damages in connection with the criminal case. Settlement is often reached between the Damaged Party and the Perpetrator. If such a settlement is reached, prosecutors routinely drop the criminal prosecution of the Perpetrator for domestic violence. One interviewee explained, however, that even if the parties settle that part of the case, such a settlement should not have a legal effect on the prosecution and the Perpetrator can still be prosecuted. However, many prosecutors drop a case once settlement is reached between a Damaged Party and the Perpetrator because it will be harder to show evidence and make a strong case. Interview with Prosecutor, City B, 14 November 2011.

Criminal Code Article 201¹. See Appendix C for full text of Article 201¹. This provision was added to the Moldovan Criminal Code in 2010 with the passing of Law 167 and came into effect in September of 2010. Prior to that time, to the extent it was penalized at all, domestic violence was treated as an administrative offense under Article 78 of the Administrative (now Contravention) Code which is within the purview of the Moldovan police. Continued confusion on which law to use in cases of domestic violence results in limited protection for victims and reduced accountability for aggressors. (See Police section on page 11.)

Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹. In fact, prosecutors themselves should recognize when victims are in danger, and the law should give prosecutors the power to request these measures themselves.

¹⁷⁸ Id.

¹⁷⁹ Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors.

¹⁸⁰ Police registered 3,088 complaints concerning domestic violence cases from January to July 2012. Statistics from the Ministry of Internal Affairs, July 2012, on file with authors. See, e.g., Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011 (Nine criminal cases filed under Article 201¹ in 2011); Interview with Prosecutor, City D, 8 November 2011. ¹⁸¹ Interview with Prosecutor, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

¹⁸² Interview with Rayon Council Social Assistant, City B, 14 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011.

prosecutor.¹⁸³ The prosecutor refused to pursue the case and attempted to dissuade her from seeking a protection order.¹⁸⁴

In another case, after obtaining a civil protective order on behalf of a mother and her child, a lawyer tried to persuade a prosecutor to pursue a criminal prosecution against the aggressor.¹⁸⁵ The prosecutor opened a criminal case for domestic violence against the child only after a delay of six months.¹⁸⁶ During those six months, the mother and child continued to be beaten every week.¹⁸⁷ Despite numerous forensic reports documenting physical injuries and three protective orders, prosecutors failed to charge the aggressor with a crime against the mother.¹⁸⁸ The delay or failure to pursue criminal prosecution of domestic violence offenders leaves victims dangerously vulnerable to continued violence and likely discourages them from seeking legal system intervention. One prosecutor, who demonstrated an understanding of these dynamics, emphasized the importance of compiling evidence of even low-level crimes because showing a history of abuse in low-level crimes can help increase penalties for perpetrators. "It is more convincing to the judge and shows a clearer picture as to why it happened," he said. 189

In one case, a victim suffered a bone fracture as a result of domestic violence but, because she did not file a complaint, no further action was taken. Prosecutors did not charge the aggressor or request a protective order. The victim was referred to the social assistant, and the police kept the evidence for monitoring purposes.¹⁹⁰

In another example, a victim suffered serious injuries from being severely beaten. She received a 90-day protective order requiring the aggressor to leave the couple's shared home, not visit the victim's workplace, not use violence against the victim, and pay damages for medical treatment of the injuries she suffered from his violence. The aggressor blatantly disregarded the order but suffered no consequence for his violation. The victim was forced to live with a friend and could not obtain her belongings because the aggressor refused to leave or let her into the home. Prosecutors also refused requests to pursue criminal charges against the aggressor for failing to follow the protective order. The aggressor faced no consequences for his disregard of the protective order and, in effect, enjoyed complete impunity for his use of violence.¹⁹¹ A high-level prosecutor said that when prosecutors perceive the cases of domestic violence as a serious social problem and as a violation of human rights, and not just as a private matter between husband and wife, it will have a positive impact on the implementation of the law.¹⁹² Interviews revealed that districts where the police and prosecutors are in agreement that Article 201¹ applies to all

¹⁸³ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

¹⁸⁴ Id. Mediation should never be allowed in domestic violence cases because it is counterproductive and even dangerous. Mediation assumes that both parties are equal, yet an offender holds tremendous power over a victim. The imbalance of power between the parties cannot be remedied despite the skills of the mediator, even when a victim advocate or attorney is present. During mediation, the offender can easily control the victim through the use of signals known only to the couple. Additionally, if there is a long history of domestic violence, the victim is often afraid and reluctant to voice her concerns. The Advocates for Human Rights, Stop Violence against Women, February, 2008, http://www.stopvaw.org/Mediation.html. Furthermore, mediation diminishes aggressor accountability for violent behavior and reflects an assumption that both parties are equally at fault for violence. It also may further endanger victims of domestic violence because, if seen as an alternative to criminal prosecution, it may allow for violent aggressors to avoid criminal prosecution and sanctions for their behavior.

Interview with Lawyer, City D, November 8, 2011.

¹⁸⁶ Id.

¹⁸⁷ Id. ¹⁸⁸ ld.

¹⁸⁹ Interview with Prosecutor, City B, 14 November 2011.

¹⁹⁰ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

¹⁹¹ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 9 November 2011.

¹⁹² Interview with Deputy Prosecutor General, City D, 9 November 2011.

domestic violence cases have better communication and collaboration in investigation and prosecute more cases.¹⁹³

In another case, a victim who worked abroad to provide for her husband and three children was locked in a room by her husband when she returned to Moldova. He beat her every day for one month. She escaped out a window and sought help at a shelter. When she arrived at the shelter, she had bruises in the shape of his shoes on her back from where he had kicked her and severe trauma to her internal organs. The aggressor searched for the victim all over town, and the shelter considered him so dangerous they feared to have the victim leave the shelter even for medical care. Instead, a doctor came to the shelter. The victim was afraid for her children and did not want to press criminal charges. Despite the significant evidence against the aggressor, the prosecutor's office did not pursue criminal charges. The woman left the country to continue working abroad, and the children live with her sister.¹⁹

Interviews also revealed that prosecutors too readily dismiss cases when a victim recants or reaches a settlement with the aggressor.¹⁹⁵ Victims may recant or not cooperate with a prosecution for many reasons, including fear of the aggressor, lack of support, lack of trust in the legal system, threats, shame, or economic dependency on the aggressor. It is important that prosecutors continue to prosecute criminal cases against domestic violence aggressors even when victims recant or do not cooperate with the prosecution. Otherwise, aggressors escape accountability for their use of violence.

In addition, there is a discrepancy under the law as to whether or not prosecutors have the authority to drop domestic violence cases.¹⁹⁶ In practice, however, prosecutors stop the criminal case when the parties reconcile.¹⁹⁷ There is no uniform protocol for determining whether a settlement between the parties is truly voluntary or reached by threat, intimidation, or violence. One interviewee revealed that when a victim agrees to a settlement, the prosecutor will often talk to both the victim and the aggressor at the same time to work out the settlement. In some cases, the victim does not have a lawyer with her.¹⁹⁶ This practice assumes the victim can negotiate on an equal basis with the aggressor, allows the aggressor to escape penalty for his use of violence, and exposes the victim to further danger.¹⁹⁹

¹⁹⁷ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 25 April 2012.

¹⁹³ Interview with Prosecutor, City D, 14 November 2011; Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. ¹⁹⁴ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011. This incident may have happened only months before the amendments to the Criminal Code, however, the interviewees stated that no criminal charges were pursued at all, even under another relevant statute.

See footnote 174 for explanation of the settlement process and its effect on prosecution of a case.

¹⁹⁶ Some interviewees believe there is a legal basis for stopping a domestic violence case if the parties settle. Those interviewees explained there are two legal bases under which to stop cases of domestic violence upon the settlement of the parties: first, Article 109 of the Criminal Code which provides for reconciliation in cases with slight or less than medium injuries or, for criminal cases, in Chapters 2-6 of the Criminal Code; second, Article 276 in the Criminal Procedure Code describes when criminal proceedings can be started and stopped. Specifically, Article 276(5) gives instructions for settlement in "cases mentioned in para. (1)" of Article 276. However, others believe that there is no legal basis that allows for the settlement of domestic violence cases and, therefore, cases should not be dropped. These respondents believed that because Article 201¹ is not listed within Chapters 2-6. Article 109 should not apply to Article 201¹. Furthermore, because Article 201¹ is not explicitly listed under Article 276(1), the instructions for settling a case of family violence in Article 276 paragraph (5) do not apply to allow for settlement in domestic violence cases, and the instructions within that paragraph were simply included inadvertently during the revision process. Interview with Lawyer, City D, 16 November 2011. As a result, some say that this means criminal proceedings of domestic violence should not be stopped even at the request of the parties. Clear instructions or legal amendments are necessary to clarify this ambiguity and opposing interpretations.

¹⁹⁸ Interview with Police, City B, 14 November 2011.

¹⁹⁹ See footnote 184 on dangers of mediation.

PROSECUTION OF VICTIMS WHO CLAIM SELF-DEFENSE

Interviews revealed that evidence of self-defense or the effects of battery on victims has not been used consistently to explain victim behavior and mitigate penalties.²⁰⁰ In one case, a victim killed her abusive partner while trying to escape a brutal assault and rape. She was charged with murder and received the maximum penalty of 20 years. Evidence of self-defense was not presented nor was evidence of past physical abuse she and her two children suffered at his hands. With the help of a lawyer, she appealed and introduced some limited evidence of the abuse; however, the penalty was only reduced by three years.201

A lawyer recalled three cases where the victim was charged with violence against her abusive husband and evidence of self-defense and history of abuse were not considered.²⁰² The lawyer said, "...the criminal investigation authorities did not take into account that the woman had been subjected to domestic violence for several years and the criminal acts of the woman were in reaction to previous violence. We have this gap. I raised the issue of self-defense but the authorities did not take into account this request and continued to prosecute the case."203

In another case, a victim was charged with violence against her ex-husband after she tried to defend herself and her six-year-old son. The couple had divorced because the ex-husband had sexually abused the couple's son. After the divorce, the ex-husband beat her in the presence of the child and tried to take the child when she went to pick him up from kindergarten. The woman received a protective order that temporarily suspended visitation rights. After the protective order expired, the ex-husband went to the kindergarten and took the child. The police did not respond to the woman's requests for help in getting her son back. When she went on her own to retrieve her son, the ex-husband attacked her and she defended herself. The woman suffered bruises and other injuries that did not meet the level of light bodily injury. The ex-husband reported that she attacked him first by hitting his genitals and obtained a forensic report that classified this as light bodily injury. As a result, the police opened a misdemeanor file against her for the violence she used against the ex-husband but refused to charge the ex-husband for his use of violence against the woman. Despite maintaining the charges against the woman, prosecutors refused to charge the ex-husband with domestic violence, claiming that the law did not cover the woman because they were no longer married and did not live together.²⁰⁴ The history of abuse and violence against both the son and the woman were not taken into account at any level of the system's response to this case. The lawyer who is working with the woman in this case stated that it demonstrates two gaps in the law: formerly married couples who are not cohabitating are not protected by the domestic violence law; and there is no stalking law.205

RESPONSE TO VIOLATIONS OF CIVIL OR CRIMINAL PROTECTIVE ORDERS

Although a violation of a protective order is a basis for renewing or extending a previous protection order under both the civil and criminal law.²⁰⁶ in practice interviewees revealed that these provisions are rarely

²⁰⁰ Psychologists are not considered expert witnesses to explain victim behavior. Interview with Lawyer, City D, 10 November 2011.

Interview with Victim, City H, 17 November 2011.

²⁰² Interview with Lawyer, City D, 10 November 2011. In one of the cases, the lawyer compiled police statements indicating that there had been a history of violence but police had only responded by sanctioning the offender with administrative fines. The lawver also offered a statement from the son declaring that the father would become violent against him and his mother when he drank.

ld.

²⁰⁴ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011.

²⁰⁵ Id.

²⁰⁶ Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹(4) states "The duration of protective measures may be extended by the court at the repeated request addressed as a result of the committal of acts of family violence or as a result of nonobservance of the conditions established in the protective ordinance." Law 45 Article 15(3) states "Orders ...may be extended in case of a repeated claim or if the conditions set in the protective order have not been observed." The civil law does not criminalize the first violation of the protection order and, to be extended, both criminal and civil laws Footnote continued on next page

applied. Aggressors are not arrested or detained, violations are not reported to prosecutors, or, if they are reported, they are not pursued by prosecutors for prosecution.²⁰⁷ In a previously-mentioned case, a victim who suffered serious injuries from being severely beaten received a 90-day protective order that included eviction of the aggressor.²⁰⁸ The aggressor disregarded the order, forcing the victim to live with a friend. Prosecutors refused requests to pursue criminal charges against the aggressor for repeated failure to follow the protective order. The court denied a request for an extended protective order and the victim remained unprotected, without a home or her belongings. The aggressor case faced no consequences for his disregard of the protective order.

^{- . . .} footnote continued from prior page

require either the order to be violated or, in effect, a new act of domestic violence. This requires the victim to be vulnerable to violence before she is able to receive continued protection. See Appendix A and Appendix C, respectively, for complete texts of Law 45 and Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹(4). ²⁰⁷ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 8 November 2011; Interview with Human Rights Advisor, City D, 10 November

^{2011;} Interview with Prosecutor, City C, 16 November 2011. ²⁰⁸ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 9 November 2011.

JUDICIARY

Judges in Moldova reported dealing with the issue of domestic violence both directly through requests for protective orders and criminal prosecutions of aggressors and indirectly in cases of divorce and child custody.²⁰⁹ While there were positive reports that some judges in Moldova approach the issue of domestic violence seriously and understand the dynamics of domestic violence,²¹⁰ interviews also revealed pervasive attitudes and practices that jeopardize the safety of domestic violence victims.

ATTITUDES OF JUDGES

Many judges demonstrate harmful stereotypes about domestic violence, victims, and perpetrators.²¹¹ A former NGO director noted that, "Some courts think that the woman victim of domestic violence is to blame because she is not a good wife."²¹² A judge thought that protective order numbers were low because victims "are not courageous enough."²¹³ Interviews revealed that judges are hesitant to issue protective orders or pursue aggressor accountability because of the prevalent misperception that victims are lying to abuse the system for their own benefit or solely to penalize their partners.²¹⁴ The misperception that domestic violence victims are lying to manipulate the system causes some judges to increase the standard of evidence required to issue protective orders.²¹⁵ In addition, interviews indicated that some judges are more concerned about an aggressor's property rights than the safety of the victim.216

Victims who are already in shelters or in the process of divorce or separation may be denied remedies and protection because judges believe the divorce or separation will solve the violence. One judge stated that if a couple was in the process of a divorce, a protective order would not be necessary even if there was domestic violence related to the divorce proceedings.²¹⁷ Research shows, however, that the time after which a victim leaves her aggressor is one of the most dangerous times for victims.²¹⁸

JUDICIAL RESPONSE TO "SETTLEMENT" OF CRIMINAL CASES ENDANGERS VICTIMS

As discussed in the section on Prosecutors, domestic violence criminal cases are often dropped when a victim does not cooperate with prosecution, recants, or reaches a settlement with the aggressor.²¹⁹ There is disagreement among judges as to whether the law allows for the dismissal of domestic violence cases if parties "settle."²²⁰ Those who believe that settlement is possible explain that before a domestic violence case can be dismissed, prosecutors and judges should ensure that the settlement is voluntary and that

²⁰⁹ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²¹⁰ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011, p. 8; Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²¹¹ Interview with Judges, City D, 10 November 2011.

²¹² Interview with Former NGO Director, City D, 7 November 2011.

²¹³ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²¹⁴ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Judges City D, 11 November 2011.

²¹⁵ Id. Additional evidence beyond a victim's statement and a report from social assistance or the police is not explicitly required by law. See Civil Procedure Code Article 318³(2): "The court shall request from the social assistance body or the police, as the case may be, to present a report characterizing the relevant family and the aggressor. The court may also solicit other acts required for the examination of the request." (Emphasis added.) Thus, a protective order could be granted solely on the victim's statement in the application and the police or social assistance report, and the lack of additional evidence should not be a basis for delaying or denying protection. ²¹⁶ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011. In fact, Law

^{45,} the Civil Procedure Code, and the Criminal Procedure Code all indicate that a protective measure which removes an aggressor from a home does not determine property rights. Law 45 Article 15; Civil Procedure Code Article 318⁴(2)(a); Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹(3)(a). ²¹⁷ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²¹⁸ Tennessee Coalition Against Domestic and Sexual Violence. <u>*Tennessee Domestic Abuse Benchbook*</u>, § 1-3.04 (2009). ²¹⁹ See section on Prosecutors p. 23.

²²⁰ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011. See footnote 196 explaining settlement controversy.

the victim has access to services or protection.²²¹ Yet, aggressors can often manipulate or intimidate a victim into agreeing to a settlement.²²² Interviewees explained that judges make a determination after seeing both parties in a hearing. The judge asks the victim the reason for the reconciliation and whether she believes the aggressor will not be violent again. "The judge tries to investigate how they reached this understanding. Also the perpetrator and victim are warned that they have reconciled and if the next day they fight, they will have to open a new case."²²³ As one judge explained, it is not sufficient for the parties to submit the request to settle; they must be present in court so the judge can see their faces and see how they answer certain questions. "When a person is sincere, they are calm and can answer well. When what they say is not true or honest, their behavior betrays them. Their hands tremble..."²²⁴ Requiring a victim to discuss whether the settlement is voluntary or whether she needs additional protection in front of the aggressor is dangerous and ineffective. She is likely to be intimidated in his presence, and he may well be pressuring her to settle the case.

JUDICIAL BARRIERS TO VICTIM REQUESTS FOR PROTECTIVE ORDERS

While a victim may apply directly to the court for a protective order,²²⁵ judges noted that her application is more likely to be granted if submitted by the police or a lawyer.²²⁶ One interviewee expressed the troubling view that the act of bringing a request alone was an indicator that the situation is less severe and the need for protection is not a priority, stating "in a real crisis victims call the police and don't come directly to the court."²²⁷

In addition, for victims pursuing a civil protective order on their own, there is no information available at the courts about the protective order process, and court administrative personnel are not trained to help victims.²²⁸ Also, there are no standard forms available to fill out an application including what information is required and what protective measures are available.²²⁹ In one case, a victim's self-application for a protective order was denied because the judge ruled that the application needed to conform to other applications for protective orders. The victim was able to amend her petition, but it was several days before her case was re-examined; during this time, she was left without protection.²³⁰

JUDICIAL TIMELINESS

Swift judicial response is essential for effective protection of victims. In one case of repeated and escalating violence, a lawyer successfully obtained a protective order from a judge on behalf of a victim

²²¹ Criminal Procedure Code Article 276(5) states "In cases of family violence, the prosecutor or the court shall determine whether the victim's willingness to reconcile is expressed freely and shall ensure that the victim has had effective access to assistance and protection." However, interviews revealed no clear protocol that incorporates an understanding of the dynamics of domestic violence or formal risk assessment tools for ensuring voluntary settlement or access to assistance and protection.

²²² Interview with Lawyers, City D, 10 November 2011.

²²³ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²²⁴ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011.

Law 45 Chapter III Article 12a and Law 45 Chapter III Article 13(1)b.

²²⁶ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²²⁷ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

 ²²⁸ Id. Furthermore, there are no specialized courts or judges in Moldova to deal specifically with domestic violence cases or victims. One interviewee explained that there were too few judges to allow for such specialization. Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Judge, City D, 10 November 2011; Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011.
 ²²⁹ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. Civil Procedure Code Article 318² states "The request for the

²²⁹ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011. Civil Procedure Code Article 318² states "The request for the application of protective measures shall specify the circumstances of the act of violence, its duration, suffered consequences, and other circumstances indicating that the application of protective measures is needed." ²³⁰ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

within just one hour. The court recognized that the situation was extremely dangerous and issued the order immediately.²³¹

While interviews showed that protective orders sometimes are issued within the 24-hour time frame required by law,²³² there were many occurrences when they were delayed. One NGO employee stated, "There is a problem with timeliness. The protective order has to be issued within 24 hours after the judge receives the request, but this happens very rarely. Currently there is a case where the request for a protective order was addressed to the judge last Thursday. Today is Tuesday, and it is still not issued."233 A lawyer stated that she has cases where the protective order is issued in two hours and other cases where it takes three days.²³⁴ Another lawyer stated that of the nine protective orders she had obtained, only one was actually issued in the 24-hour time limit, with her most recent application taking two weeks.²³⁵ Another lawyer stated that she has had cases where it takes two to four weeks to issue the protective order, and in one case, an order requested in December was not issued until February.²³⁶ Civil Procedure Code Article 318³ requires the court to request that the police notify the aggressor of the initiation of the protective order application proceedings.²³⁷ If the court's decision is then delayed, the aggressor is on notice that the victim has applied for protection, yet she will have none. This provides the opportunity for an enraged aggressor to commit more violence or for a manipulative one to convince the victim to withdraw the application for protection.

The lack of night and weekend access to courts is one reason for delays in issuance of protective orders.²³⁸ One judge stated that judges try to issue protective orders within 24 hours even if it meant they had to work at night.²³⁹ However, another judge was vehemently opposed to using nights or weekends for issuing protective orders and stated that judges should have no less than 72 hours to issue a protective order.²⁴⁰ This lack of 24-hour, seven-days-a-week access to courts²⁴¹ impedes the goal of an expedient judicial procedure and puts victims at risk of more violence. Advocates stated that this delay leaves them scrambling to ensure victims are protected over nights and weekends: "For example, if we have a protection order requested on Friday we know that it should be issued within 24 hours, but we are sure that it won't be issued until Monday. If we know that the woman is in danger, we would place her in a shelter."242

A lack of timely judicial communication also impedes effective implementation of protective orders. Moldova's law requires that after a court issues a protective order it must immediately forward the order to the police and social assistant for "immediate execution."²⁴³ The police, in turn, are required to notify the aggressor, execute and enforce the order, and inform the court of any violations.²⁴⁴ Interviews showed that there are gaps in this process that result in continued risk to victims. An interviewee stated, "Judges decide to issue the protection order but don't inform the police or social assistant. So victims do not get protection."245

²³¹ Interview with Victim, City G, 15 November 2011.

²³² See Law 45 Chapter II Article 15(1).

²³³ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

 ²³⁴ Interview with NGO, City D, 16 November 2011.
 ²³⁵ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.
 ²³⁶ Interview with NGO, City D, 9 November 2011.

²³⁷ See complete text of Article 318³ in Appendix A.

²³⁸ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 16 November 2011.

²³⁹ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²⁴⁰ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011.

²⁴¹ For example, a judge could be on call from home after hours.

²⁴² Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

²⁴³ Civil Procedure Code Article 318⁴(4).

²⁴⁴ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²⁴⁵ Interview with Former NGO Director, City D, 7 November 2011.

COURTROOM SECURITY

Interviewees stated that there are few security measures other than sometimes having police present at a proceeding.²⁴⁶ Victims and aggressors enter through the same doors, use the same staircase, wait in the same hallways or waiting areas, and face each other in small courtrooms.²⁴⁷ Security in court facilities is important not only to protect victims but also to encourage victims to access and participate in the justice system.

EVIDENTIARY REQUIREMENTS FOR CIVIL PROTECTIVE ORDERS

Judges often require a forensic report, evidence of prior offenses, and witness accounts before they will issue a protective order.²⁴⁸ This practice delays the issuance of the order and can also result in complete denial of protective remedies. Although the law does not clearly require additional evidence beyond a social assistance or police report to issue a civil protective order, in practice, victim declarations alone are often not considered sufficient to support a protective order if they are submitted without a forensic report, evidence of prior offenses, or witness accounts.²⁴⁹ One interviewee stated, "If a social assistant or police goes to a judge with just an application and no forensic conclusion, the judge will not consider the case at all."²⁵⁰ However, one judge stated that in situations where injuries have been systematic, even though they are not currently visible, a victim's statement would be enough to issue the protective order.²⁵

In one case, a judge denied a woman's request for an extended protective order on the basis that she was lying about the abuse because there was no forensic report to support her statements. The original order had been issued by a different judge without a forensic report but based on the victim's statements and supporting testimony from the police. The second judge discounted all other evidence and claimed the woman was lying about the ongoing abuse solely because she did not have a forensic doctor report.252

IMPRECISE PROTECTIVE MEASURES

A lack of clarity in protective orders puts victims at risk. In one case, a protective order was issued for 30 days, ordering the aggressor to stay away from and not contact the victim, but he was not ordered temporarily out of the home for the time of the protective order.²⁵³ The aggressor and the victim were cohabitating, and it was impossible for the police to enforce the order to stay away from the victim.²⁵⁴ A judge admitted that protective orders usually do not contain a specific distance that the aggressor must stay away from the victim. "The order just states that the perpetrator should stay away but not how far...in every case the victim and aggressor need to decide how far away the aggressor must stay. It is up to them to decide."255 A shelter director noted that in several cases, aggressors were ordered out of the apartment but not ordered to stay a specific distance from the victims. She said, "...he stays in the lobby

²⁴⁸ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Judges, City D,11 November 2011

²⁴⁶ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

²⁴⁷ Id.

²⁴⁹ Id. See Civil Procedure Code Article 318³(2): The court **shall** request from the social assistance body or the police, as the case may be, to present a report characterizing the relevant family and the aggressor. The court **may** also solicit other acts required for the examination of the request. (Emphasis added.) Article 318³ (2) does not state that additional evidence, other than the aforementioned social assistance or police report, is required to issue a protection order. Thus, it could be granted solely on the victim's statement in the application and the police or social assistance report, and the lack of additional evidence should not be a basis for delaying or denying protection. Interview with Former NGO Director, City D, 7 November 2011.

²⁵¹ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011.

²⁵² ld.

²⁵³ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City I, 18 November 2011.

²⁵⁴ ld.

²⁵⁵ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011.

and doesn't let the wife leave. In many cases the victim needs a bodyguard to escort her past him when she wants to get out." $^{\!\!\!^{256}}$

²⁵⁶ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS AND NATIONAL REFERRAL SYSTEM

Moldova's unique National Referral System and multi-disciplinary teams have great potential to promote victim safety and offender accountability. The National Referral System is a response system that coordinates referrals and services for victims. It was originally established to aid trafficking victims and, in 2008, was officially expanded to serve victims of domestic violence.²⁵⁷ After an initial meeting with a social assistant, the National Referral System assigns a multi-disciplinary team to a victim depending upon her specific needs.²⁵⁸

Multi-disciplinary teams have been created at the village and rayon level in five pilot areas, but in other areas, multi-disciplinary teams exist only at the district level.²⁵⁹ Some multi-disciplinary teams are mobile and travel to domestic violence cases in remote villages. Initial training, supported by international donors, has been provided to members of the multi-disciplinary team, including police officers, social assistants, health care providers, and teachers.²⁶⁰

POSITIVE MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAM COOPERATION

Interviews revealed numerous examples of positive responses within the multi-disciplinary teams. A police officer in a small town asserted that there is good cooperation among the police, the medical professionals, social assistance institutions, and the schools.²⁶¹ A social assistant from a village explained that they have their own multi-disciplinary team which includes health care providers and police. Whenever the team has a domestic violence case, members of the team take coordinated steps to help provide the victim with services and help ensure that the aggressor is held accountable for his use of violence.²⁶² The social assistant explained that after a protection order has been issued, the team monitors the family once each month. The multi-disciplinary team also has monthly meetings to formulate action plans on how to address the perpetrator.²⁶³

Interviews revealed several examples of police and maternal center cooperation to implement a coordinated community response.²⁶⁴ One maternal center staff member stated that they routinely travel to villages to talk to members of the multi-disciplinary team, not only about current cases but also about the attitude of the team with respect to the victim and aggressor.²⁶⁵ She described their work with police to

²⁵⁹ Interview with Former NGO Director, City D, 7 November 2011.

 ²⁵⁷ The UN Secretary-General's database on violence against women, Moldova, <u>National Referral System for</u> <u>Assistance and Protection of Victims and Potential Victims of Trafficking</u>.
 ²⁵⁸ Once a victim is a part of the National Referral System, a multi-disciplinary team is named to support her. The

²⁰⁰ Once a victim is a part of the National Referral System, a multi-disciplinary team is named to support her. The multi-disciplinary team is chosen from a standing commission made up of the social assistance directorate representative, an employment agency representative, a civil documents agency representative, a medical representative, the police, a prosecutor, a lawyer, a psychologist, and a teacher. Depending on the circumstances of the case, a multi-disciplinary team for a particular victim is formed, consisting of one to three relevant professionals. The multi-disciplinary teams meet about the case more frequently when the case is active, sometimes several days a week. Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011. They also meet to consider extending the time that a victim may stay in a shelter. Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011. In addition, Law 45 Chapter II Article 7(4) requires that a specialist in domestic violence be appointed within the departments for social assistance at the rayon level; however, interviews revealed that in most rayons this has not occurred. Instead, pre-existing child rights specialists became responsible for domestic violence involving both adult and child victims. Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011; Interview with Coordinator of Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18 November 2011.

²⁶⁰ Interview with Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family, Chisinau, 11 November 2011.

²⁶¹ Interview with Police, City I, 18 November 2011.

²⁶² Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

²⁶³ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

²⁶⁴ See explanation of maternal centers in footnote 11.

²⁶⁵ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS AND NATIONAL REFERRAL SYSTEM

draw up a protective order: "...they do it all together, 'shoulder to shoulder' with the police."²⁶⁶ She explained that an upcoming training for all stakeholders on Law 45 was the result of "an agreement between the local public administration, the social assistance [department] and the police...²⁶

A staff member in another small-town maternal center said that a police officer came to their center and asked for guidance on necessary documentation of evidence in domestic violence cases. Based on this training, the officer investigated the case, strategically looking for the best evidence, and referred the case to the prosecutor. "It took time, but we hope there will be more cooperation with this investigative department," she said. "They even started the discussion of developing a draft of a cooperation agreement to finalize our agreement and to work in the future."²⁶⁸ The chief of a multi-disciplinary team agreed, "I must tell you that there are improvements in cooperation with the police. We have many more cases referred by the police...We just started realizing this part, that cooperation is important."²⁶⁹ In fact. interviews revealed that the police in that city had just hired a woman with a background in social work and psychology to meet with victims and that they had "good cooperation" with the city's maternal center in dealing with domestic violence cases.270

Despite the positive results of the National Referral System and the multi-disciplinary teams, delays. limited resources, and lack of accessibility diminish the potential effectiveness of these programs.

NATIONAL REFERRAL SYSTEM DELAYS

Although the National Referral System can work effectively for victim safety, a victim in crisis may become stalled in bureaucracy. Confusion over National Referral System procedure can delay a victim's acceptance into a shelter and access to services. One maternal center director explained that the social assistant department in her town claims that only their department can refer victims to the shelter through the National Referral System. The social assistant refuses to send a victim to the maternal center without a time-consuming official placement. The maternal center director explained, "If this is the case, our center loses its main aim, to be like an emergency center...I have been discussing this with the social assistance department to modify this, but they insist there is a regulation or instruction they need to follow, and all beneficiaries are to go through the System."21

MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS LACK ADEQUATE RESOURCES

Resources for multi-disciplinary teams are lacking in many areas of Moldova, which negatively impacts a victim's access to justice. In one center, the team did not have a vehicle to visit victims in remote villages. Travel time to a village could be over 12 hours, and services arrive "sometimes too late," a psychologist noted.272

A rayon president explained that community centers in five villages in her rayon were helpful for multidisciplinary teams. The community centers, created under a project with government and international

²⁶⁶ Id.

²⁶⁷ Id.

²⁶⁸ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

²⁶⁹ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City A, 15 November 2011.

²⁷⁰ Interview with Investigative Police Officer, City A, 15 November 2011.

²⁷¹ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011. Law 45 states that a victim can be referred to shelters by all bodies tasked with the prevention and combating of domestic violence: medical institutions, the police, social assistance and family protection departments, and centers for victims. Law 45 Chapter II. Another center noted that they are required to contact the social assistant in the victim's village to get the necessary documents, such as an assessment from the social assistant and a referral letter from an authority. Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011. The requirement of the immediate notification of her village social assistant may have a chilling effect upon a victim seeking help privately. The referral process should be monitored and refined so that victims may independently receive confidential and immediate help. ²⁷² Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 18 November 2011.

donors, provide social assistant services, psychological services, and a location for the multi-disciplinary teams to work separately with victims and perpetrators.²⁷³ Yet, cramped conditions in many locations contribute to a lack of privacy for victims. A psychologist explained that there is no center with confidential meeting rooms in many small towns and villages. Victims must often travel to larger cities for specialized help. "We end up meeting at the municipal building....There is a need for a center where she can get services - psychological, medical, legal - it is important to respect the need for confidentiality."274

Interviews revealed a lack of resources for daily work and for continuous training for multi-disciplinary team members. A village police officer stated that in the past he had worked often with the multidisciplinary team, but "...now we don't have the resources to do as much work together. We don't have the resources to go to trainings."275

MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS ARE NEEDED IN URBAN AREAS

Interviews revealed there is a need for effective and active multi-disciplinary teams in the larger cities as well. A high-level police official said that in the capital city, there is no communication between police and social assistants. They simply do not interact, and even if measures are taken, they do not coordinate.²⁷⁶ A family doctor in a large city said that there was no formal coordination between the hospitals and other agencies, including law enforcement, legal professionals, the government, or even the forensic doctors in domestic violence cases.²⁷⁷ As a result, this doctor did not know details of services available to victims, or how the police respond to victims, and he did not have any connection to forensic doctors. This lack of knowledge impairs physicians' ability to address the needs of victims of violence. A police officer in a large city agreed, saying, "There is a lack of cooperation across the professionals; if the multi-disciplinary team would be more active, there would be more information gathered and discussed."278 He noted that in districts where the police and prosecutors cooperate and work together, cases of domestic violence were prosecuted.279

²⁷³ Interview with Rayon Officials, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

²⁷⁵ Interview with Police, City F, 17 November 2011.

²⁷⁶ Interview with Ministry of Internal Affairs, Chisinau, 9 November 2011.

²⁷⁷ Interview with Physician A, City D, 7 November 2011.

²⁷⁸ Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011.

²⁷⁹ Id.

MULTI-DISCIPLINARY TEAMS AND NATIONAL REFERRAL SYSTEM

SERVICES FOR DOMESTIC VIOLENCE VICTIMS

Many maternal center shelters, other shelters, NGOs, and social assistance departments have provided positive advocacy and services for domestic violence victims, but there are also gaps in these services. Maternal centers were originally founded in larger cities throughout Moldova to prevent the abandonment of infants.²⁸⁰ These centers primarily serve young mothers with very young children who have no place to live.²⁸¹ In many areas, the local maternal center and an NGO became a joint organization to serve domestic violence victims and to facilitate funding from both government and private sources.²⁸² The Social Assistance and Family Protection Department within each municipality or rayon provides a social assistant to counsel and support domestic violence victims and to organize the multi-disciplinary teams. In addition, there are two shelters in Moldova that are not part of a maternal center. One is an NGO-run shelter and another is affiliated with both the Moldovan government and an international organization.

One regional maternal center described the difference its activities had made in the last six years. In the past, victims had been reluctant to seek help for abuse due to fear, shame, and hopelessness. Now, "[t]here is a big change in society since the work of the center began. Victims who have benefited have...spread the word. Victims come here asking for shelter or assistance."²⁸³

Maternal centers and NGOs often ensure that victims are not interviewed repeatedly or otherwise retraumatized and prepare them for court hearings. Some NGOs and maternal centers offer to accompany victims to court and inform them of their rights once a protective order is issued.²⁸⁴ One maternal center helps support applications for protective orders by carrying out investigations.²⁸⁵ Another maternal center described a case in which a protective order was issued based upon only the statements of the victim and their staff, likely due, they believed, to the center's good reputation as domestic violence specialists.²⁸⁶ One NGO shelter follows up with victims by calling to be sure the protective orders have not been violated and to invite them join support groups.²⁸⁷ Many maternal centers and shelters do job training so that victims can become financially independent.²⁸⁸ One maternal center reviews cases and discusses mistakes made by stakeholders and ways that the response to cases can be improved.²⁸⁹

In another good example of victim advocacy, one maternal center brought a seriously ill victim who lacked medical insurance back to the shelter for continued care when the hospital refused to keep her.²⁹⁰ In another, a shelter with insufficient funding to make a place for a victim not only did so, but brought medical care in for her since it was too dangerous for her to leave. Her husband had kicked her so severely that she had internal injuries, and he was actively searching for her. The shelter worked to obtain

²⁸⁰ Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011.

²⁸¹ See explanation of maternal centers in footnote 11.

²⁸² In 2012, the Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family began allocating funding to maternal centers. In order to benefit from the funding, maternal centers became public institutions, losing their independent status as NGOs. Email from Women's Law Center, 3 September 2012, on file with the authors. At present, there is no legal mechanism that would enable the state to fund shelters solely operated by NGOs. However, the Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family has recently developed a Law on Accreditation of Social Services (in force since June 2012) and is developing a draft law on Procuring Services. Thus, a mechanism may be developed so as to enable the state to procure services from service providers irrespective of their status as NGO or public institution. Email from Women's Law Center, 24 September 2012, on file with authors.

²⁸³ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.

²⁸⁴ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

²⁸⁵ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

²⁸⁶ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

²⁸⁷ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

²⁸⁸ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 16 November 2011.

²⁸⁹ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

²⁹⁰ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

legal documents from the victim's home country, despite the fact that the aggressor had the original documents, and the woman returned safely to her homeland.²⁹

Despite these promising practices, there are a number of gaps in the services provided to domestic violence victims by maternal center shelters, other shelters, NGOs, and social assistants. As explained in more detail below, staff members infrequently utilize the protective order remedy and are hampered by a lack of knowledge about the benefits of the law and about the dynamics of domestic violence. For example, they may notify police without the permission of the victim. Shelters throughout Moldova are inadequately funded and lack capacity, and only one shelter is dedicated solely to victims of domestic violence.

LOW NUMBERS OF REQUESTS FOR AND LACK OF KNOWLEDGE OF PROTECTIVE ORDERS BY **SERVICE PROVIDERS**

Many maternal center shelters, other shelters, NGOs, and social assistants infrequently utilize the protective order remedy for domestic violence victims. In the first year since the directives were passed and Law 45 could be fully implemented, interviews revealed that as of November 2011, the number of orders facilitated by social assistance departments and maternal centers was very low. Two maternal centers had no protective order cases.²⁹² Most social assistance departments and maternal centers had requested from three to five protective orders.²⁹³ In general, NGOs have been more proactive in requesting protective orders. One NGO had "only a few" cases involving protective orders, ²⁹⁴ but another NGO helped 19 victims apply for an order for protection in the first nine months of 2011.²⁹⁵

In a number of cases, social assistance departments have effectively used the protective order to implement Law 45. For example, a social assistant in a smaller city described a case with a victim whose husband swore at her, called her names, and threatened to drive over her and their child. The woman came to the social assistance department, and they helped her to write the request for a protective order. Within 24 hours, the court issued the order, stating that that the perpetrator must leave the house and not approach the victim for three months.²⁹⁶ In another example, a young social assistant held a discussion with all of the women in a small village about domestic violence. Later, she was approached by a victim, who said she had been unaware that she could complain about it. The social assistant talked with her and referred her to the prosecutor who sent the application to the court and she received a protective order.²⁹⁷

Despite these positive examples, interviews revealed a lack of knowledge about the purpose, necessity, and benefits of protective orders.²⁹⁸ For example, in some cases after learning of a first reported incident

²⁹¹ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

²⁹² Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November

^{2011.} ²⁹³ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City I, 18 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November 2011.

Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011.

²⁹⁵ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

²⁹⁶ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

²⁹⁷ Interview with Rayon Official, City I, 18 November 2011.

²⁹⁸ Protective measures include: "a. Oblige the aggressor to temporarily leave the joint dwelling or to keep away from the victim's dwelling, without making any determination as to ownership or property or assets; b. Oblige the aggressor to keep away from the victim's person; c. Oblige the aggressor to refrain from contacting the victim, the victim's children or other dependants of the victim; d. Prohibit the aggressor from visiting the victim's place of work or residence; e. Oblige the aggressor, until the case is resolved, to contribute to the maintenance of his/her and the victim's children; f. Oblige the aggressor to cover the costs and damages caused by the aggressor's acts of violence, including medical expenses and the cost of replacing or repairing destroyed or damaged assets; g. Restrict the unilateral disposal of common assets; h. Oblige the aggressor to partake in a special treatment or counseling program, if the court determines this is necessary to reduce or eliminate violence; i. Establish a temporary visitation Footnote continued on next page

of violence, social assistants tried to stop further violent behavior by discussing it with the aggressor, seeking a protective order only if the victim was re-injured.²⁹⁹ Not understanding that violent offenders could and should be ordered out of the home, one social assistant stated that a protective order was not helpful because the couple lived in the same house and staying away from the victim would be impossible.300

Staff members at another maternal center were skeptical of the effectiveness of a protective order, stating that the right of a person to his private property under the Constitution prevails over the requirement to provide security to a person. This concern was expressed in a number of interviews throughout Moldova³⁰¹ despite the fact that Law 45 explicitly states that title to a property does not change if one of the owners is temporarily evicted.³⁰² Although staff members discussed the option of a protective order with their clients, that maternal center had not applied for any protective orders. The director acknowledged that the staff needed further training to "apply the best techniques."303 In another example, a shelter employee stated that women were abusing the right to ask for a protective order in cases where the aggressor does not live with them. She said there was no risk of violence, not considering the many ways an aggressor might stalk and harm a victim with whom he does not live.³⁰⁴

NOTIFICATION POLICIES ARE DANGEROUS TO VICTIMS

Although they are not explicitly required by law to notify police,³⁰⁵ interviews revealed that many social assistants, maternal center staff, and NGO staff notify police whenever a victim identifies herself.³⁰⁶ Notification may place a victim in greater peril because the danger to her escalates when the aggressor finds out that she has sought help. The increased danger that arises when well-intentioned service providers contact police may cause a victim to be deterred from reporting domestic violence and it will undermine her autonomy. One social assistance department stated that its first step is to notify the police, the mayor, and the social assistant for the victim's local jurisdiction.³⁰⁷ A maternal center staff member stated that even though the victim would say, "Please don't tell [the police]. I have already been there and no measures were taken," the staff tells the victim that it is important to inform the police so they can ensure security measures, "...and in the end she would agree."³⁰⁸ However, one social assistant stated, "It is up to the victim to decide if the police are involved."³⁰⁹ One maternal center staff member said that they called police only with the agreement of the victim. Yet, when one of their clients decided to go back to the aggressor boyfriend, the center notified the police about the possibility of violence without the client's permission.³¹⁰

- . . . footnote continued from prior page

schedule for the aggressor's underage children; j. Prohibit the aggressor from keeping or handling firearms." Law 45 Chapter III Article 15. See Appendix A for complete text of Law 45.

Interview with Rayon Official, City I, 18 November 2011. ³⁰⁰ Id.

³⁰¹ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011; Interview with Police, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Lawyer, City D, 25 April 2012; Interview with Former Police Chief, City D, 9 November 2011.

 ³⁰² Law 45 Chapter III Article 15(1)a.
 ³⁰³ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.

³⁰⁴ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³⁰⁵ Law 45 Ch II Article 8(3) states that social assistance and family protection departments must "Collaborate with administrative bodies of the interior to identify persons inclined to commit acts of family violence;" which could be interpreted to require them to notify police if a victim comes forward. ³⁰⁶ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18

November 2011.

Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18 November 2011.

³⁰⁸ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.

³⁰⁹ Interview with Shelter, City D, 8 November 2011.

³¹⁰ Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November 2011.

LACK OF RESOURCES AND LIMITATIONS OF SHELTERS

NGO shelters and maternal center shelters lack adequate governmental funding and support. There is only one shelter in Moldova dedicated to the needs of domestic violence victims, and its capacity has been limited due to lack of financial support. Throughout Moldova, if NGO or maternal center shelters are full, victims may be placed in community or homeless centers. Additionally, women with no children or children past the age of early childhood may find it difficult to find a shelter in their area that will accept them.

Inadequate Funding for Shelters

Law 45 does not require the government to fund shelters for domestic violence victims.³¹¹ Interviews revealed that some maternal center shelters had no funds for an adequate nighttime security system or to keep the center adequately staffed at night and on weekends.³¹² "The only thing we can afford is the alarm button," said a center director. "We have requested the police commissariat to ensure the security of this place, but the reply was to have the services for one month would cost about 4,500 lei (about 370USD). We can't afford this. Because we are a 24-hour center, we are concerned at night...There is no one that is supposed to work night shifts on this staff." The center operates by having its social workers, psychologists, and medical assistants work night shifts, which "damages the quality of services provided...they have fewer days for cases because they have to work at night.³³¹³ A Ministry of Labour, Protection and Family official agreed that maternal centers and NGO shelters lack regular, adequate funding. 314

One national shelter does not receive any government funding and, because of its limited funding, cannot currently accept victims to its full capacity.³¹⁵ This shelter sent a victim to Russia for two months to escape the perpetrator, partially because it lacked funding to provide adequate security.³¹⁶ The victim's husband was a former boxer. Her mother-in-law helped her escape to the shelter, but the husband found her and "he cruised around the area for several days and threatened her...."317 Another maternal center noted that its clients stopped receiving a monthly financial stipend when the center became supported by the rayon council.³¹⁸ "[The stipend] would help with their reintegration," explained a staff member. "Usually they want to rent a room, but without money they can't do it."³¹⁹ Victims without this financial support for reintegration may be forced to return to violent aggressors. Inadequate funding affects victims negatively in other ways. One of the shelters had two lawyers on staff and could send one with victims to court to file for protective orders. Because of funding cuts, the shelter now has only one lawyer, so victims must go to court alone.320

³¹¹ Law 45 places the responsibility for funding a Center on the founder of the Center and includes the possibility of joint public-and-private funding sources. Chapter II Article 10. Many Centers and NGOs receive a combination of funding from the state, their municipality, and private donors. Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011. See however recent developments in shelter funding law and mechanisms at footnote 282. ³¹² Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November

^{2011.} ³¹³ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

³¹⁴ Interview with Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family, Chisinau, 11 November 2011.

³¹⁵ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³¹⁶ Id.

³¹⁷ Id.

³¹⁸ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City B, 14 November 2011.

³¹⁹ ld.

³²⁰ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

A multi-disciplinary team official noted that when victims come from another rayon, authorities want to redirect them back to their home rayon for financial reasons even though they fled their homes and could be endangered if they return to the area.³²¹

Lack of Dedicated Shelters

There is only one NGO shelter dedicated to domestic violence victims in Moldova, and it is in Moldova's largest urban area.³²² As discussed on page 39, the eight maternal centers in Moldova primarily serve mothers with very young children who have no place to live, not victims of domestic violence.³²³ Yet, they may be the nearest place of refuge for many domestic violence victims from the rayons. There is no common standard of assistance in the eight maternal centers, thus services available to domestic violence victims vary by location.³²⁴ In addition, some maternal center employees lack knowledge about the specific needs of domestic violence victims. For example, one maternal center attempts mediation in cases of domestic violence.³²⁵ As discussed on in footnote 184, mediation can be dangerous and harmful for victims of domestic violence.

If maternal centers and NGO shelters are full, victims of domestic violence may be referred to community centers, centers for homeless people, or to other institutions. These centers lack services for and capacity to counsel victims of domestic violence. The chief of a multi-disciplinary team in a small town described one case, saying, "This is a case involving a young teacher who was constantly abused by her husband...she was a teacher and she was hiding what the perpetrator was doing. She was ashamed. This lasted until the injuries were visible on her face...the perpetrator felt she had already disclosed [the violence], and she was afraid to stay in the house with him."326 The woman was placed in the reintegration center for youth.³²⁷ Additionally, to enter these types of public shelters, victims must provide several documents, which can result in a long wait and put the victim in danger of further violence.³²⁶

Limited Shelter Capacity

Capacity in all types of shelters is severely limited in the Republic of Moldova. One maternal center staff member said that "[S]ometimes we have to turn victims away...we would refer them to other entities [in other locations]...or there will be an attempt to accommodate her with relatives."329 Another shelter director spoke of crowded circumstances: "We had to try to find every possibility [to accommodate victims], even laying mats on the floor."³³⁰ Another maternal center director discussed a time when they could not place a victim. It was in winter and the center was far over capacity with families sleeping in the day room.³³¹

The capacity of the two national shelters is only 36 beds.³³² If maternal center capacity is added, the total is approximately 106 beds for the entire country of Moldova.³³³ According to the United Nations, one

³²¹ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

³²² Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³²³ See explanation of maternal centers at footnote 11.

³²⁴ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011; interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011: Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November 2011: Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

³²⁶ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City C, 16 November 2011.

³²⁷ Id.

³²⁸ Zaporojan-Pirgari, *Report on the response to domestic violence in Moldova* (2011), sec 2.3.

³²⁹ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.

³³⁰ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³³¹ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011.

³³² Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³³³ The population of Moldova is 3,545,000. UN Statistics Division, <u>Social Indicators</u>, June 2011.

dedicated shelter should exist for every 10,000 citizens.³³⁴ A Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and the Family official stated that the development of social services is not the direct responsibility of the Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and the Family, but rather of the local public administrators, who "may propose a project to us or to the Ministry of Finance."³³⁵ This view is contrary to the language of Law 45, which states that the Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and the Family is, in fact, the "central public authority" responsible for providing social assistance.336

Age Limits on Children

Women without children or women with children past the age of early childhood may have difficulty finding refuge from violence. Many maternal centers restrict admittance to women with at least one child under the age of three,³³⁷ and others only admit women with a child under the age of six.³³⁸ A shelter in a larger city limits the age of children to 15.³³⁹ However, one maternal center psychologist stated that when domestic violence is involved, there were no age limits on children who could come to the center.³⁴⁰ Yet, a victim with older children would likely be referred to a shelter in Chisinau or a local community center not designed for domestic violence victims.³⁴¹

SOCIAL ASSISTANTS LACK KNOWLEDGE ABOUT DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

A lack of knowledge of the dynamics of domestic violence among municipal social assistants is evident in attitudes and gaps in services. Some social assistants in the villages stated in interviews that they are unaware of Law 45.³⁴² Other social assistants blame victims for violence. One multi-disciplinary team chief noted that in one case, the victim "provoked the husband," so he hit her with a stick.³⁴³ Another maternal center director noted that social assistants "look down" on victims who have returned to the village after being in a shelter.³⁴⁴ "Back in the village she is discriminated against verbally...because she was in the process," stated the director.³⁴⁵ Interviews revealed that several social assistance departments do no safety planning with victims³⁴⁶ and some were unfamiliar with the concept of victim safety plans.³⁴ The social assistant in one multi-disciplinary team stated, "The way things are now, we have to take time from our main responsibilities to make a field trip to a case of domestic violence, which is not our main responsibility."348 The head of a multi-disciplinary team in another location stated that the quality of

³³⁴ UN Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.6.1.

⁵ Interview with Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family, Chisinau, 11 November 2011.

³³⁶ Law 45 Chapter II Article 7(2). An international human rights advisor stated that the insufficient number of shelters in Moldova is not only a material issue, but is also due to a problematic regulatory framework. It is very difficult, he noted, for a civil society-sponsored shelter to be certified and funded by the state. There is a detailed regulatory framework with many technical requirements. As a result of this and the general lack of funding, the rural areas of Moldova lack dedicated shelters for victims of domestic violence. Interview with Human Rights Advisor, City D, 10 November 2011. In addition, there is no legal mechanism that would enable the state to fund shelters solely operated by NGOs. Email from Women's Law Center, 24 September 2012, on file with authors. See also footnote 282 for more information on recent developments in shelter funding law and mechanisms.

Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

³³⁸ Interview with Maternal Center, City B, 14 November 2011. This Center stated that it might take a woman with older children if it was summer, when there was "no school attendance problem."

Interview with Shelter, City D. 7 November 2011.

³⁴⁰ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.

³⁴¹ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

³⁴² Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³⁴³ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011.

³⁴⁴ Interview with Maternal Center, City C, 16 November 2011.

³⁴⁵ ld.

³⁴⁶ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18 November 2011.

³⁴⁷ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

³⁴⁸ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18 November 2011.

service given to victims "might not be very high, many things can be improved, but they work very hard."

Law 45 requires each social assistance department to designate a specialist within the department to handle domestic violence cases.³⁵⁰ However, interviews revealed that most departments have not hired new and specially-trained individuals for this task. Domestic violence cases are usually handled by the social assistance professional specializing in child abuse³⁵¹ or by the social assistant in charge of trafficking.³⁵² In addition, social assistants share the responsibility, with police, of monitoring cases of family violence in the area.³⁵³ When a protective order is issued, they are required to collaborate with the police in notifying the aggressor of the protective order and its application.³⁵⁴ These crucial duties are best accomplished by specially-trained individuals who have sufficient time to devote to the tasks. As another social assistant said, "I do my best to pay due attention to domestic violence issues, but we have lots of responsibilities....."

HOTLINE NOT ALWAYS AVAILABLE TO VICTIMS

An NGO-operated hotline, the "Women's Trust Line," is open for only 12 hours each day.³⁵⁶ Hotlines provide a crucial service in Moldova because of its many remote villages. To illustrate, in the northern region of the country, advocates recalled that a hotline funded by the government of Norway had operated five years ago for just six months, but women still remembered the number.³⁶

Moldova's national hotline receives hundreds of calls from domestic violence victims each year.³⁵⁸ Many incidences of domestic violence, however, happen after eight in the evening - after the hotline is closed.

WORK WITH AGGRESSORS

Although Law 45 requires programs to rehabilitate aggressors,³⁵⁹ to date, Moldova has only one maternal center with an NGO-affiliate that specializes in aggressor rehabilitation. This NGO began to work with aggressors after they noticed how often victims returned to their aggressors. The same psychologist works separately with both victims and aggressors. Although the maternal center staff knows this practice is not ideal, they reason that there are no other services for aggressors in the rayon.³⁶⁰ The maternal center / NGO is starting a batterers' intervention program, the first in Moldova, in a separate location.³⁶¹ Planning is well under way. They have received the support of the rayon council and hope to open the

³⁴⁹ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team City F, 16 November 2011. Interviewees suggested that the high turnover in social assistants may be due to their low wages and large workload. Interview with Shelter, City D. 4 November 2011. Additionally, facilities for meeting victims are often far from ideal. Although best practices show that victim confidentiality and privacy are important elements of an effective response to domestic violence, interviews revealed that there are no crisis centers in many rural areas, and victims must sometimes meet the social assistant in a public setting. Arizona Coalition Against Domestic Violence, Best Practices Manual for Domestic Violence Programs, 2000, p. 75-76. Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City C. 16 November 2011. ³⁵⁰ Law 45 Chapter II Article 7(4).

³⁵¹ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City E, 18 November 2011.

Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City C, 16 November 2011.

³⁵³ Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(6)I.

³⁵⁴ Law 45 Chapter III Article 15(2).

³⁵⁵ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City A, 15 November 2011.

³⁵⁶ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011. The hotline is open 7 days a week between the hours of 8 AM and 8 PM.

Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011.

³⁵⁸ From January - October 2011, the hotline received 600 calls from victims of domestic violence. Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

³⁵⁹ Law 45 Chapter II Article 10(8).

³⁶⁰ Interview with Maternal Center, City E 18 November 2011.

³⁶¹ İd.

new center in fall of 2012.³⁶² Currently, the center / NGO conducts individual counseling sessions in aggressors' homes in three northern rayons.³⁶³

LEGAL ASSISTANCE

Despite efforts to provide legal assistance to victims of domestic violence, victims are not receiving adequate legal assistance. The legislation that provides free legal assistance is limited, paralegals lack knowledge of the dynamics of domestic violence, NGOs are not accessible to victims country-wide, and governmental financial support for legal assistance is inadequate. These barriers to legal assistance harm victims who are less likely to receive protective orders if they submit them on their own.

Law 45 guarantees free legal assistance to all domestic violence victims in Moldova, pursuant to legislation on legal assistance guaranteed by the state.³⁶⁴ Despite this guarantee, domestic violence victims rarely receive free legal assistance. The law on state-guaranteed legal aid requires victims to meet financial eligibility requirements and be party to a legal case.³⁶⁵ The law does not apply to domestic violence victims who are applying for a protective order before having started a civil or criminal case.³⁶

Although paralegals have been trained in domestic violence and work with social assistants, mayors, and police, they are not yet linked to the National Referral Mechanism and thus do not regularly receive referrals to domestic violence victims.³⁶⁷ Additionally, interviews revealed that paralegal teams lack knowledge about domestic violence. A paralegal project coordinator stated that when his team encountered situations of domestic violence, "We advise our people not to get too deeply involved in these cases because they don't have enough competence."368

The few NGOs that provide free legal assistance are not located countrywide but rather are concentrated in urban areas.³⁶⁹ In 2010, one NGO provided free legal assistance in 50 cases of domestic violence.³⁷⁰ The deputy director of that NGO explained the importance of legal assistance for domestic violence victims. "... If she doesn't have a lawyer... [she will] just stay with [the aggressor] because she doesn't have any other options."371

The NGO deputy director described the ways in which lawyers help victims: "Even the process of filing a protective order may seem simple at first, but for victims of domestic violence it could be difficult, and they may need assistance to draft the request....The service of the lawyer is not just filing papers. The lawyer goes to court and represents her there. The lawyer needs to check when the protection order was issued. how it was registered with the police, how it is being implemented. And, the lawyer needs to provide relevant information to instruct the victim on how to act."³⁷² Legal assistance lawyers described other important advocacy services to victims: filing for divorce, intervening with police on behalf of the victim, and accompanying the victim to pick up her clothes from her residence.³¹

³⁶² Id.

³⁶³ Email from Women's Law Center, 10 August 2012, on file with authors.

³⁶⁴ See Law 45 Chapter III Article 11(5) and Law on state-guaranteed legal aid at http://www.cnajgs.md/en/legalframework.html. ³⁶⁵ See Law on state-guaranteed legal aid at http://www.cnajgs.md/en/legal-framework.html. The law went into force

in January of 2012.

See Law on state-guaranteed legal aid at http://www.cnajgs.md/en/legal-framework.html, Article 19.

³⁶⁷ Interview with Paralegals, City D, 8 November 2011.

³⁶⁸ Interview with Paralegal Project Coordinator, City D, 8 November 2011.

³⁶⁹ Zaporojan-Pirgari, Report on the response to domestic violence in Moldova (2011), sec. 2.3, Vidaicu, Domestic Violence Against Women in Moldova, p. 2.

Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

³⁷¹ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

³⁷² Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

³⁷³ Interview with Lawyers, City D, 10 November 2011.

While the law allows victims to request civil protective orders, a judge is more likely to issue a protective order if the request is submitted with the aid of police or a lawyer. Judges stated that if a victim has assistance in bringing a request for a protective order, it will be better argued and contain more evidence.³⁷⁴ The lack of such assistance or legal representation may result in denial or delay of protection.³⁷⁵ A judge stated:

It is more complicated when a victim comes herself to get the protective order because the judge cannot ask her to collect the evidence. We have to wait for a hearing until the police can get involved to get required evidence.³⁷⁶

In one case, a victim's self-application for a protective order was denied because the judge ruled that the application must conform to other applications for protective orders.³⁷⁷ For victims pursuing a civil protective order on their own, no information is available at the courts about the protective order process, court administrative staff are not trained to help victims, and judges are not required by the law to provide any advice to a victim.³⁷⁸ The victim was able to amend her petition, but it was several days before her case was re-examined. During this time, she was left without protection.³⁷

The United Nations Population Fund supported the creation of a network of lawyers to assist in domestic violence cases in seven cities; however, this project ended in 2011.³⁸⁰ A legal assistance office in a large urban area receives no support from the Moldovan government and is funded entirely by international donors.381

³⁷⁴ Interview with Judges, City D, 11 November 2011; Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

³⁷⁵ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

³⁷⁶ Id.

³⁷⁷ Id. See Civil Procedure Code Article 318², Content of Request, which states: "The request for the application of protective measures shall specify the circumstances of the act of violence, its duration, suffered consequences and other circumstances indicating that the application of protective measures is needed." ³⁷⁸ Id. *See also* footnote 228 on the lack of specialized courts in Moldova.

³⁷⁹ Interview with Judge, City D, 9 November 2011.

³⁸⁰ Zaporojan-Pirgari, *Report on the response to domestic violence in Moldova* (2011), sec. 2.3.

³⁸¹ Interview with Lawyer, City D, 19 November 2011.

SERVICES FOR DOMESTIC VIOLENCE VICTIMS

HEALTH CARE INSTITUTIONS

Health care institutions play an important role in responding to cases of domestic violence and ensuring that victims are treated in a way that promotes their health and safety. Health care professionals are first responders, an important source of referrals for victims, and authors of crucial medical records. Forensic doctors, in particular, have an important role in ensuring that victims' injuries and the cause are documented accurately because prosecutors rely upon their reports in determining how to charge a criminal case. Despite a victim's right to confidentiality under Law 45, health professionals are required to report all cases of domestic violence to the police, creating additional obstacles for victims seeking health care. 382

HEALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS LACK KNOWLEDGE ABOUT DOMESTIC VIOLENCE CASES AND THE ABILITY TO RESPOND EFFECTIVELY

Health care providers, in general, lack knowledge about domestic violence.³⁸³ A former NGO director identified family doctors as the "weak link" in the multi-disciplinary teams because they think they should intervene "only occasionally."³⁸⁴ Interviews revealed that many family doctors and other health care professionals are not able to identify domestic violence cases or effectively respond to them. ³⁸⁵ "We don't deal with this. We have little time to deal with this," stated a family doctor.³⁸⁶ Health care providers' lack of knowledge and attitudes present a substantial barrier to a victim receiving adequate care.

A Ministry of Health official agreed:

The first thing I see as necessary from the perspective of the Ministry of Health is to train the medical workers. Very often they are unaware of what domestic violence is. It is very important to train and sensitize them because very often in villages, doctors are aware of existing violence in the family, but they think it is normal and don't think they need to do anything about it.³⁸⁷

An NGO director stated that family doctors "very seldom" refer victims to the NGO because domestic violence happens in their own families so they "don't react" to it.³⁸⁸ One family doctor stated, "I think [the government] has much bigger issues to address than domestic violence."389 Uninformed doctors will not compile an adequate medical report, thus impeding a victim's current and future access to justice. A

³⁸² Law 45 Chapter II, Article 8(5)b and c. Law 45 requires medical institutions "of all types and levels" to report cases of domestic violence, through medical employees, to the police or, in the case of abused children to the guardianship authority, to "ensure medical counseling and assistance for victims." For adult victims, best practices support such collaborations only on request of the victim.

Interview with Forensic Doctor, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Physician A, City D, 7 November 2011; Interview with Physician B, City D, 7 November 2011.

¹ Interview with Former NGO Director, City D, 7 November 2011.

³⁸⁵ Interview with Physician A, City D, 7 November 2011; Interview with Physician B, City D, 7 November 2011. An official from the Ministry of Health confirmed that they have not organized any training on domestic violence and Law 45 because they were waiting for the instructions to be approved by the Ministry of Labour. Social Protection and Family. Interview with Ministry of Health, Chisinau, 4 November 2011. (The Ministry of Health released instructions for health care professionals in February of 2012. E-mail from Women's Law Center, August 2012, on file with authors.) However, one physician member of a multi-disciplinary team in the rayons described a two-week training on domestic violence, including techniques to identify victims, for 25 local doctors. Interview with Physician on Multidisciplinary Team, City I, 18 November 2011. Another high-level staff member of an urban hospital noted that there have been several trainings on domestic violence organized by the World Health Organization. Interview with Hospital Staff Member, City D, 16 November 2011. ³⁸⁶ Interview with Physician A, City D, 7 November 2011.

³⁸⁷ Interview with Ministry of Health, Chisinau, 4 November 2011.

³⁸⁸ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

³⁸⁹ Interview with Physician A, City D, 7 November 2011.

Ministry of Health official demonstrated her understanding of this and stressed the importance of the medical report:

...even when the victim seeks medical assistance for the first time for injuries. [the physicians] should put detail into the medical file. Even if she doesn't want to cooperate in the beginning, this information stays in the file. If in the future she is willing to cooperate, this information could serve law enforcement 390

LAW 45'S REQUIREMENT THAT HEALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS REPORT DOMESTIC VIOLENCE TO POLICE IS AN OBSTACLE FOR VICTIMS

Law 45 states that all medical employees are required to report cases of domestic violence to the guardianship authority and to the police.³⁹¹ Interviews and other research show that this requirement may deter victims from seeking medical treatment.³⁹² They may avoid medical assistance if they do not want the criminal justice system to intervene. Further, victims' confidence in the medical profession is an important determinant of whether or not they will seek help. A hospital director stated that even if a victim was not willing to declare that her husband caused her injuries, he and his physicians were under a legal obligation to report the case to the police.³⁹³ He said, "We try to get the patient to trust us and tell us the story," adding that "[t]he confidentiality agreement between patients and doctors is in the file, so this makes them trust us."394 The conflict between medical confidentiality agreements and the mandatory reporting requirement of Law 45 leaves domestic violence victims unsure of the consequences of seeking help and likely to seek medical help only as a last resort.

FREE MEDICAL CARE NOT AVAILABLE FOR ALL VICTIMS OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Victims of domestic violence often do not have medical insurance and cannot afford to pay for health care.³⁹⁵ Some shelters provide basic medical examinations, but the Moldovan government pays only a small portion of the costs.³⁹⁶ Uninsured victims bear the burden of costs of hospitalization, surgeries, and medication.³⁹⁷ In many cases, dedicated Moldovan professionals are working together to find ways to obtain health care for uninsured victims. A maternal center director described a case where the lack of medical insurance nearly proved fatal for a domestic violence victim:

...there was a victim who had been raped. [The police officer] had this domestic violence victim taken to the hospital and there she spent two days....The doctors were not able to keep her any longer because she lacked insurance...we worked together to support this person....It was risky. She had a fever, injuries, but we had no other choice - we had to provide her with a place. She had lots of

³⁹⁴ ld.

³⁹⁰ Interview with Ministry of Health, Chisinau, 4 November 2011.

³⁹¹ Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(5).

³⁹² Interview with Forensic Doctor, City D, 9 November 2011; Interview with Physician B, City D, 7 November 2011; Interview with Hospital Staff Director, City D, 16 November 2011. The European Court of Human Rights has stated that respecting the confidentiality of health data "is crucial not only to respect the sense of privacy of a patient but also to preserve his or her confidence in the medical profession and in the health services in general. Without such protection, those in need of medical assistance may be deterred from revealing such information of a personal and intimate nature as may be necessary in order to receive appropriate treatment and, even, from seeking such assistance, thereby endangering their own health...." ECHR, Z v Finland, Appl. No. 22009/93, 25 February 1997, para. 95.

Interview with Hospital Staff Director, City D, 16 November 2011.

³⁹⁵ Interview with Maternal Center, City E, 18 November 2011; Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011; Interview with Hospital Staff Director, City D, 16 November 2011. A human rights advisor reported that the Roma people are three times more likely to have no insurance than non-Roma. Interview with Human Rights Advisor, City C, 10 November 2011. ³⁹⁶ Interview with Shelter, City D, 4 November 2011.

³⁹⁷ Interview with Physician B, City D, 7 November 2011. Only emergency treatment is free to all citizens. Interview with Hospital Staff Director, City D, 16 November 2011.

infected bruises and her medical health was worsening...the second time her fever went higher and again she spent three days in the hospital and was brought back here after that still needing medical services. She needed medicine, serious antibiotics, and she was not given that at the hospital because she had to pay...We knew her condition was bad and we decided to save her...thank God she got better.398

FORENSIC SYSTEM CREATES BARRIERS TO VICTIM SAFETY AND OFFENDER ACCOUNTABILITY

Forensic examinations can be difficult for victims to obtain due to cost and limited access in rural areas.³⁹⁹ Forensic physicians lack knowledge about domestic violence, and the forensic system of categorizing injuries does not include an assessment of risk to the victim, with the result that cases with dangerous injuries are not pursued by prosecutors and police.

Interviews revealed that the cost of obtaining an examination is burdensome for victims, particularly those in rural areas who must incur additional travel costs.⁴⁰⁰ In one case, a hospitalized victim was asked by the police to travel 40 km to get forensic documentation even though she did not have the money or the physical ability to travel.⁴⁰¹ A recent and commendable effort by forensic physicians to exempt victims of domestic violence from the fee requirement was unsuccessful.⁴⁰²

Interviews revealed that many forensic doctors demonstrated a lack of knowledge about the dynamics of domestic violence. For example, a forensic doctor stated that cases of severe violence might not be reported to police, especially if they were "permanent, recurrent cases of domestic violence" in clinics with high workloads.⁴⁰³ This alarming statement indicates a dangerous bias against victims of repeated violence, when in fact such cases warrant increased attention and care. The doctor blamed victims for violence, saying, "[Victims]...need to be educated in how to behave...Victims need to be educated to know how to prevent the violence.....⁴⁰⁴ If a victim goes to a forensic doctor to obtain a report for a criminal case, the doctor should report the case of violence to the police as required under Law 45. The authors remain concerned, however, as discussed on page 50, about the potential harm to victims of mandatory reporting requirements that violate their right to confidentiality and contradict their decisions not to involve the legal system.405

The classification of a victim's injury has important consequences for prosecuting offenders. Sanctions increase with the severity of the injury.⁴⁰⁶ Under Moldova's system of injury classification, a "severe" bodily injury is indicated by an injury or damage to health accompanied by the permanent loss of onethird capacity to work.⁴⁰⁷ A "less severe" bodily injury is indicated by a "prolonged" health disorder or a permanent loss of less than one-third capacity to work.⁴⁰⁸ A "deliberate slight bodily injury" includes beatings or other actions that cause a "short-term health disorder or an insignificant but established loss of work capacity."409

³⁹⁸ Interview with Maternal Center, City A, 15 November 2011

³⁹⁹ Forensic exams are required for criminal prosecutions. Criminal Procedure Code Article 97(1). See Appendix C. The exams may be requested by police or prosecutors or a victim may seek one on her own initiative.

Interview with Rayon Officials, City I, 18 November 2011.

⁴⁰¹ Interview with Victim, City G, 15 November 2011.

⁴⁰² Interview with Forensic Doctor, City D, 9 November 2011.

⁴⁰³ ld.

⁴⁰⁴ Id.

⁴⁰⁵ In some cases, victims may go to forensic doctors on their own initiative solely to make a record of the domestic violence but are not yet ready to involve police. ⁴⁰⁶ Criminal Code Article 201¹.

⁴⁰⁷ Criminal Code Article 151(1). See Appendix C for full text of Criminal Code Article 151(1).

⁴⁰⁸ Criminal Code Article 152(1). See Appendix C for full text of Criminal Code Article 152(1).

⁴⁰⁹ Contravention Code Article 78.

HEALTH CARE INSTITUTIONS

None of the qualifications include evidence of repeat violence or an escalation in violence, important elements in assessing risk and establishing elements of a possible criminal offense. Typical domestic violence injuries are thus often categorized as less severe. For example, a shelter worker noted that when a victim came in with teeth knocked out, the forensic doctor assessed it as a "slight" injury.⁴¹⁰ Another victim's concussion qualified as a "slight" injury, with the result that the protective order did not direct the aggressor to leave the home.⁴¹¹ In another case, a "brain trauma" was classified as a "slight" injury despite requiring 10 days of hospitalization and despite numerous prior incidents of violence. As a result of the classification, no charges were brought in that case.⁴¹²

⁴¹⁰ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

⁴¹¹ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City G, 15 November 2011. ⁴¹² Interview with Victim, City G, 15 November 2011.

RESPONSE TO CHILDREN

Shelters do not always report cases of violence against children to the police, and, although child protection matters are handled by Social Assistance and Family Protection Departments in every rayon throughout Moldova, few protective orders under Law 45 have been issued on behalf of children. In addition, safe sites for supervised visitation are needed to prevent further abuse by aggressors in domestic violence cases.

NON-COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENT TO REPORT VIOLENCE AGAINST CHILDREN AND **UNDERUSE OF PROTECTIVE ORDERS**

While Law 45 requires several categories of professionals, including shelter employees, to report violence against children,⁴¹³ shelters do not consistently report dangerous cases. For example, shelter employees in a large urban area described a case where a protective order under Law 45 was in place to protect children from an abusive father. The oldest daughter and her mother told shelter staff about several previous incidents of violence and sexual abuse, including hanging the girl from a ceiling light and beating her and forcing her to give the aggressor a full-body massage behind locked doors. The staff reported that they understood that the violence was severe and long-lasting violence. Yet, they allowed the girl to go back home when the protective order expired, even though she protested, told them she had attempted suicide, and said that she wanted to start a new life.⁴¹⁴ The only precaution they took was to advise the mother to observe the girl closely. The girl eventually told her mother that the father had been raping her since she was nine years old. With the evidence of rape, criminal charges were filed.⁴ Although the shelter staff was aware that they were required to report cases of violence against children,⁴¹⁶ the staff did not call the police after the first reports of violence because they said the mother hoped the husband would change his behavior. The father remains in jail, and a protective order, now issued under Article 215¹, has been extended several times.

In another case, an NGO lawyer appointed by the Guardianship Authority to represent a child did not report or request the immediate removal of the girl from a dangerous situation.⁴¹⁷ The mother of the girl had been withdrawn as legal representative because she testified against her daughter in the criminal case against the girl's father. He had been molesting the girl from age 5 to 9. When she was age 9 to 11 he raped her at least twice a week. He was convicted and sentenced to 12 years, but was released from jail and resumed living with the family.⁴¹⁸ The staff worked with the mother to convince her to request a protective order for her daughter.419

⁴¹³ Social assistants are charged with reporting and protecting the rights and interests of minor victims (Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(3)f); centers must report cases of family violence to the police (Law 45 Chapter II Article 10(3)e); teachers must immediately report cases of domestic violence against children to the police and to the Guardianship Authority (Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(4)d); and the police are required to notify the Guardianship Authority and tutorship authorities in cases of minor victims of domestic violence (Law 45 Chapter II Article 8(6)c). Prosecutors have internal regulations (Order 707) that require them to immediately inform the Child Protection Department of any cases they have which involve children. Interview with Prosecutor, City D, 8 November 2011.

Interview with Shelter, City D, 8 November 2011.

⁴¹⁵ Id.

⁴¹⁶ Id. *See* Law 45 Chapter II Article 10(3)e.

⁴¹⁷ NGOs representing children are required to protect them under Family Code Article 53. See Appendix E for full text of Family Code Article 53.

⁴¹⁸ The interviewee stated that the aggressor was released from jail by the appeals court because his actions were re-qualified. Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011. ⁴¹⁹ In a criminal case, victims must request the order for protection under Article 215¹ of the Criminal Procedure Code.

Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

Despite Moldova's child protection system, interviews and statistics confirm that protective orders under Law 45 are not often requested on behalf of children.⁴²⁰ The municipality of Chisinau was Guardianship Authority for children in 180 domestic violence cases in the first 10 months of 2011,⁴²¹ yet it did not initiate any applications for protective orders during that time.⁴²² A rural rayon covering 37 mayoralities and 55 villages had not initiated or heard of cases of protective orders on behalf of children.⁴²³ Another rayon near a large urban area had not requested any protective orders which were only on behalf of a child.⁴²⁴ One national children's center "had a part" in initiating only eight protective orders on behalf of children since 2010.425

SUPERVISED VISITATION REGULATIONS AND FACILITIES NEEDED

Interviews revealed that in cases of domestic violence, visitation with a violent parent is likely to be allowed.⁴²⁶ Demonstrating the attitude that parental rights take priority over safety and accountability, the chief of a multi-disciplinary team stated, "...we can't prevent him from seeing his child because he might have changed his behavior."427

There are no facilities for supervised visitation in Moldova, which results in dangerous situations for children and mothers. One multi-disciplinary team described an ongoing case where the team applied for a protective order on behalf of a mother and her child. The aggressor had beaten the mother, made threatening phone calls, and sent threatening emails to her. He followed the mother and child and threatened to drive over both of them. He called the mother names and swore at her. She was badly frightened and was afraid to cross the street because of his threats. The protective order banned him from approaching the woman and her home and from threatening her. The aggressor was allowed to visit the child in the home twice a month in the presence of a social worker from the village until the court decided parental rights. According to lawyers for the mother, the aggressor continues to show aggressive behavior in the victim's house, and uses every visit as an opportunity to interact with the victim.

A shelter director agreed that supervised visitation is an important element of protection:

In many cases there is clear evidence of violence against the victim but not against the children. In this case the protective order is difficult to apply because he has the right to see the children....So even if the victim is placed in the center, the aggressor very often manipulates the victim because he has the right to see the children. It would be good if the child protection would arrange a space where

422 Id.

⁴²⁰ Cases involving children are often first referred to a community social assistant. They may identify and monitor a case but do not have the power to make a custody determination. A Guardianship Authority has the power to determine custody. A Guardianship Authority may be assigned at one of several levels: the Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and Family; the rayon level; and the local council. Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011. Each sector of Chisinau has its own Department of Child Rights Protection. Each of these Departments is a Guardianship Authority. Interview with Municipal Department of Child Rights, Chisinau, 10 November 2011.

Interview with Municipal Department of Child Rights, Chisinau, 10 November 2011.

⁴²³ Interview with Rayon Child Protection Specialist, City B, 14 November 2011.

⁴²⁴ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

⁴²⁵ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011.

⁴²⁶ Interview with NGO, City D, 8 November 2011; Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011; Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City A, 15 November 2011. Law 45 Chapter III Article 15(1)i. includes "Establish a temporary visitation schedule for the aggressor's underage children" as one of the protective measures. If the child is abused and is over the age of 10 and wants visitation with the abusive parent, the aggressor may be required to have psychiatric counseling as a condition of the visitation. Interview with Municipal Department of Child Rights, Chisinau, 10 November 2011. Law 45 Chapter III Article 15(1)h includes, "Oblige the aggressor to partake in a special treatment or counseling program, if the court determines that this is necessary to reduce or eliminate the violence" as another protective measure.

Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City A, 15 November 2011.

⁴²⁸ Interview with Multi-disciplinary Team, City F, 16 November 2011.

the aggressor could see the children without seeing the victim. Because such services are not available, the aggressor can use the right to see the children as a way to see the victim.⁴²⁹

⁴²⁹ Interview with Shelter, City D, 7 November 2011.

CONCLUSION

This report examines the laws, policies, and practices that constitute the Moldovan government's response to the pervasive and devastating problem of domestic violence. Moldova was one of the first countries to recognize and document the link between human trafficking and domestic violence, and to act to extend its National Referral System to victims of domestic violence, welcoming them into the national service center. It is also one of the first countries in the region to address domestic violence in both the civil and criminal systems. In addition, the provisions of Law 45 codify a comprehensive multi-sector response to victims. The authors commend the government of the Republic of Moldova for enacting this legislation.

As this report shows, monitoring the implementation of domestic violence legislation is an important tool for identifying gaps and weaknesses in law, policy, and practice that have had unintended negative consequences for victims. In Moldova, there are critical gaps and weaknesses in both the language of the law and its implementation that undermine not only the intent of the law, but, more importantly, have devastating effects on victims and their families. As a result of these gaps and weaknesses, many domestic violence victims throughout Moldova remain unprotected and without services.

The justice system has taken important steps to improve its response to domestic violence, but serious problems remain. Most notably, despite pervasive domestic violence in Moldova and the need for legal remedies to address it, very few protective orders have been issued in the two years since Law 45 became enforceable. Few prosecutions have gone forward under the recent criminal law on domestic violence. While police have made some commendable efforts to implement the law, they often lack sensitivity to victims and turn them away, do not apply for protective orders on their behalf, and do not investigate cases which merit criminal prosecution. Prosecutors as well as police have been too slow to utilize the criminal law on domestic violence against aggressors. The judiciary often delays the issuance of protective orders by requiring evidence that takes days or weeks to obtain, even after the aggressor is notified that the victim is seeking protection.

Moldova's efforts to develop a comprehensive multi-sector response to victims are admirable. Police, social assistants, health care professionals, and other relevant professionals form a team based on the particular needs of a victim and her family. These multi-disciplinary teams have provided effective advocacy and services in many instances. Many professionals, however, demonstrated a lack of understanding of the dynamics of domestic violence and sufficient knowledge of the provisions of Law 45 and its supporting legislation to implement the laws appropriately. The lack of continuous and regular training on these issues is a barrier to effective implementation of the domestic violence legislation. The inadequate numbers of shelters and lack of other comprehensive services for domestic violence victims impair their ability to achieve immediate and long-lasting safety.

Importantly, adequate funding from the Moldovan government is critical to implementing all aspects of the law, including training for all sectors, collecting comprehensive statistics on domestic violence, providing victim services, particularly shelters, and raising public awareness of the problem of domestic violence and the ways in which it is addressed by law.

In conclusion, the authors refer the government of the Republic of Moldova to the following section of this report where we offer concrete recommendations to address these and other challenges to achieving victim safety and offender accountability.

RECOMMENDATIONS

PRIORITY RECOMMENDATIONS

- Amend Law 45 to require the government to fully fund dedicated shelters and crisis centers for victims of domestic violence and all of their minor children throughout the country.
- Create an emergency protective order that can be issued ex parte through the civil system.
- Amend Civil Procedure Code Article 313³ to provide that a victim's statement alone is sufficient to obtain a protective order and to allow protective orders to be issued if there is a fear of imminent physical harm.
- Amend Civil Procedure Code Article 318⁵ to allow a protective order to be extended if the victim is in fear of repeated violence.
- Amend Law 45 and the Criminal Code to criminalize every violation of a protective order.
- Dedicate resources for NGOs to strengthen the capacity of civil society, recognizing their important role in protecting victims, and enabling them to work in partnership with the government to address victim needs.
- Preserve confidentiality of victims by eliminating notification requirements and policies for all professionals, except for cases where weapons are used, where victims are especially vulnerable, such as the intellectually or physically challenged, or where children are subjects of physical abuse. It is particularly important that victims have confidence in the privacy of their relationship with their physicians and other health care providers.
- Create and implement policies that require front-line police officers to act aggressively to protect victim safety and ensure accountability for aggressors by refraining from issuing warnings in lieu of additional action, detaining violent aggressors as legally allowed, and requesting protective measures in accordance with victim requests.
- Ensure that police are trained in best practices in their response to domestic violence, such as how to carry out a complete investigation and make a complete report of the incident. Ensure that police know the factors for a risk or danger assessment and how to incorporate knowledge of prior incidents into case profiles.
- Ensure that police explain the order for protection to the aggressor and inform him of the consequences if he violates it. Provide police with tools to ensure the eviction of the aggressor, if eviction is ordered. Ensure that police offer victims concrete information for safety planning and reporting if the aggressor violates the protective order.
- Ensure that prosecutors give high priority to domestic violence cases, aggressively prosecute them, and decide whether to pursue criminal charges in a timely manner to avoid delay and additional danger to victims.
- Ensure that judges comply with the 24-hour deadline for issuing protective orders in all cases.
- Eliminate legal provisions, including Article 11(4) of Law 45 and Criminal Procedure Code Article 276, which allow for or mandate mediation or conciliation in domestic violence cases.
- Repeal Criminal Procedure Code Article 276(5) that requires criminal cases to be stopped when the parties reconcile.
- Provide and fund mandatory and regular training that reflects internationally-recognized best practices for judges, police, prosecutors, social assistants, health care workers, and members of the multi-disciplinary teams on the dynamics of domestic violence and coercive control, in collaboration with women's NGOs.

Parliament

- Sign and ratify the Council of Europe Convention on prevention and combating violence against women and domestic violence (the Istanbul Convention).
- Expand the scope of Law 45 to protect victims of domestic violence who have never lived with their aggressor but who are in or have been in an intimate relationship with him.
- Amend Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹ so that the prosecutor may request and the court may issue on its own initiative a protective order during a criminal trial. In criminal cases,

prosecutors and courts should recognize when victims are in danger and should be able to implement protective measures on a victim's behalf.

- Amend Law 45 to redefine psychological, spiritual, and economic violence to ensure that it includes only acts that threaten the victim with physical harm, or cause fear of such harm, or constitute serious coercive or controlling behaviors.⁴³⁰ Take steps to ensure that definitions of psychological, spiritual, and economic violence are enforced in a manner that takes into account the context, severity, the use of power and control, repetition, and harassment in each case.
- Amend Law 45 to require the victim's consent to the application for a civil protective order unless the victim is a minor or an especially vulnerable adult, such as a mentally or physically challenged adult.
- Expand the scope of the protective order to specifically prohibit an aggressor from approaching the children's school, recreation facilities, or place of work, victim's or children's social contacts, or other relevant places the victim and children may frequent.
- Amend the Criminal Code to add provisions against stalking and harassment.
- Amend Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹ to include prohibitions against stalking and harassment.
- Amend Law 45 to increase the duration of protective orders to at least one year that will stay in place unless and until a judge concludes, following a hearing requested by the respondent, that the protective order should be cancelled.
- Ensure that limited resources for services to victims of domestic violence are prioritized over resources for aggressors.
- Ensure that the national hotline is adequately funded to keep it operational at all times.
- Ensure that victims of domestic violence obtain free legal aid regardless of income and including during the protective order process as well as during criminal or civil proceedings.
- Amend Law 45 to include a provision that allows the judge flexibility in ordering other measures that address the needs of the victim and her family.
- Develop a fair and balanced accreditation process and impartial funding mechanism to encourage the development of women's NGOs.
- Establish an independent monitoring mechanism to regularly collect data and analyze the implementation of the domestic violence legislation in order to identify and rectify unintended consequences of laws that are harmful to victims.
- Establish an independent and confidential reporting mechanism for victims to file complaints about the legal system response. Establish and carry out an independent review and sanction process for cases of negligence, corruption, or incompetence by legal actors.
- Amend the Rules of Evidence to allow women charged with or in prison for killing or injuring aggressors in self-defense to use psychologist or other expert testimony on the effects of long-time battering and to appeal their sentences.

Ministry of Internal Affairs

- Develop an easy-to-use order for protection form for victim use that specifies the legal requirements for a protective order and the measures that can be obtained.
- Allow immediate access by police and courts to administrative and criminal prior offense databases.
- Systematically track and release statistics on domestic violence, including numbers of protective orders requested, issued, and denied, their terms, and violations, as well as information on

⁴³⁰ Coercive control can be described as "an act or pattern of acts by which an adult partner seeks to coerce and/or control another by intent, design or consequence. Coercion includes an act or a pattern of acts of assault, sexual coercion, threats, humiliation and intimidation or other abuse that is used to harm, punish, or frighten a partner. Control includes a range of acts designed to make a partner subordinate and/or dependent by isolating them from sources of support, exploiting their resources and capacities for personal gain, depriving them of the means needed for independence, resistance and escape and regulating their everyday behaviour." Against Violence & Abuse (AVA), AVA's Response to Cross-Definition of Domestic Violence: A Consultation, 4, on file with authors.

extensions, convictions, and sentencing. Statistics should be disaggregated by sex and include information on relationship of the victim to the aggressor.

- Establish specialized police units and dedicated police officers trained on the dynamics of domestic violence.
- Prioritize training of police, prosecutors, and judges on the dynamics of domestic violence, power and control, and the unique needs of victims.
- Expand the police incident report form to include questions on the existence of protective measures, probation, warrants, prior convictions; as well as risk and lethality assessment questions, victim contact information, self-defense practice points, and considerations for predominant aggressor identification.
- Develop protocols that assist police in identifying the predominant aggressor and evaluating defensive injuries.

Ministry of Labour, Social Protection and the Family

- Encourage social assistance departments, maternal center staff, and NGOs to prioritize protective orders as a key element of the response to domestic violence.
- Provide regular and repeated trainings on the dynamics of domestic violence, sensitivity to victims, and the domestic violence laws to all maternal center staff, social assistants, and municipal authorities.
- Appoint dedicated specialists in domestic violence for each multi-disciplinary team. Specialists well-trained in the dynamics of domestic violence can not only provide specific help to a victim but can also serve as an on-the-spot trainer for the other members of the multi-disciplinary team.
- Provide private and dedicated meeting rooms in municipal buildings for social assistants and multi-disciplinary teams to meet with victims of domestic violence.
- Commission independent studies to assess the efficacy of aggressor counseling and treatment programs in preventing further violence. NGOs not involved in administering the treatment should conduct this research with government funding.
- Aggressor centers should follow strict best practice standards for working with batterers.⁴³¹

Ministry of Health

- Prioritize training for family doctors, forensic doctors, and medical workers at the village level on the dynamics of domestic violence and the unique needs of victims.
- Eliminate forensic examination fees for all domestic violence victims.
- Ensure that forensic services for victims are located throughout the country and are adequately staffed.
- Review regulations for forensic doctors on assessing the level of injuries in domestic violence cases to include dynamics of domestic violence, such as risks of currently-categorized low level injuries, repeat violence, and escalation of violence.
- Expand the role of family doctors in the assessment of injuries. This information can be used by the justice system in establishing the aggressor's accountability.
- Create statistics on cases of domestic violence referred to health care and calculate the health care costs of domestic violence.

Ministry of Justice

- Provide regular and compulsory training to all levels of the judiciary on the dynamics of domestic violence, power and control, and the unique needs of victims.
- Expand the use and capacity of legal assistance lawyers and paralegals to help victims write applications and to file for protective orders.

⁴³¹ See The Advocates for Human Rights, <u>Best Practices for Batterer Intervention Programs</u>, 17 October 2008, at <u>http://www.stopvaw.org/best practices for batterers intervention programs</u>.

- Require courts to immediately forward a copy of decisions made under Law 45 to the local police, social assistance department, the victim, her lawyer, and the aggressor.
- Establish specialized dockets or courts on domestic violence to expedite cases and promote expert handling on all levels. Establish systems that allow for protective orders to be granted on nights and weekends.
- Train judges to order detailed protective measures with exact provisions so that victims feel secure and police know what can be enforced.
- Develop and implement a standardized and mandatory protocol for risk assessments. Provide judges with a risk assessment bench guide.
- Enhance victim safety by ordering separate exits of victims and aggressors and creating a separate victim waiting room in court buildings.

Police

- Adopt and implement a probable cause standard of arrest allowing police to arrest and detain an aggressor, even if they did not witness the act, if they determine that there is probable cause that a criminal offense has occurred.
- Create and implement policies that require police to determine the predominant aggressor in a domestic violence situation and arrest only the predominant aggressor.
- Arrest and detain aggressors for all violations of protective measures. When the aggressor does not violate the specific terms of the protective order but his intent to track the victim is clear, police should treat those actions as stalking and harassment and file for protective measures accordingly.
- Refrain from giving a special warning of perjury to victims of domestic violence.
- Consistently inform victims of their rights and referrals to available support organizations.
- Refrain from using the Contravention Code for cases of light injury. Criminal Code Article 201¹ should be enforced in these cases.
- Initiate regular communication with social assistants in all cities regarding orders for protection issuance and violation.

Prosecutors

- Aggressively seek the protection of victims and accountability for aggressors by enforcing criminal laws in domestic violence cases.
- Inform victims of protective measures available and encourage victims to request them.
- Strive for a policy that promotes victim-absent prosecutions, even in cases where victims recant or exercise the right not to testify. In deciding whether to pursue prosecution without cooperation of the victim, prosecutors should consider the totality of evidence that might support or corroborate the victim's statement, including a history of abuse, and ensure that all available evidence has been collected by the police investigative body.
- Train and communicate with police best practices for gathering evidence such as tapes of emergency calls, witness statements, and detailed descriptions of crime scenes, including photographs of relevant evidence such as bruises, missing teeth, and the crime scene.
- Support efforts to amend the law so that prosecutors can request protective measures for victims during criminal proceedings. In criminal cases, prosecutors should recognize when victims are in danger and should be able to implement protective measures on a victim's behalf.
- Create a fatality review process with police, judiciary, and all relevant parties to audit the steps taken or missed when a violent aggressor murders the victim.
- Create positions for legal advocates within the prosecutorial system to maintain regular contact with victims, assist them in filing requests for protective orders, answer questions, communicate important procedural information, and accompany them to court.

Judges

- Refrain from imposing fines that punish victims who share financial resources with their aggressors and suspended sentences that place victims in danger of further harm in domestic violence cases, including violations of protective measures.
- Give priority to protective measures that focus on victim safety, including eviction, restraining orders, and confiscation of firearms. These measures should be ordered for the maximum period allowed under the law.
- Refrain from requiring any evidence other than the victim's statement to issue protective orders.
- Clarify to all parties that protective orders are effective immediately.
- Issue protective orders in cases where parties have already separated, such as in divorce proceedings or when victims are in a shelter.
- Aggressor counseling and treatment programs can be important measures, but they should never replace or take priority over protective measures that provide immediate protection to a victim and her children. When ordered, aggressor counseling and treatment programs should be ordered in conjunction with other protective measures necessary to ensure victim safety, such as restraining orders or eviction, and jail time.
- Specify a specific minimum distance that aggressors must stay away from victims in restraining orders, e.g., 200 meters.
- Send copies of all decisions to victims and their lawyers immediately, without waiting for requests, and clarify that the orders are effective immediately.
- Encourage and participate in regular training for judges and court personnel on all aspects of domestic violence, including the dynamics of domestic violence, the unique needs of victims, risk assessment, defensive injuries, domestic violence and child custody, and promoting victim safety through regular communication of court processes.
- Order sentences for domestic violence commensurate with the gravity of the aggressor's crimes of violence against women.
- Consistently and immediately inform the victim of the release of the aggressor.
- Extend duration of protective measures based upon the victim's fear of repeated violence.
- Ensure that a risk assessment is performed in all cases that involve domestic violence.
- Immediately cease requiring parties to meet together in hearings pursuant to Criminal Procedure Code Article 276(5). If Article 276(5) remains in effect, judges should be trained to ask victims privately if the reconciliation is truly voluntary and if they need social services counseling.
- Base decisions for continued detention or release of aggressors on the law and the victim's safety, rather than the victim's testimony.
- Actively supervise all domestic violence cases that are mediated by others to ensure victim safety is given priority.
- Expedite divorce proceedings where domestic violence is involved.
- Take all measures possible to protect a victim's safety in divorce proceedings involving domestic violence, such as custody determinations, supervised visitation, or prohibited visitation.
- Protect confidentiality of victims' addresses, including their home address, their work address, children's child care or school address, and all other relevant addresses of which the aggressor's knowledge could place the victim at risk of repeat violence.
- Ensure separate waiting areas and consistent and adequate security, including court escorts and security personnel, for victims upon arrival, within, and upon departure from the courthouse.

Forensic Doctors

- Receive regular and required training on sensitivity to victims and domestic violence legislation.
- Incorporate circumstances of the injury into forensic reports to demonstrate high-risk situations and repeated violence.

Child Protection Services

- Receive regular and required training on the unique needs of victims and domestic violence legislation.
- Allocate resources to ensure supervised and secure facilities for child visitation in domestic violence cases. Take adequate steps to enhance victim safety during supervised visitation, such as arranging schedules so the victim and aggressor are not in the facility at the same time. Ensure that the visitation is supervised by specialized, trained personnel to prevent further traumatizing of children and any attempts by the aggressor to elicit information from children that could place victims at risk.
- Treat all cases of domestic violence as urgent, and prioritize the safety of all victims. While child protection guidelines direct guardianship authorities to focus on the child's welfare, best practices show that the safety of children in domestic violence cases is best guaranteed by placing custody with and protecting the non-violent parent.

Social Assistants

- Regularly complete training on all aspects of domestic violence, including the dynamics of domestic violence, the unique needs of victims, risk assessment, dangers of mediation, domestic violence and child custody, and promoting victim safety.
- If mediation provisions remain in effect, require that all domestic violence mediators, including social assistant mediators, be trained in best practices for mediation.
- Routinely inform victims about the benefits of protective orders and give them assistance in writing and filing the application for a protective order. Accompany victims to court to file the order.
- Take adequate steps to enhance victim safety during supervised visitation, such as arranging schedules so the victim and aggressor arrive and depart at different times. Ensure that the visitation is supervised by specialized, trained personnel to prevent further traumatizing of children and any attempts by the aggressor to elicit information from children that could place victims at risk.
- Refrain from carrying out mediation in domestic violence cases. Where it is not possible to avoid mediation, require separate mediation for parties who have experienced domestic violence, regardless of whether or not there is a protective order.

Health Care Workers

- Regularly complete training on the dynamics of domestic violence and coercive control, the identification of domestic violence injuries, victim's rights and resources, and how to safely discuss the cause of the injury with victims.
- Exercise diligence in identifying and documenting injuries likely caused by domestic violence while respecting the victim's privacy and wishes about reporting.
- Consistently inform victims of their rights and referrals to available support organizations.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A. CIVIL PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

LAW 45 ON PREVENTING AND COMBATING FAMILY VIOLENCE

CIVIL PROCEDURE CODE PROVISIONS

Civil Procedure Code Art. 318¹ Civil Procedure Code Art. 318² Civil Procedure Code Art. 318³ Civil Procedure Code Art. 318⁴ Civil Procedure Code Art. 318⁵ Civil Procedure Code Art. 318⁵

APPENDIX B. LAW 167 ON THE AMENDMENT AND SUPPLEMENTING OF CERTAIN LEGISLATIVE ACTS

APPENDIX C. CRIMINAL PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

CRIMINAL CODE PROVISIONS

Criminal Code Article 109 Criminal Code Article 133¹ Criminal Code Article 151 Criminal Code Article 152 Criminal Code Article 201¹ Criminal Code Article 320

CRIMINAL PROCEDURE CODE PROVISIONS

Criminal Procedure Code Article 97 Criminal Procedure Code Article 140 Criminal Procedure Code Article 143 Criminal Procedure Code Article 165 Criminal Procedure Code Article 185 Criminal Procedure Code Article 215¹ Criminal Procedure Code Article 276

APPENDIX D. CONTRAVENTION CODE PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Contravention Code Article 78 Contravention Code Article 318

APPENDIX E. FAMILY CODE ARTICLE 53

APPENDIX F. COMMENTS BY THE ADVOCATES FOR HUMAN RIGHTS ON THE LAW ON PREVENTING AND COMBATING FAMILY VIOLENCE IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA

APPENDIX G. SUMMARY OF RELEVANT COMMUNICATED CASES FROM THE EUROPEAN COURT OF HUMAN RIGHTS

APPENDIX A. CIVIL PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE Law 45 on Preventing and Combating Family Violence

UNOFFICIAL TRANSLATION PREPARED BY THE OSCE MISSION TO MOLDOVA, APRIL 2008

Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence

Law Number 45-XVI of 1 March 2007 Published 18 March 2008 in the Official Monitor Number 55-56/178

Entry into force 18 September 2008

CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS

- Article 1. Subject matter of the Law
- Article 2. Principal terms
- Article 3. Applicability of this law
- Article 4. Legal framework
- Article 5. Basic principles of preventing and combating family violence
- Article 6. Scope of law

CHAPTER II AUTHORITIES AND INSTITUTIONS RESPONSIBLE FOR PREVENTING AND COMBATING FAMILY VIOLENCE

- Article 7. Authorities and institutions responsible for preventing and combating family violence
- Article 8. The role of central and local public administration authorities
- Article 9. The role of the Penitentiary Institutions Department
- Article 10. The role of the centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation

CHAPTER III MECHANISM FOR THE RESOLUTION OF ACTS OF FAMILY VIOLENCE

- Article 11. The victim's right to protection
- Article 12. Persons who may submit claims of family violence
- Article 13. Submittal of claims

- Article 14. Examination of the claim
- Article 15. Protective measures
- Article 16. Funding
- Article 17. Sanctions

CHAPTER IV FINAL PROVISIONS

Article 18. Final provisions

Preventing and combating family violence is part of the national policy for the protection and support of the family and represents an important public health issue.

Parliament adopts this organic law to strengthen, protect and support the family and to ensure the observance of fundamental legislative principles regarding the family and the equality of opportunities between women and men regarding their human right to a violence-free life.

CHAPTER I GENERAL PROVISIONS

Article 1. Subject matter of the law

This law establishes the legal and organizational framework for preventing and combating family violence, the authorities and institutions responsible for preventing and combating family violence, and the mechanism for identifying and solving cases of violence.

Article 2. Principal terms

For the purpose of this law, the following terms shall mean:

Family violence – any deliberate action or inaction, except actions taken in self-defense or in defense of other persons, whether physical or verbal, that is manifested through physical, sexual, psychological, spiritual or economic abuse or by causing material or moral damage, committed by a family member against other family members, including against minors, or against common or personal property;

Physical violence – deliberate infliction of bodily injuries or damage to health by hitting, pushing, tossing, pulling by the hair, stinging, cutting, burning, strangling, biting, in any form and of any intensity; by poisoning, intoxicating, or other similar actions;

Sexual violence – any violence of a sexual character or any illegal sexual conduct within the family or within other interpersonal relationships, such as marital rape; prohibiting the use of contraception; sexual harassment; any unwanted, imposed sexual conduct; forced prostitution; any illegal sexual conduct with a minor family member, including fondling, kissing, setting the child into poses or other unwanted touching with sexual connotations; or other similar actions;

Psychological violence – imposing one's volition or personal control by causing tension and mental suffering including ridiculing, swearing, insulting, derogatory nicknaming; blackmailing; the intentional destruction of objects; verbal threats; the demonstrative showing of fire arms or hitting domestic animals; neglect; meddling in the personal lives of others; acts of jealousy; imposing isolation by detention,

including detention in the family dwelling; isolation from the family, community, friends; prohibiting professional accomplishment, prohibiting attendance at educational institutions; seizure of identity documents; deprivation of access to information; or other similar actions;

Spiritual violence – the underestimation of, or demeaning the importance of, the need to satisfy moral and spiritual needs by prohibiting, limiting, ridiculing or punishing the aspirations of family members, by prohibiting, ridiculing or punishing access to cultural, ethnic, linguistic or religious values; by imposing a system of unacceptable personal values; or by other actions with similar effects or repercussions;

Economic violence – the deprivation of economic means, including the deprivation essentials such as food, medicine and living necessities; the abuse of a position of authority such as taking away personal property, prohibiting the possession, use or disposal of common property, unfair control over common property and resources; refusal to support the family; imposing hard or harmful labor or damaging health, including such actions affecting minor members of the family; or other similar actions;

Moral damage – causing suffering to a family member, including a minor child, within the family or in other interpersonal relationships, which leads to humiliation, fear, abasement, inability to defend oneself against physical violence, or feelings of frustration;

Material damage – damage that can be evaluated or estimated in financial/monetary terms, resulting from any act of violence in the family, or in a cohabitation relationship, and to include the costs for examination of the case of family violence;

Aggressor - person who commits acts of violence in the family or in a cohabitation relationship;

Victim – a person, adult or minor, subject to acts of violence within the family or within a cohabitation relationship;

Protective order - a legal act, by which the court applies victim protection measures.

Article 3. Applicability of this law

- (1) This law applies to: the aggressor and the victim citizens of the Republic of Moldova and to foreign citizens and stateless persons who live in the Republic of Moldova.
- (2) This law applies:
 - In cases of cohabitation persons in relationship of marriage, divorce, intimate cohabitation, guardianship and tutorship, their direct or collateral relatives, relatives' spouses, or other persons who are maintained by the such persons;
 - b. In cases of separate habitation persons in a relationship of marriage; their children, including adopted children; those born outside the marriage; those under guardianship or tutorship; or other persons who are maintained by such persons.

Article 4. Legal framework

- (1) The legislation on preventing and combating family violence consists of the Constitution of the Republic of Moldova, this law, other normative acts, and international treaties to which the Republic of Moldova is a party.
- (2) If the international treaty to which the Republic of Moldova is a party contains provisions different from those of this law, the provisions of the international treaty shall apply.

Article 5. Basic principles of preventing and combating family violence

(1) Preventing and combating family violence is based on the following principles: a. Legality;

- b. Equality;
- c. Confidentiality;
- d. Access to justice;
- e. Protection and security of the victim; and
- f. Cooperation of public administration authorities with civil society and international organizations.

Article 6. Scope of law

The provisions of this law are applicable in the same manner to the citizens of the Republic of Moldova, foreign citizens and stateless persons, who live on the territory of the Republic of Moldova.

CHAPTER II AUTHORITIES AND INSTITUTIONS RESPONSIBLE FOR PREVENTING AND COMBATING FAMILY VIOLENCE

Article 7. Authorities and institutions responsible for preventing and combating family violence

- (1) The authorities and institutions responsible for the administration of this law are:
 - a. Central specialized public administration authorities such as (the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family, the Ministry of Education, the Ministry of Healthcare, the Ministry of the Interior, the Ministry of Justice);
 - b. Specialized local public administration authorities, such as:
 - The social assistance and family protection sections/departments;
 - The general education, youth and sports departments;
 - Healthcare organizations;
 - Internal affairs' organizations;
 - c. Local public administration and social issue commissions;
 - d. Centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation;
 - e. Other organizations with specialized activities in the field.
- (2) The Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family is the central public authority responsible for the development and promotion of policies in the field of preventing and combating family violence and providing social assistance.
- (3) A Coordinating Inter-Ministerial Council in the Field of Prevention and Combating of Family Violence shall be created by the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family, consisting of one representative of each central authority specified in paragraph (1), representatives of civil society and other interested parties. The Coordinating Inter-Ministerial Council shall be responsible for ensuring the coordination and collaboration between ministries and other central administrative authorities with functions in the field of prevention and combating of family violence. The Regulation of the Coordinating Inter-Ministerial Council shall be approved by Government decision.
- (4) The local public authority tasked with the implementation of family violence prevention policies and with social assistance of victims and aggressors is the rayon section/department for social assistance and family protection, within which a specialist responsible for the prevention and combating of family violence shall be appointed.
- (5) Other local-level public services shall appoint persons tasked with prevention and combating of family violence, responsible for the coordination of specific activities within their institutions and for the collaboration upon carrying out joint activities at the level of the administrative-territorial unit, based on established collaboration procedures in the field of prevention and combating of family violence cases.

Article 8. The role of central and local public administration authorities

- (1) Within the limits of their authority, central specialized public administration authorities such as (the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family, the Ministry of Education, the Ministry of Healthcare, the Ministry of Interior and the Ministry of Justice) are to:
 - a. Ensure the development and promotion of policies in the field of family support, in preventing family violence, and in offering protection and assistance to victims and aggressors;
 - b. Coordinate the field activity of decentralized/deconcentrated structures;⁴³
 - c. Coordinate, assess and monitor the activity of centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation;
 - d. Establish procedures for identifying, recording and reporting cases of family violence according to gender statistic criteria;
 - e. Strengthen the capacities of human resources in the field of preventing and combating family violence;
 - f. Collaborate with non-governmental organizations and natural and legal persons involved in activity of preventing and combating violence.
- (2) Local public administration authorities are to:
 - a. Appoint commissions for social issues and organize their activities at the local level;
 - b. Create multi-disciplinary teams in the field;
 - c. Organize centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation according to international standards;
 - d. Organize awareness campaigns, studies and other actions in the field of family violence prevention;
 - e. Develop social partnerships with non-governmental organizations including foundations, trade unions, employers' unions and with international organizations that work in the field of preventing and combating family violence;
 - f. Ascertain, through a decision of the commission for social issues, whether the application of protective measures presents danger to the victim's life or health.
- (3) Social assistance and family protection sections/departments, through the specialist responsible for the prevention and combating of family violence, are to:
 - a. Collaborate with the administrative bodies of the interior to identify persons inclined to commit acts of family violence;
 - b. Update the database concerning acts of family violence at the territorial level;
 - c. If appropriate, place the victim into a rehabilitation center and offer the appropriate assistance;
 - d. Conduct psychological and psycho-social counseling in order for victims to overcome the consequences of acts of family violence, by their own means or by referring the case to the specialists of rehabilitation centers;
 - e. Facilitate the aggressor's access to rehabilitation programs, at the request of the law enforcement bodies;
 - f. Protect the lawful rights and interests of victims, including minor victims;
 - g. Carry out informational programs to prevent family violence, jointly with other empowered authorities and in collaboration with non-governmental organizations in the field;
 - h. Determine the need to create centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation, ensure that such centers/services have methodology and information support;
 - Monitor and coordinate professional activities, to be carried out by social assistants within mayoralties; for preventing family violence, for supporting/counseling victims and for resocializing aggressors;
 - Present mid-year reports to the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family regarding the activities of the sections/departments and social assistants according to established partnerships;

⁴³² Editor's Note: This term is from the Law on Local Public Administration and refers to a service that has more independence at the local level and does not report to the central authorities.

APPENDIX A

- k. Monitor victims and offer assistance after victims leave the rehabilitation centers.
- (4) General education, youth and sports departments are to:
 - a. Ensure that teachers are informed and trained: regarding the classification of acts of family violence; how to apply the methods and means to prevent such acts; and to notify the appropriate authorities;
 - b. Jointly with other authorities with competence in the field and in collaboration with field nongovernmental organizations, conduct educational programs for parents and children on preventing and combating family violence;
 - c. Ensure counseling activities for the psychological and psycho-social rehabilitation for minor victims of family violence;
 - d. Through teachers, report cases of family violence to the appropriate authorities, including cases of family violence against children; in such instances the guardianship authority and the police are to be appropriately and immediately notified.
- (5) Medical institutions of all types and levels are to:
 - a. Organize awareness campaigns;
 - b. Report cases of family violence, through medical employees, to the guardianship authority and to the police;
 - c. Ensure medical counseling and assistance for victims;
 - Initiate and accomplish programs and services for aggressors; ensure completion of programs for treatment of alcoholism, detoxification, psycho-therapeutic treatment, as applicable, at the expense of the abuser or, as applicable, from the funds of mandatory medical insurance;
 - e. Initiate permanent partnerships with all programs dealing with mother and child health;
 - f. Contract for medical services to be provided by centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation.
- (6) The administrative bodies of the interior, at the specialized unit level are to:
 - a. Identify, record and report cases of family violence;
 - b. Ensure basic records of aggressors;
 - c. Notify the guardianship and tutorship authorities in cases of minor victims of family violence;
 - d. Examine requests and notifications submitted by citizens, medical institutions, forensic medicine centers and other institutions that deal with conflicts within families, acts of violence, death threats or the immediate danger of the same;
 - e. Visit families whose members are on record, perform activities for preventing repeated acts of family violence;
 - f. In emergencies, and contingent on the gravity of the case, ensure the administrative arrest of the aggressor;
 - g. Obtain a protective order from the court in emergencies, based on the victim's request or on the notification of the case; ensure the enforcement of the protective order;
 - h. In family violence cases, explain the victim's rights to the victim and, at the victim's request, assist them with placement in a rehabilitation center;
 - i. Inform the victim of their right to free legal assistance;
 - j. Ensure access to rehabilitation services for the aggressors, including those under administrative arrest;
 - k. Ensure the security, safety and public order in victim rehabilitation centers;
 - I. Monitor and administrate, jointly with social assistants, cases of family violence in the serviced territory and update the field database;
 - m. Collaborate with the appropriate authorities in the field and with civil society to prevent and combat family violence.

Article 9. The role of the Penitentiary Institutions Department

The Penitentiary Institutions Department is responsible for:

a. Organizing services and programs for the rehabilitation and the re-socialization of imprisoned aggressors;

b. Collaboration with other appropriate authorities in the field.

Article 10. The role of the centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation

- (1) The center for rehabilitation of victims of family violence, hereinafter referred to as the *Center,* is a specialized institution that offers accommodation, food, legal, social, psychological and medical emergency assistance, safety and protection, and assistance in contacting relatives.
- (2) Centers may be created:
 - a. By the Government, at the proposal of the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection, and Family;
 - b. By the local public administration authorities, at the proposal of the commission for social issues;
 - c. By international organizations and non-governmental organizations, with the notification of the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family;
 - d. By public administration authorities and non-governmental or private organizations, based on an agreement of joint activity.
- (3) A Center is to:
 - a. Ensure protection and accommodation for the victim, until the resolution of the family situation, but for no more than 3 months;
 - b. Offer psychological, pedagogical, social and legal assistance and medical care for the family members who are or might become victims;
 - c. In emergency cases, when the isolation of the aggressor is necessary as a protective measure, undertake, at the victim's request, the placement of the victim and, with the consent of the legal representative or of the guardianship authority, the placement of the child;
 - d. Prohibit aggressor access into the premises;
 - e. Notify law enforcement bodies of the acts of family violence;
 - f. Study and summarize the causes and circumstances of the acts of family violence.
- (4) The founder shall approve regulations for the organization and operation of a Center, based on a framework regulation approved by Government decision.
- (5) The costs of a Center's activity are to be covered from the founder's general budget.
- (6) The organization and operation of the Center may be also materially and financially supported by economic agents and entrepreneurs as set out by the Law on Philanthropy and Sponsorship.
- (7) To ensure the security of the premises where victims are accommodated, a Center shall benefit from free police assistance.
- (8) The aggressor rehabilitation service is to:
 - a. Offer specialized programs for treating alcoholism, detoxification and psycho-therapeutic treatment;
 - b. Offer psychological and social assistance and vocational/career rehabilitation services to the aggressor;
 - c. Collaborate with specialized territorial authorities to promote a healthy lifestyle, to prevent and treat alcohol and drug addiction and sexually transmitted diseases;
 - d. Collaborate with institutions, enterprises and with non-governmental organizations to organize train and retrain aggressors for employment opportunities.
 - e. Inform appropriate authorities about the termination of protective measures and the aggressor's reintegration back into the family;
 - f. Study and summarize the causes and circumstances of the acts of family violence.
- (9) The Government shall establish and monitor the operation standards for the Centers/services for victims' and aggressors' rehabilitation.

CHAPTER III MECHANISM FOR THE RESOLUTION OF ACTS OF FAMILY VIOLENCE

Article 11. The victim's right to protection

(1) The victim is guaranteed the protection of his/her legitimate rights and interests.

(2) Responsible persons and other persons who are aware of a threat or danger to the life or health of a potential victim must notify the authorities responsible for preventing and combating family violence.

(2¹) The victim is entitled to assistance for physical, mental and social rehabilitation, through medical, psychological, legal and social actions. The rendering of protective services and assistance shall not be conditioned by the victim's willingness to testify and participate in the judicial prosecution of the aggressor. The right to privacy and the confidentiality of information regarding the victim is guaranteed.

- (3) Bodies tasked with the prevention and combating of family violence shall be bound to react promptly to any request and to inform victims about their rights, about bodies and institutions tasked with the prevention and combating of family violence; about the types of services and organization that may be addressed for help; about assistance available to the victims; about where and how can they lodge a complaint; about the procedure to be followed after lodging the complaint and about their role in such proceedings; how protection can be obtained; to what extent and in what conditions can counseling or legal assistance be accessed; whether there are risks for their life or health in case of release of a an apprehended person or of a convict; whether the protective ordinance has been cancelled.
- (4) Cases of family violence may be subject to mediation, at the request of the parties. Mediation shall be performed by certified mediators or, absent such mediators, by the commission for social issues, with the participation of the social assistant, as appropriate.
- (5) The victim is entitled to free of charge primary and proficient legal assistance, in accordance with legislation on legal assistance guaranteed by the state.
- (6) The victim shall be offered medical assistance in medical and sanitary institutions, in accordance with the Law on mandatory insurance for medical assistance.
- (7) The victim's privacy and identity are protected. Recording, storage and use of the victim's personal data shall be performed in accordance with the provisions of the Law on protection of personal data.

Article 12. Persons who may submit claims of family violence

Persons entitled to submit claims of family violence are:

- a. the victim;
- b. in emergencies, family members;
- c. responsible persons and professionals who come into contact with the family;
- d. the guardianship authority;
- e. other persons who are aware of an imminent threat of or potential for acts of violence or of the occurrence of such acts.

Article 13. Submittal of claims

- (1) A claim regarding acts of family violence shall be submitted:
 - a. To the administrative bodies of the interior;
 - b. To the court;
 - c. To the department of social assistance and family and child protection;
 - d. To the local public administration authority.
- (2) The claim shall be submitted at the place:
 - a. of victim's domicile;
 - b. of the victim's temporary residence, if the victim has left his/her domicile to avoid the continuation of direct violence;
 - c. of aggressor's residence;
 - d. where the victim has sought assistance;
 - e. where the act of violence took place.

(3) No state fee will be charged for the submission of claims to the court regarding acts of family violence.

Article 14. Examination of the claim

- (1) The claim submitted to the administrative bodies of the interior shall be examined according to the applicable legislation.
- (2) The claim submitted to the court shall be examined according to the Civil Procedure and Criminal Procedure Codes.
- (3) The claim submitted to any authority responsible for preventing and combating family violence shall be referred within one workday to the appropriate authority.

Article 15. Protective measures

- (1) The court shall, within 24 hours of receipt of the claim, issue a protective order, to assist the victim, by applying the following measures against the aggressor:
 - a. Oblige the aggressor temporarily to leave the joint dwelling or to keep away from the victim's dwelling, without making any determination as to ownership of property or assets;
 - b. Oblige the aggressor to keep away from the victim's person;
 - c. Oblige the aggressor to refrain from contacting the victim, the victim's children or other dependants of the victim;
 - d. Prohibit the aggressor from visiting the victim's place of work or residence.
 - e. Oblige the aggressor, until the case is resolved, to contribute to the maintenance of his/her and the victim's children;
 - f. Oblige the aggressor to cover the costs and damages caused by the aggressor's acts of violence, including medical expenses and the cost of replacing or repairing destroyed or damaged assets;
 - g. Restrict the unilateral disposal of common assets;
 - h. Oblige the aggressor to partake in a special treatment or counseling program, if the court determines this is necessary to reduce or eliminate violence;
 - i. Establish a temporary visitation schedule for the aggressor's underage children;
 - j. Prohibit the aggressor from keeping or handling fire arms.
- (2) The sector inspector, in collaboration with the social assistant, is responsible for notifying the aggressor of the protective order and its application.
- (3) The protective measures specified in paragraph 1 will be applied for up to three months, may be cancelled upon the elimination of the threat or danger that caused the application of such measures, and may be extended in case of a repeated claim or if the conditions set in the protective order have not been observed.
- (4) The application of protective measures does not prevent the commencement of divorce procedures, division of property, annulment of parental rights, seizure of a child without annulment of parental rights or other actions provided by applicable legislation.
- (5) The supervision of the execution of the protective measures established by the court is the task of the administrative bodies of interior, the administrative bodies of social assistance and other administrative bodies, as appropriate.
- (6) If warranted, the court may lift the protective measures at the victim's request. If the victims are children or infirm persons, the court is obligated to examine the case.
- (7) An appeal of the protective order may be made according to applicable legislation.

Article 16. Funding

(1) The implementation of this law shall be funded from the state budget, the budgets of territorialadministrative units, within the limits of annually established funds, and from other sources that are not prohibited by law. (2) Centers/services for the rehabilitation of victims and aggressors are to be funded from allotments provided from the budgets of territorial-administrative units, from donations, grants, and from other sources, according to applicable legislation.

Article 17. Sanctions

- (1) Non-observance by the aggressor of the provisions of Article 15 paragraph 1 shall be sanctioned as provided in the applicable legislation.
- (2) When acts of family violence contain elements of an administrative offence or of a criminal offence, applicable legislation shall apply, notwithstanding any applicable protective measures.
- (3) Non-observance of this law by responsible persons or by professionals in the field is a breach of work discipline and requires disciplinary liability as established by law.

CHAPTER IV FINAL PROVISIONS

Article 18

- (1) This law shall take effect six months from the publication date.
- (2) Within 3 months, the Government:
 - a. Shall submit to the Parliament proposals for bringing existing legislation in conformity with this law; and
 - b. Shall bring its normative acts in conformity with this law.

SPEAKER OF THE PARLIAMENT #45-XVI, March 1, 2007

Marian LUPU

CIVIL PROCEDURE CODE PROVISIONS

Article 318¹. Submittal of request

- (1) The request for the application of protective measures shall be submitted to the court by the victim of family violence or by its legal representative, and in respect of minors by the body of guardianship and trusteeship. In case of victim's inability to submit the request, it may be submitted, at the instruction of the victim, by the prosecutor, the social assistance body or the police.
- (2) The request for the application of protective measures shall be submitted to the competent court at the victim's domicile or at the whereabouts of the victim or of the aggressor, at the place where the victim has solicited assistance or at the place where the act of violence occurred.

Article 318². Content of request

The request for the application of protective measures shall specify the circumstances of the act of violence, its duration, suffered consequences and other circumstances indicating that the application of protective measures is needed.

Article 318³. Examination of request

- Upon receiving the request, the court shall immediately contact the district police at the whereabouts of the aggressor and shall request aggressor's notification about the initiation of the proceedings.
- (2) The court shall request from the social assistance body or the police, as the case may be, to present a report characterizing the relevant family and the aggressor. The court may also solicit other acts required for the examination of the request.
- (3) Aggressor's failure to appear at the court meeting shall not prevent the court from examining the request.

Article 318⁴. Issuance of protective ordinance

- (1) Within 24 hours from the receipt of the request for the application of protective measures, the court shall issue an order for the allowance or dismissal of the request.
- (2) In case of allowance of request, the court shall issue a protective ordinance, applying to the aggressor one or several of the following measures:
 - a) an order to temporarily move out of the common abode or to refrain from approaching the victim's abode, without deciding on the ownership over the assets;
 - b) an order to refrain from approaching the victim's whereabouts, less than a distance, which ensures the victim's safety;
 - c) an order to refrain from contacting the victim, its children, other dependants of the victim;
 - d) an interdiction to visit the victim's place of work and abode;
 - e) an order to contribute to the maintenance of the common children of the aggressor and the victim, until the solving of the case;
 - f) an order to compensate expenses and damage caused by its acts of violence, including medical expenses and those for the replacement or repairs of destroyed or deteriorated assets;
 - g) a limitation of unilateral disposal of joint assets;
 - h) a temporary regime for visiting its minor children;
 - i) an interdiction to keep and wear guns.
- (3) Protective measures shall be applied for a term of up to three months.
- (4) The court shall immediately forward the protective ordinance to the police and the social assistance body for immediate execution.

(5) The ordinance disposing the protective measures specified in paragraph (2) sections e) and f) shall be forwarded for immediate execution to the executive office, in accordance with legislation on execution of civil judgments.

Article 318⁵. Extension and revocation of protective ordinance

- (1) The duration of protective measures may be extended by the court at the repeated request addressed as a result of the committal of acts of family violence or as a result of nonobservance of the conditions established in the protective ordinance.
- (2) At the grounded request of the victim, the court may revoke the protective measures, after ensuring that the victim's will has been expressed freely and that the victim has not been subject to pressure from the part of the aggressor.

Article 318⁶. Appeal against the order for the allowance or dismissal of the request for the application of protective measures and the appeal against the order for the application of the protective ordinance

- (1) The court order for the allowance or dismissal of the request for the application of protective measures and the court order for the application of the protective ordinance may be appealed by order of reversal in accordance with this Code.
- (2) The appeal against the court order for the application of the protective ordinance shall not suspend the execution of measures applied.

APPENDIX B. LAW 167 ON THE AMENDMENT AND SUPPLEMENTING OF CERTAIN LEGISLATIVE ACTS

Law No. 167 of 9 July 2010

On the amendment and supplementing of certain legislative acts

Published: September 3, 2010; The Official Monitor No. 155-158

The Parliament adopts this organic law.

Art. I. – Law No. 416-XII of December 18, 1990 on police (published repeatedly in the Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2002, No. 17–19, art. 56), with subsequent amendments, shall be supplemented as follows:

- Article 9 is supplemented with section 6¹) reading as follows: "6¹) appoints the subdivision responsible for the prevention and combating of family violence, which participates in the development and implementation of family violence prevention and combating measures, ensuring the protection of victims of family violence and the initiation of aggressors' prosecution;".
- Article 12 is supplemented with section 5¹) reading as follows:
 "5¹) to ensure protection of victims of family violence and to monitor the execution of the protective ordinance, in accordance with the law;".
- Article 13 is supplemented with section 4¹) reading as follows:
 "4¹) if the victim of family violence is in a state of helplessness, to seek in judicial courts the issuance of the protective ordinance, based on the victim's request or the case report;".

Art. II. – Article 37 paragraph (4) of the Family Code No. 1316-XIV of October 26, 2000 (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2001, No. 47–48, art. 210), with subsequent amendments, is supplemented at the end with the words, "except for divorce cases, commenced on the grounds of family violence confirmed with proofs".

Art. III. – The Criminal Code of the Republic of Moldova No. 985-XV of April 18, 2002 (published repeatedly in the Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2009, No. 72–74, art. 195), with subsequent amendments, is amended and supplemented as follows:

- Article 90, paragraph (6) is supplemented with section c¹) reading as follows: "c¹) to participate in a special treatment or counseling program with a view to reducing violent behavior;".
- 2. The Code is supplemented with Article 133¹ reading as follows: Article 133¹. Family member

A family member shall have the following meaning:

- a) in case of joint habitation: persons in relations of marriage, cohabitation, divorced persons, persons in relations of guardianship and trusteeship, their direct or collateral relatives, relatives' spouses;
- b) in case of separate habitation: persons in relations of marriage, their children, including adoptive children, children born out of wedlock and children under trusteeship."

- 3. Article 171, paragraph (2) is supplemented with section b²) reading as follows: "b²) committed against a family member;".
- 4. Article 172, paragraph (2) is supplemented with section b²) reading as follows: "b²) committed against a family member;".
- 5. Article 173 shall read as follows:

Article 173. Sexual harassment

Sexual harassment, i.e. manifesting physical, verbal or nonverbal behavior, which infringes upon a person's dignity or creates an unpleasant, hostile, degrading, humiliating or insulting atmosphere, aimed at compelling a person to assent to sexual intercourse or other unwanted actions of sexual nature, committed by means of threat, constraint or blackmail, shall be punishable with a fine from 300 to 500 conventional units or with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 140 to 240 hours; or with up to 3 years imprisonment."

- 6. The Code is supplemented with Article 201¹ reading as follows: **Article 201**¹. Family violence
 - (1) Family violence, meaning deliberate action or inaction, manifested physically or verbally, committed by a family member against another family member, which provoked physical suffering following minor bodily or health injuries, mental suffering or material or moral damage shall be punished with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 150 to 180 hours or with up to 2 years imprisonment.
 - (2) The same deed:
 - a) committed against two or more family members;
 - b) which provoked bodily or health injuries of medium gravity

shall be punished with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 180 to 240 hours or with up to 5 years imprisonment.

- (3) The same deed, which:
 - a) has caused grave bodily or health injuries;
 - b) has determined a person to commit suicide or suicide attempt;
 - c) has caused the victim's death

shall be punished with imprisonment from 5 to 15 years."

Art. IV. – In Article 26 paragraph (3) of the Law No. 102-XV of March 13, 2003 on employment and social protection of persons looking for a job (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2003, No. 70–72, art. 312), with subsequent amendments, the word "predominantly" shall be replaced with the word "primarily" while after the words "as well as" the following words shall be introduced "victims of family violence,".

Art. V. – The Code of Criminal Procedure of the Republic of Moldova No. 122-XV of March 14, 2003 (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2003, No. 104–110, art. 447), with subsequent amendments, is supplemented as follows:

- Article 58, paragraph (3) is supplemented with section 6¹) reading as follows: "6¹) to submit a request for the application of protective measures in cases of family violence;".
- 2. Article 165 paragraph (2) section 2), shall be supplemented after the words "taken in his respect," with the words "as well as the protective ordinance in the case of family violence,"
- 3. Article 185 paragraph (2), section 3) is supplemented at the end with the words "or has violated the protective ordinance in the family violence case".
- 4. The Code is supplemented with Article 215¹ reading as follows:

Article 215¹. Protective measures applied to victims of family violence

- (1) The request of the victim of family violence submitted during the criminal trial to the criminal prosecution body, the prosecutor or the court, concerning threats of death, violence, deterioration or destruction of assets or other illegal acts shall be examined by the court, which is bound to order measures to ensure the protection of the victim against the suspect, the accused, the defendant, who is a family member, by issuing a protective ordinance.
- (2) Where the request is submitted to the criminal prosecution body or the prosecutor, such shall immediately forward the request to court for examination, by way of a solicitation.
- (3) Within 24 hours as of the receipt of the request the court shall issue, by way of court order, a protective ordinance, by which shall offer protection to the victim and shall apply to the suspect, the accused or the defendant one of the following measures:
 - a) an order to temporarily move out of the common abode or to refrain from approaching the victim's abode, regardless of the right of ownership over the assets;
 - b) an order to refrain from approaching the victim's whereabouts, less than a distance, which ensures the victim's safety;
 - c) an order to refrain from contacting the victim, its children, other dependants of the victim;
 - d) an interdiction to visit the victim's place of work and abode;
 - e) a limitation of unilateral disposal of joint assets;
 - f) an order to pass a medical exam of one's mental state and drug/alcohol addiction and, where the medical conclusion confirms drug/alcohol addiction, an order to apply forced medical treatment for drug/alcohol addiction;
 - g) an order to participate in a special treatment or counseling program, where the court determines that this is necessary for the reduction or elimination of violence;
 - h) an interdiction to keep and wear guns.
- (4) Protective measures shall apply for up to three months. The duration of protective measures may be extended by the court at the repeated request addressed as a result of the committal of acts of family violence or as a result of nonobservance of the conditions established in the protective ordinance.
- (5) The protective ordinance shall be immediately forwarded to the bodies of internal affairs and the social assistance body at the whereabouts of the suspect, the accused, or the defendant.
- (6) The court order for the application or extension of the protective ordinance is instantly enforceable and may be appealed in the court of higher instance."
- 5. Article 276:

In paragraph (1), after number "161," number "173," shall be introduced; Paragraph (5) is supplemented at the end with the following text: "In cases of family violence, the prosecutor or the court shall determine whether the victim's willingness to reconcile is expressed freely and shall ensure that the victim has had effective access to assistance and protection."

6. Article 511, paragraph (1) is supplemented with section 5) reading as follows:
"5) to participate in a special treatment or counseling program with a view to reducing violent behavior."

Art. VI. – The Code of Civil Procedure of the Republic of Moldova No. 225-XV of May 30 2003 (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2003, No. 111–115, art. 451), with subsequent amendments, is supplemented as follows:

- Article 85, paragraph (1) is supplemented with section c¹) reading as follows: "c¹) victims of family violence – in respect of requests for the application of protective measures;".
- 2. Article 279, paragraph (1) is supplemented with section g^1 reading as follows:

- "g¹) application of protective measures in cases of family violence;".
- 3. The Code is supplemented with chapter XXX¹ reading as follows:

CHAPTER XXX¹ APPLICATION OF PROTECTIVE MEASURES IN CASES IF FAMILY VIOLENCE

Article 318¹. Submittal of request

- (1) The request for the application of protective measures shall be submitted to the court by the victim of family violence or by its legal representative, and in respect of minors by the body of guardianship and trusteeship. In case of victim's inability to submit the request, it may be submitted, at the instruction of the victim, by the prosecutor, the social assistance body or the police.
- (2) The request for the application of protective measures shall be submitted to the competent court at the victim's domicile or at the whereabouts of the victim or of the aggressor, at the place where the victim has solicited assistance or at the place where the act of violence occurred.

Article 318². Content of request

The request for the application of protective measures shall specify the circumstances of the act of violence, its duration, suffered consequences and other circumstances indicating that the application of protective measures is needed.

Article 318³. Examination of request

- (1) Upon receiving the request, the court shall immediately contact the district police at the whereabouts of the aggressor and shall request aggressor's notification about the initiation of the proceedings.
- (2) The court shall request from the social assistance body or the police, as the case may be, to present a report characterizing the relevant family and the aggressor. The court may also solicit other actes required for the examination of the request.
- (3) Aggressor's failure to appear at the court meeting shall not prevent the court from examining the request.

Article 318⁴. Issuance of protective ordinance

- (1) Within 24 hours from the receipt of the request for the application of protective measures, the court shall issue an order for the allowance or dismissal of the request.
- (2) In case of allowance of request, the court shall issue a protective ordinance, applying to the aggressor one or several of the following measures:
 - a. an order to temporarily move out of the common abode or to refrain from approaching the victim's abode, without deciding on the ownership over the assets;
 - b. an order to refrain from approaching the victim's whereabouts, less than a distance, which ensures the victim's safety;
 - c. an order to refrain from contacting the victim, its children, other dependants of the victim;
 - d. an interdiction to visit the victim's place of work and abode;
 - e. an order to contribute to the maintenance of the common children of the aggressor and the victim, until the solving of the case;
 - f. an order to compensate expenses and damage caused by its acts of violence, including medical expenses and those for the replacement or repairs of destroyed or deteriorated assets;
 - g. a limitation of unilateral disposal of joint assets;
 - h. a temporary regime for visiting its minor children;

- i. an interdiction to keep and wear guns.
- (3) Protective measures shall be applied for a term of up to three months.
- (4) The court shall immediately forward the protective ordinance to the police and the social assistance body for immediate execution.
- (5) The ordinance disposing the protective measures specified in paragraph (2) sections e) and f) shall be forwarded for immediate execution to the executive office, in accordance with legislation on execution of civil judgments.

Article 318⁵. Extension and revocation of protective ordinance

- (1) The duration of protective measures may be extended by the court at the repeated request addressed as a result of the committal of acts of family violence or as a result of nonobservance of the conditions established in the protective ordinance.
- (2) At the grounded request of the victim, the court may revoke the protective measures, after ensuring that the victim's will has been expressed freely and that the victim has not been subject to pressure from the part of the aggressor.

Article 318⁶. Appeal against the order for the allowance or dismissal of the request for the application of protective measures and the appeal against the order for the application of the protective ordinance

- (1) The court order for the allowance or dismissal of the request for the application of protective measures and the court order for the application of the protective ordinance may be appealed by order of reversal in accordance with this Code.
- (2) The appeal against the court order for the application of the protective ordinance shall not suspend the execution of measures applied.

Art. VII. – Article 7 of the Law on social assistance No. 547-XV of December 25, 2003 (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2004, No. 42–44, art. 249), with subsequent amendments, is supplemented with section c^1) reading as follows:

"c¹) families affected by intra-family violence;".

Art. VIII. – In Article 29 paragraph (1) section r) of Law No. 436-XVI of December 28, 2006 on local public administration (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2007, No. 32–35, art. 116), with subsequent amendments, after the words "families with many children," the following words shall be introduced: "families affected by intra-family violence,".

Art. IX. – Law No. 45-XVI of March 1, 2007 on prevention and combating of family violence (The Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2008, No. 55–56, art. 178) shall be amended and supplemented as follows:

- 1. Article 7 is supplemented with paragraphs (3), (4) and (5) reading as follows:
 - "(3) A Coordinating Inter-Ministerial Council in the Field of Prevention and Combating of Family Violence shall be created by the Ministry of Labor, Social Protection and Family, consisting of one representative of each central authority specified in paragraph (1), representatives of civil society and other interested parties. The Coordinating Inter-Ministerial Council shall be responsible for ensuring the coordination and collaboration between ministries and other central administrative authorities with functions in the field of prevention and combating of family violence. The Regulation of the Coordinating Inter-Ministerial Council shall be approved by Government decision.
 - (4) The local public authority tasked with the implementation of family violence prevention policies and with social assistance of victims and aggressors is the rayon section/department for social assistance and family protection, within which a specialist responsible for the prevention and combating of family violence shall be appointed.

- (5) Other local-level public services shall appoint persons tasked with prevention and combating of family violence, responsible for the coordination of specific activities within their institutions and for the collaboration upon carrying out joint activities at the level of the administrative-territorial unit, based on established collaboration procedures in the field of prevention and combating of family violence cases."
- 2. Article 8:

In the introductory part of paragraph (3), after the words "and of family protection" the following text shall be introduced ", through the specialist responsible for the prevention and combating of family violence ";

in paragraph (6) section d), after the words "forensic centers" the following words shall be introduced "and of other institutions".

3. In Article 11:

the article is supplemented with paragraph (2^1) reading as follows:

"(2¹)The victim is entitled to assistance for physical, mental and social rehabilitation, through medical, psychological, legal and social actions. The rendering of protective services and assistance shall not be conditioned by the victim's willingness to testify and participate in the judicial prosecution of the aggressor. The right to privacy and the confidentiality of information regarding the victim is guaranteed."

paragraph (3) shall read as follows:

"(3) Bodies tasked with the prevention and combating of family violence shall be bound to react promptly to any request and to inform victims about their rights, about bodies and institutions tasked with the prevention and combating of family violence; about the types of services and organization that may be addressed for help; about assistance available to the victims; about where and how can they lodge a complaint; about the procedure to be followed after lodging the complaint and about their role in such proceedings; how protection can be obtained; to what extent and in what conditions can counseling or legal assistance be accessed; whether there are risks for their life or health in case of release of a an apprehended person or of a convict; whether the protective ordinance has been cancelled."

the article is supplemented with paragraphs (5), (6) and (7) reading as follows:

- "(5) The victim is entitled to free of charge primary and proficient legal assistance, in accordance with legislation on legal assistance guaranteed by the state.
- (6) The victim shall be offered medical assistance in medical and sanitary institutions, in accordance with the Law on mandatory insurance for medical assistance.
- (7) The victim's privacy and identity are protected. Recording, storage and use of the victim's personal data shall be performed in accordance with the provisions of the Law on protection of personal data."

SPEAKER OF THE PARLIAMENT

Mihai GHIMPU

No. 167. Chisinau, July 9, 2010.

APPENDIX C. CRIMINAL PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

CRIMINAL CODE PROVISIONS

Article 109. Reconciliation

- Reconciliation is the act excluding criminal liability for a minor or a less serious crime and for juveniles for a serious crime, for crimes set forth in Chapters II – VI of the Special Part of the Code, as well as in cases provided by criminal procedural law.
- (2) Reconciliation is personal and produces legal effects from the moment of the initiation of a criminal investigation and the panel of judges' withdrawal for deliberations.
- (3) Reconciliation on behalf of persons deprived of their legal capacity shall be performed by their legal representatives. Persons with limited legal capacity may reconcile with the consent of the persons specified in the law.

[Art.109 completed by Law No. 184-XVI dated 29.06.2006, in force as of 11.08.2006] [Art.109 amended by Law No. 211-XV dated 29.05.03, in force as of 12.06.03]

Article 133¹. Family member

A family member shall have the following meaning:

- a) in case of joint habitation: persons in relations of marriage, cohabitation, divorced persons, persons in relations of guardianship and trusteeship, their direct or collateral relatives, relatives' spouses;
- b) in case of separate habitation: persons in relations of marriage, their children, including adoptive children, children born out of wedlock and children under trusteeship.

Article 151. Intentional Severe Bodily Injury or Damage to Health

- (1) Intentional severe bodily injury or life-threatening damage to health or that caused the loss of sight, hearing, speech or another organ, or the cessation of its functioning, mental disease or some other form of health damage accompanied by the permanent loss of at least one-third of the capacity to work or resulting in a miscarriage or an incurable disfiguration of the face and/or adjacent areas shall be punished by imprisonment for 3 to 10 years.
- (2) The same action committed:

[Letter a) excluded by Law No. 277-XVI dated 18.12.2008, in force as of 24.05.2009]

- against a person known to be a juvenile or against a pregnant woman or by taking advantage of the victim's known or obvious helpless condition caused by advanced age, disease, physical, or mental handicap or another factor;
- c) against a person in connection with his/her performance of official or public duties;
- d) by two or more persons;
- e) by mutilation or torture;
- f) by methods dangerous to the lives and health of many persons;
- g) for purposes of profit;
- [Letter h) excluded by Law No. 277-XVI dated 18.12.2008, in force as of 24.05.2009]
- i) from motives of social, racial or religious hatred;
- j) against two or more persons;
- k) by an organized criminal group or a criminal organization;
- I) in order to remove and/or use or sell the victim's organs or tissues;
- m) by contract;

shall be punished by imprisonment for 5 to 12 years.

[Par. 3 art.151 excluded by Law No. 277-XVI dated 18.12.2008, in force as of 24.05.2009]

(4) The actions set forth in par. (1) or (2) that cause the death of the victim shall be punished by imprisonment for 8 to 15 years.

Article 152. Intentional Less Severe Bodily Injury or Damage to Health

- (1) Intentional less severe bodily injury or damage to health that are not life threatening and did not cause the consequences specified in art. 151, which, however, are followed by a prolonged health disorder or a significant and permanent loss of less than one-third of the capacity to work shall be punished by community service for 140 to 240 hours or by imprisonment for up to 3 years.
- (2) The same action committed:

[Letter a) excluded by Law No. 277-XVI dated 18.12.2008, in force as of 24.05.2009] b) against two or more persons;

[Letter c) excluded by Law No. 277-XVI dated 18.12.2008, in force as of 24.05.2009]

- c1) against a person known to be a juvenile or against a pregnant woman or by taking advantage of the victim's known or obvious helpless condition caused by advanced age, disease, physical, or mental handicap or another factor;
- d) against a person in connection with his/her performance of official or public duties;
- e) by two or more persons;
- f) by mutilation or torture;
- g) by methods dangerous to lives or health of many persons;
- h) for purposes of profit;
- [Letter i) excluded by Law No. 277-XVI dated 18.12.2008, in force as of 24.05.2009]
- j) from motives of social, racial or religious hatred;
- k) by contract;

shall be punished by imprisonment for 3 to 6 years.

Article 201¹. Family Violence

- (1) Family violence, meaning deliberate action or inaction, manifested physically or verbally, committed by a family member against another family member, which provoked physical suffering following minor bodily or health injuries, mental suffering or material or moral damages shall be punished with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 150 to 180 hours or with up to 2 years imprisonment.
- (2) The same deed:
 - (a) committed against two or more family members;
 - (b) which provoked bodily or health injuries of medium gravity

shall be punished with unpaid labor for the benefit of the community from 180 to 240 hours or with up to 5 years imprisonment.

- (3) The same deed, which:
 - (a) has caused grave bodily or health injuries;
 - (b) has determined a person to commit suicide or suicide attempt;
 - (c) has caused the victim's death

Shall be punished with imprisonment from 5 to 15 years.

Article 320. Non-fulfillment of the court decision

(1) Intentional non-fulfillment or failure to fulfill a court decision if it was committed after a administrative sanction was imposed, shall be punished with a fine in the amount of 200 to 300 conventional units or with community work in the amount of 150 to 200 hours, or with deprivation of liberty for up to 2 years. (2) Intentional non-fulfillment or failure to fulfill a court decision by a public official, as well as obstruction to fulfill it, if these acts were committed after an administrative sanction was imposed, shall be punished with a fine in the amount of 300 to 500 conventional units or with community work in the amount of 180 to 240 hours or with deprivation of liberty for up to 3 years, in all cases with the withdrawal of the right to hold certain positions or to conduct a certain activity for a period of 2 to 5 years.

CRIMINAL PROCEDURE CODE PROVISIONS

Article 97. Circumstances that are established with the use of certain means of evidence

- (1) Certain evidence confirms during criminal prosecution the following circumstances:
 - 1) Cause of death. Through conclusions of the medical-forensic exam;
 - 2) Character and degree of physical injuries during cases concerning serious, extremely serious and exceptionally serious crimes -- established by a medical-forensic examination;
 - 3) Incapacity of a person to be conscious at the moment when s/he committed a socially dangerous deed of his/her actions or lack of action and incapacity to keep them under control, due to a mental disease or temporary insanity, or due to other health deterioration or debility - stated by a psychiatric examination/evaluation;
 - Incapacity of a witness to perceive and convey the circumstances which need to be established in the case due to a mental disease that s/he suffered from or to temporary mental disorder, or to other health deterioration or to debility - stated by a psychiatric examination/evaluation;
 - 5) Evidence is also required to establish whether an injured party, a suspect, accused have reached a certain age, should this constitute an important issue in that trial. This evidence can be the identity document showing the age. Should the incapacity derive from old age the evidence is a medical-forensic or psychiatric conclusion.
 - 6) Existence of criminal antecedents in case of a suspect or accused through copies of the definitive court sentences.

Article 140. Order of performance of technical scientific or medical-forensic investigation

- (1) The criminal investigation body or the court ordering the performance of the technical scientific analysis shall establish the object of this analysis, formulates the questions that need to be answered and term for the performance of this Investigation.
- (2) The technical scientific investigation shall be performed relying on the materials and data, submitted or indicated by the court or criminal investigation body. The person entitled to do such an analysis may not be vested and shall nor undertake prerogatives of a criminal investigation body or of control body.
- (3) Whenever the specialist entitled to perform the investigation finds the submitted materials or indicated information to be insufficient, he shall communicate the court or criminal investigation body with the request that they be completed.
- (4) In the event it is necessary to perform a body examination upon the indicted or upon the injured party in order to ascertain on their body traces of the offense, the criminal investigation body shall order the performance of a medical-forensic investigation and shall request the medical forensic authority competent under the law to perform such an investigation.

Article 143. Cases of mandatory expert examination

An expert examination shall be ordered and performed mandatory in order to ascertain:

- 1) the cause of death;
- 2) degree and nature of damages inflicted on physical integrity;
- mental and physical condition of the suspect, indicted, defendant, when their responsibility and capacity to defend their right and legitimate interests in criminal proceedings are susceptible of doubts;
- age of the suspect, indicted, defendant or the injured party when this circumstance is relevant for criminal proceedings and documents confirming their age are not available or are doubtful;
- 5) mental and physical status of the injured party, of the witness when doubts arise concerning their capacity to perceive correctly circumstances relevant for the criminal proceedings or to make statements on them, if on such statements may further rely exclusively or essentially the delivered ruling;
- 6) other cases when other evidence is not susceptible to establish the truth about the particular case.

Article 165. Notion of apprehension

- (1) Apprehension is the deprivation of liberty of a person, for a short period of time, but not more than 72 hours, in the places and conditions provided by law.
- (2) The following persons can be apprehended:
 - 1) ...;
 - The accused, the condemned person who violates the conditions of the preventive measures which do not imply deprivation of liberty, taken in his/her respect, as well as the protection order in the case of family violence;
 - 3) ...
- (3) ...

[Art.165 completed by Law No.167 from 09.07.2010, in force from 03.09.2010]

Article 185. Preventive Arrest

- (1) The preventive arrest means the detention of the suspect, accused, condemned person in arrest in the places and conditions provided by the law.
- (2) The preventive arrest can be applied in cases and conditions provided by art. 176, and if:
 - 1) the suspect, accused, condemned person do not have a permanent residence on the territory of the Republic of Moldova;
 - 2) the suspect, accused, condemned person have not been identified;
 - the suspect, accused, condemned person have violated the conditions of other preventive measures applied towards them or have violated the protective order in the family violence case.

(3) ...

[Art.185 completed by Law No.167 from 09.07.2010, in force from 03.09.2010]

Article 215¹. Protective measures applied to victims of family violence

- (1) The request of the victim of family violence submitted during the criminal trial to the criminal prosecution body, the prosecutor or the court, concerning threats of death, violence, deterioration or destruction of assets or other illegal acts shall be examined by the court, which is bound to order measures to ensure the protection of the victim against the suspect, the accused, the defendant, who is a family member, by issuing a protective ordinance.
- (2) Where the request is submitted to the criminal prosecution body or the prosecutor, such shall immediately forward the request to court for examination, by way of a solicitation.
- (3) Within 24 hours as of the receipt of the request the court shall issue, by way of court order, a protective ordinance, by which shall offer protection to the victim and shall apply to the suspect, the accused or the defendant one of the following measures:
 - a) an order to temporarily move out of the common abode or to refrain from approaching the victim's abode, regardless of the right of ownership over the assets;
 - b) an order to refrain from approaching the victim's whereabouts, less than a distance, which ensures the victim's safety;
 - c) an order to refrain from contacting the victim, its children, other dependants of the victim;
 - d) an interdiction to visit the victim's place of work and abode;
 - e) a limitation of unilateral disposal of joint assets;
 - f) an order to pass a medical exam of one's mental state and drug/alcohol addiction and, where the medical conclusion confirms drug/alcohol addiction, an order to apply forced medical treatment for drug/alcohol addiction;
 - g) an order to participate in a special treatment or counseling program, where the court determines that this is necessary for the reduction or elimination of violence;
 - h) an interdiction to keep and wear guns.
- (4) Protective measures shall apply for up to three months. The duration of protective measures may be extended by the court at the repeated request addressed as a result of the committal of acts of family violence or as a result of nonobservance of the conditions established in the protective ordinance.
- (5) The protective ordinance shall be immediately forwarded to the bodies of internal affairs and the social assistance body at the whereabouts of the suspect, the accused, or the defendant.
- (6) The court order for the application or extension of the protective ordinance is instantly enforceable and may be appealed in the court of higher instance.

Article 276. Starting the criminal investigation based on victim's complaint

- (1) The criminal investigation is started only based on the preliminary complaint of the victim in case of crimes provided for in articles: 152 para.(1), 153, 155, 157, 161, 173, 177, 179 para.(1) and (2), 185², 193, 194, 197 para.(1), 198 para.(1), 200, 202, 203, 204 para.(1), 246¹, 274 from the Criminal Code, as well as in cases of theft of the property committed by a minor, husband, relatives, constituting the damage of the tutor, or by the person who lives together with the victim or is housed by her/him. When the injured party makes up with the suspect, accused, condemned person in cases mentioned in the present paragraph, the criminal investigation is stopped. The procedure in such cases is the general one.
- (2) ...
- (5) When the injured party makes up with the suspect, accused, condemned person in cases mentioned in para. (1), the criminal investigation is stopped. The making up is personal and produces effects only if it takes place until the sentence becomes final. In cases of family violence, the prosecutor or the court shall determine whether the victim's willingness to reconcile

is expressed freely and shall ensure that the victim has had effective access to assistance and protection.

(6) ...

[Art.276 completed by Law No.167 from 09.07.2010, in force from 03.09.2010]

APPENDIX D. CONTRAVENTION CODE PROVISIONS RELATED TO DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Article 78. Deliberate slight bodily injury

- (1) Deliberate slight bodily injury shall be sanctioned by a fine of 10 to 40 conventional units or by unpaid community work for 40 to 60 hours or by arrest for 5 to 10 days.
- (2) Deliberate slight bodily injury, maltreatment, beating and other violent actions that cause physical pain shall be sanctioned by a fine of 25 to 50 conventional units or by arrest for10 to 15 days.
- (3) Deliberate slight bodily injury that causes a short-term health disorder or an insignificant but established loss of work capacity shall be sanctioned by a fine of 50 to 75 conventional units or by arrest for up to 15 days.

Article 318. Failure to execute a court sentence, decision, or ruling

Failure due to negligence to execute a court sentence, final decision or ruling within the established timeframes shall be sanctioned by a fine of 50 to 150 conventional units for individuals and by a fine of 200 to 300 conventional units for responsible persons.

APPENDIX E. FAMILY CODE ARTICLE 53

Family Code No. 1316-XIV from 26.10.2000⁴³³

Article 53. The right of the child to be protected

- (1) The child is guaranteed the observance of his lawful rights and interests.
- (2) The observance of the lawful rights and interests of the child is ensured by the parents or by the persons who replace them, and in the cases provided by the law by the prosecutors, tutorship authority, or other entrusted bodies.
- (3) The minor who obtained the full exercise capacity until reaching the adult age defends his lawful rights and interests by him/herself.
- (4) The child has the right to protection against abuses; including against corporal punishment from the parents or of the persons that replace them.
- (5) In case of violating the lawful rights and interests of the child, including through the non-fulfillment or inadequate fulfillment by the parents (one of the parents) of the duties to bring up, raise and educate, or in case of abuse of the parents' rights, the child can address independently to the tutorship authority for the observance of his/her lawful rights and interests, and starting from 14 years old – to the court.
- (6) Persons with decision-making functions and other citizens who are aware of the existence of a danger for the life or health of the child, of violation of his/her lawful rights and interests are obliged to communicate this to the tutorship authority, by undertaking all possible efforts to protect the lawful rights and interests of the child.

⁴³³ Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova No.47-48/210 from 26.04.2001

APPENDIX F. COMMENTARY ON THE LAW ON PROTECTION FROM DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

Comments by The Advocates for Human Rights on the Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence in the Republic of Moldova

The Advocates for Human Rights (hereinafter "The Advocates") reviewed the following Law of the Republic of Moldova:

• Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence (Law No. 45-XVI of 1 March 2007) (hereinafter "the Law" or "the Moldovan Law.")

The Advocates bases its comments on an unofficial translation of the Law, as provided by the OSCE Mission to Moldova, April 2008 and on an unofficial translation of the Law incorporating amendments from Law 167, provided by the Women's Law Center in September 2011.

The Advocates congratulates the Republic of Moldova for undertaking the difficult but critically important task of enacting legislation to protect its citizens from domestic violence. In doing so, the Republic of Moldova took an important step toward fulfilling its positive obligations under CEDAW and other international treaties it has ratified. These obligations include guaranteeing an individual's right to be free from violence and a state's responsibility to protect individuals not only from violations of their rights by government entities but also against acts of violence committed by private entities.

In addition to implementation of the domestic violence Law, the Advocates strongly recommends that the Republic of Moldova actively monitor the implementation of the Law to expose unintended obstacles to the effective protection of victims. Monitoring will allow for adjustment of practices or policies to address obstacles and, if necessary, permit additional amendments to the Law.

I. General Review of the Moldovan Law

The Advocates recommends that the Republic of Moldova continue to revise the Law to best promote victim safety and achieve offender accountability. The Advocates recommends that each provision of the Law embodies the fundamental human rights principle that women have the right to be free from violence, actual or threatened, and to have a remedy for domestic violence so that they no longer have to endure such violence in silence. In addition, the government should ensure that offenders are held accountable for domestic violence must not be allowed to continue to commit acts of violence with impunity. Laws should recognize that it is important to hold offenders accountable for violence with serious consequences for their acts.

In countries where domestic violence laws have been in place for twenty or thirty years, domestic violence laws have evolved to include three primary components:

- Civil law provisions that promote the safety of domestic violence victims (orders for protection, hotlines, shelters, and funding for other victims services);
- Criminal law provisions that allow the government to prosecute perpetrators of domestic violence (laws that prohibit assault of an intimate partner, terroristic threats, criminal sexual conduct, interference with an emergency call, and other criminal laws); and
- An infrastructure to promote prevention of domestic violence (government offices to coordinate and award funding to the private sector).

Each of the components – Protection, Prosecution, and Prevention – is important for a government to undertake when addressing domestic violence. The Republic of Moldova's Law has done an excellent job of addressing these key components.

However, governments must sometimes prioritize one component over another when resources are scarce. When that is the case, it is vital that resources are directed to protecting domestic violence victims. Without such protection, victims are often unable to cooperate in the prosecution of the perpetrators of domestic violence. In addition, any prevention efforts must address the immediate need for the safety and security of domestic violence victims.

The Republic of Moldova should ensure that the Law includes and provides for the following provisions, at a minimum:

Civil

- A fully developed civil *emergency* order for protection; and
- A fully developed long-term order for protection civil remedy.

Criminal

- A criminal offense for violation of civil orders for protection with a cross-reference to any relevant provisions of the criminal laws, such as punishment for various levels of offenses;
- Clear language in the criminal laws and criminal procedure codes that makes domestic assault a crime, including those assaults resulting in low-level injuries such as bruises, scrapes, cuts, and burns;
- Clear language in the criminal laws and procedure codes that obligates law enforcement and
 prosecutors to pursue domestic violence cases, including those involving low-level injuries; and,
- Enhanced penalties for multiple violations of an order for protection and for repeated assaults. Repeated low-level assaults should result in serious felony- level sanctions.

The Scope of Implementation of the Law in terms of Persons

The Law should provide a clear definition of domestic violence to include physical harm, bodily injury or assault, the infliction of fear of imminent physical harm, bodily injury or assault or terroristic threats, and criminal sexual conduct including sexual assault within a marriage.

In the context of criminal sanctions and civil protection order remedies, drafters should consider limiting the definition of domestic violence to physical harm, bodily injury, and the fear of imminent danger for his/her own or for a third party's life or health. Inclusion of psychological and economic violence in the definition of domestic violence has, in some cases, had the unintended consequence of creating opportunities for perpetrators to counter-claim psychological or economic abuse against those toward whom they have been physically violent. For example, an angry or disgruntled violent abuser may seek protection measures against his wife for using property owned by him. Or, a perpetrator may claim that physical violence is an appropriate response to an act he sees as economically disadvantageous to him. Claims of psychological and economic violence may also be very difficult to prove in legal proceedings.

The applicability of the Law should be expanded to include those who are or have been in intimate relationships regardless of present or past marital status and regardless of cohabitation.⁴³⁴

⁴³⁴ United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.4.2.2., available at <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against</u> <u>%20women.pdf</u>. The Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (hereinafter "Istanbul Convention") defines domestic violence as any physical, sexual, psychological, or economic violence that occurs within the family or domestic unit or between former or current spouses or partners, whether or not the perpetrator shares or has shared the same residence with the victim. See Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 3, available at http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

The current Moldovan Law does not apply to divorced persons who do not live together or to unmarried intimate partners who do not live together.

Protective Measures

As stated above, to best preserve victim safety and achieve offender accountability, the Law should provide for two types of orders – 1) civil/administrative (Domestic violence laws should always provide for a civil remedy, often called an order for protection); and 2) criminal. The order for protection is a unique remedy for domestic violence victims that is distinct from accountability for offenders under the Criminal Code. International standards, including those from the United Nations and the Council of Europe, encourage governments to create this civil remedy for domestic violence victims. The goal of protection orders is to ensure the immediate safety for victims and their children and security in their homes. Ideally, a civil proceeding for a protective order is a quick and efficient process. Orders for protection should be flexible and tailored to the needs of the victim. Laws should allow victims to apply for this protection independently, without an attorney or a government representative, to the courts or police. Victims should *not* be required to file a police report to be eligible for a civil order for protection.

The civil/administrative remedy, under Moldovan Law, should provide for both an emergency order (often called an "*ex parte* order") for protection and an order that is issued after a full hearing. The Law should direct authorities, either the courts or the police, to immediately issue emergency *ex parte* orders for protection upon application by the victim of domestic abuse. Such emergency "*ex parte*" orders for protection should be issued without a hearing in emergency situations. Where an "*ex parte*" order for protection is issued, either the petitioner or the respondent may request a later hearing. Thus, with a civil order, the respondent's right to request a hearing serves to protect the respondent's rights. If domestic abuse is found at the subsequent evidentiary hearing, the court should issue a longer-term order for protection.

In cases where no emergency exists, a longer-term "order for protection" should be issued after a full evidentiary hearing.

Any preventive measure or protection order should be extended if there is a reasonable fear of physical harm. There should be no requirement of actual and repeated domestic violence or a violation of the protection order to obtain an extension of the protective order's period of validity.

The violation of a civil order for protection should always be a criminal offense.⁴³⁵ If a batterer repeatedly violates the provisions of the order, the criminal penalties should become more severe with each violation. The safety of the victim and the victim's children should be the most urgent priority of the Law.

These civil/administrative orders should be separate and distinct from no contact orders issued in the criminal process and should be under the control of the victim. The Moldovan Law should not provide any right to appeal either the civil/administrative order for protection or a criminal no-contact order. Also, the Moldovan Law should provide the respondent the right to petition the court to modify the order only in limited circumstances and only where the court has made an independent assessment of the risk of harm to the victim.

A criminal no-contact order should remain in effect during the duration of the criminal proceedings. The civil/administrative order should remain in effect for at least one year. In cases of elevated risk of harm that should be specifically outlined in the Law, the order should remain in effect indefinitely.

⁴³⁵ See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.10.9, available at <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against</u> <u>%20women.pdf</u>.

Criminal Laws

The Advocates recommends that legislation clarify that law enforcement and prosecutors are obligated to pursue all cases of domestic violence, including assaults resulting in low-level injuries such as bruises, cuts, scrapes, and burns.⁴³⁶ Legislation should ensure that crimes involving domestic violence are not treated less seriously than other crimes.⁴³⁷ In fact, many jurisdictions increase criminal penalties for repeated domestic violence offenses, even if they involve low-level injury. For example, three or more convictions for assaults involving low-level injury may become a felony with more severe sanctions. The Moldovan Law should communicate to the public zero tolerance for violence.

In addition, other criminal acts, such as assault, terroristic threats, stalking, criminal sexual conduct, and interference with an emergency call – acts that are common in domestic violence cases – should all be considered to be criminal offenses when they occur between family members or intimate partners.⁴³⁸

Whether an individual is convicted of a violation of an order for protection or another criminal domestic violence-related offense, that individual should always be prohibited from possessing a pistol or a firearm.

Moreover, the application of criminal laws should never prevent the implementation of civil preventive measures. Although the criminal process is very important and promotes offender accountability, victim safety can be very much at risk during the process. A civil preventive measure that serves to remove the batterer from the home can provide the victim greater protection if the preventive measure is long enough and provides supportive measures, such as temporary support and child custody. Also, civil preventive or protective measures should never replace or prevent the implementation of criminal law that sanctions batterers for violent conduct. Both processes and remedies should be available and can proceed simultaneously in domestic violence cases.

Victim Bill of Rights and Infrastructure to Support Services

The Moldovan Law should also include a statement of victims' rights. This statement must promote victim safety, agency, and assistance, and prevent the re-victimization of the victim. The Moldovan Law should provide important victim services, such as a free, 24-hour hotline that is accessible from anywhere in the country and staffed by persons trained in domestic violence issues; shelter/safe spaces for every 10,000 members of the population, located in both rural and urban areas, which can accommodate victims and their children for emergency stays and which will help them find a refuge for longer stays; long-term housing assistance for victims as they work to attain economic independence from perpetrators; a crisis center for every population of 50,000 people, with trained staff to provide support, legal advice, and crisis intervention counseling for all victims, including specialized services for particular groups such as

⁴³⁸ See Minnesota Statute Section 518B.01, subd. 2(1)(3) available at

⁴³⁶ See Minnesota Statute Section 609.2242 (2008) available at

https://www.revisor.leg.state.mn.us/statutes/?id=609.2242; See also United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.8.2, available at

http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against %20women.pdf. ⁴³⁷ See United Nations, Department of Fourier in the Contract of Cont

⁴³⁷ See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.8, available at

http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against%20women.pdf.

https://www.revisor.leg.state.mn.us/statutes/?id=518B.01; see also United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, *Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women* (2010), Section 3.11.3., *available at*

http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against %20women.pdf.

immigrants; and access to free-of-charge health care for immediate injuries and long-term care including sexual and reproductive health care, emergency contraception, and HIV prophylaxis in cases of rape.⁴³⁹

The Moldovan Law should also provide adequate and consistent funding for victim services. In many countries, domestic violence legislation established important measures but lacks the funding to actually bring the law into reality. This lack of sustained government funding has stalled implementation in many countries, with dire consequences for victims. Thus, it is imperative that the Moldovan Law address funding to ensure that it is effective.

II. Specific Comments on the Draft Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence

The Advocates for Human Rights offers the following specific comments on the Law on Preventing and Combating Family Violence in Moldova. Our comments are based upon information found in the Model State Code, the Istanbul Convention, and the U.N. Framework as well as other resources.

The Title and Scope of the Law

The Advocates recommends that the title of the Law be changed to Domestic Violence rather than Family Violence. All Chapters and Articles should omit the term "family violence" and should instead use the term "domestic violence" to provide a clear indication that the Law is intended to address violence on the part of an aggressor and not impute fault to the entire family.

The goal of the Moldovan Law should be to provide victim safety and to promote aggressor accountability. The language regarding protecting and supporting the family should be removed as it is often interpreted as a priority for family reunification and not victim safety.

CHAPTER 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS

Article 2. Principal terms

In defining "physical violence," the Advocates recommends that the Law provide a clearly defined description of the prohibited behavior and avoid listing separate behavioral acts. If certain acts are described, others that are also examples of physical violence may be eliminated from consideration. The Advocates recommends a more general yet clear definition of harm such as: "an act done with intent to cause fear in another of immediate bodily harm or death; or the intentional infliction of or attempt to inflict bodily harm upon another." The Advocates recommends that "bodily harm" be defined to include "physical pain or injury, illness, or any impairment of physical condition." The Advocates recommends elimination of "other similar actions" because the phrase is vague and would be difficult to enforce.

The Advocates recommends that the government of the Republic of Moldova redefine its current definition of domestic violence with regard to psychological, spiritual, economic, and moral violence. In other countries, including psychological or economic violence in definitions of domestic violence has proven problematic and even dangerous for victims. Allegations of these types of harm have in some cases had the unintended consequence of creating opportunities for perpetrators to counter-claim psychological or economic abuse against those they have been violent towards. For example, an angry or disgruntled violent abuser may seek protection measures against his wife for using property owned by him. Or, a perpetrator may claim that physical violence is an appropriate response to an act he sees as economically disadvantageous to him. In addition, these types of harm are difficult to prove and, therefore, make it difficult to hold offenders accountable.

⁴³⁹ See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.6.1, available at <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against</u> <u>%20women.pdf</u>.

Rather, The Advocates recommends that the government of the Republic of Moldova incorporate a concept of "coercive control" in addition to incidents of physical violence instead of psychological, economic, moral, or spiritual violence. More specifically, domestic violence is an act or patterns of acts by which an adult partner seeks to coerce and/or control another by intent, design, or consequences. *Coercive control*, for the purposes of this Law, should be defined as "an act or a pattern of acts of assault, sexual coercion, threats, humiliation, and intimidation that is used to harm, punish, or frighten a victim. This control includes a range of acts designed to make a victim subordinate and/or dependent by isolating them from sources of support, exploiting their resources and capacities for personal gain, depriving them of the means needed for independence, resistance, and escape, and regulating their everyday behavior."

The Advocates commends Moldova for recognizing the significance of sexual violence and, in particular, the recognition of sexual violence within a marriage as a form of domestic violence.

The Advocates recommends that the list of potentially illegal acts after "illegal sexual conduct with a minor family member" be eliminated. The Advocates also recommends that forced prostitution be removed from the domestic violence act and placed into a separate act on sex trafficking and that sexual harassment be removed from the domestic violence act and be placed in a separate act on sex harassment.

In the definition of "aggressor," it is important to determine the primary aggressor. When responding officers are confronted with complaints from more than one person arising from the same incident of domestic violence, the officer should be encouraged to determine the principal physical aggressor by considering: prior complaints of domestic violence, the relative severity of injuries inflicted by each person, the likelihood of future injury from domestic violence to each person, and whether one of the persons acted in defense of self or others.

Article 3. Applicability of this law

In defining relationships encompassed by the Law, the Law should include spouses and former spouses; persons who presently reside together or **who have resided together in the past**; persons who have a child in common regardless of whether they have been married or have lived together at any time; a man and woman if the woman is pregnant and the man is alleged to be the father regardless of whether they have been married or have lived together at any time; a man explicitly have been married or have lived together at any time; and persons involved in a significant romantic or sexual relationship **regardless of cohabitation**. Many acts of domestic violence occur in relationships in which the parties do not live together.

Article 4. Legal Framework

As indicated above, the article should be limited to cases of domestic violence, substituting "domestic violence" for "family violence" in this Article.

Article 5. Basic principles of preventing and combating family violence

The substitution of "domestic violence" for "family violence" will more clearly reflect the goal of the Law.

The Advocates commends the Republic of Moldova for recognition of the importance of the rule of law, equality, confidentiality, access to justice, protection and security of victims, and the need for cooperation to achieve the goals of holding offenders accountable and victims safe.

CHAPTER II. AUTHORITIES AND INSTITUTIONS RESPONSIBLE FOR PREVENTING AND COMBATING FAMILY VIOLENCE

Article 7. Authorities and institutions responsible for preventing and combating family violence

The Advocates commends the Republic of Moldova for recognizing the need for a coordinated community response to domestic violence. Research indicates that coordination of the responses of those in the community who come into contact with domestic violence issues can significantly increase victim safety and batterer accountability.⁴⁴⁰

Article 8. The role of central and local public administration authorities

Article 8(1)(a)

In order to ensure that victims are protected and assisted, the Law should specify that all programs be fully funded by the Moldovan government. If resources are scarce, programs for victims should take priority over programs for aggressors.

Article 8(2) and (3)

The Advocates recommends that fully funded local shelters for victims of domestic violence be included in this section, establishing responsibilities of local authorities. The presence and availability of domestic violence shelters reduces incidents of domestic violence, provides aid and assistance to victims of domestic violence, and ensures immediate safety for victims.

While the Advocates commends Moldova for creating programs for victim of domestic violence, it is important that victims of domestic violence be allowed to choose whether and when to seek programming to address the effects of domestic violence in their lives. If victims are mandated to attend treatment or therapy programs, they may be reluctant to report acts of abuse. Victims of domestic violence need services, not rehabilitation.

Article 8 contains several references to treatment and rehabilitation programs for offenders. Treatment programs for offenders should be discussed separately from those designed to assist victims. If resources are scarce, victim services should be the priority. Offenders should be mandated to attend treatment and pay for that treatment so that funding is not diverted from programs needed to ensure the safety of victims and their children. Moreover, the Moldovan Law should state that any expenses related to the aggressor's participation in programs and services should not be borne by the victim or the victim's children but rather should be paid for by the aggressor.

Article 8 should contain a requirement that social assistance and family protection sections/departments provide job training opportunities for victims and transitional, subsidized housing for victims of domestic violence when they have left shelter. This will ensure that victims who wish to become independent can do so.⁴⁴¹

⁴⁴⁰ The Istanbul Convention recommends training for relevant professionals on prevention and detection of domestic violence as well as training on equality between women and men, the needs and rights of victims, and how to prevent secondary victimization. The Convention specifically encourages training on coordinated multi-agency cooperation, allowing for comprehensive and appropriate handling of referrals in cases of domestic violence. *See* Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 15, *available at* http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

⁴⁴¹ The Istanbul Convention recommends that services include legal and psychological counseling, financial assistance, housing, education, training, and assistance in finding employment. *See* Council of Europe Convention *Footnote continued on next page...*

Article 8(4) and (5)

Article 8(4) and (5) respectively require teachers and medical professionals to report all cases of domestic violence to the police. Mandatory reporting of domestic violence cases should be confined to cases wherein the victim is a minor or a vulnerable adult or when a firearm is used. All other cases should be reported only with the consent of the victim. The safety of domestic violence victims is compromised at the time that the violence is reported, and victims know best when to report the violence. And, victims should be able to seek medical treatment with the assurance that it will be confidential or they may not seek needed care.

Article 8 includes reference to child victims of domestic violence. Research indicates that child witnesses to domestic violence are impacted significantly both immediately and long term. Children in homes where there is domestic violence tend to do less well in school, are more likely to become violent adults, and tend to suffer psychological damage.

However, it is important to distinguish child abuse, in which an adult inflicts physical injury against a child, from the collateral harm caused to a child as a result of being a witness to domestic violence between intimate partners with whom the child resides. The Moldovan Law should provide protections against child abuse in separate legislation

Furthermore, officials who implement the Law should take precautions that victims of violence are not revictimized by removal of their children. Government intervention should be directed at the violent offender and should prioritize maintaining the relationship between the children and the non-violent parent.⁴⁴²

Article 8 recommends the organization of awareness campaigns. The Advocates strongly encourages campaigns of this nature. Communities in every country have long considered domestic violence to be a private matter and the public has not been encouraged to identify signs of domestic violence. Public education programs that encourage communities and families to support victims of violence and batterers to be held accountable for their behavior are commendable and to be encouraged. The Advocates recommends that Moldova provide training to those preparing awareness programs to ensure that accurate information is disseminated and that public safety is enhanced through the programming so that campaigns promote and ensure the main goals of victim safety and aggressor accountability.

Article 8(5) requires that medical institutions of all types and levels provide programs and services for aggressors and ensure the completion of such programs by the aggressors. Only professionals who have been trained in best practice methods should undertake aggressor intervention programs. The programs' central focus should be victim safety and offender accountability. For example, programs should be prepared to notify victims of aggressor intent to harm, notify aggressors that there are no confidentiality guarantees, and never support mediation between victim and aggressor.

Article 8(6)

Article 8 should state that the written report of police should detail the event, allegations, injuries, statements of parties and witnesses, action taken by the police, and the reasons for the action taken.

^{— . . .} footnote continued from prior page

on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 20, *available at* <u>http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm</u>. ⁴⁴² The Istanbul Convention states that parties should ensure that the exercise of visitation or custody right does not

⁴⁴² The Istanbul Convention states that parties should ensure that the exercise of visitation or custody right does not jeopardize the rights and safety of victims. *See* Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 31, *available at* http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

Police should be encouraged to photograph any injuries and other physical evidence that documents the incident.⁴⁴³

In Article 8 Section 6 (c), the inclusion of child victims may be confusing. The victim of domestic abuse should not be deprived of custody of her children. The Law should reflect that removal of the children from the non-violent parent re-victimizes the victim and discourages reporting. The Law should provide services for children who witness domestic violence. Protections against child abuse should be provided for in legislation separate from legislation against domestic violence to avoid confusion.

The goal of Article 8 Section 6 (e) is unclear. If authorities are monitoring compliance with a court order to stay away from the victim and her residence, then the Advocates commends Moldova for enacting this provision. If, however, (e) is intended as a substitute for criminal accountability, then the Advocates recommends deleting this section as unnecessary. If the section is intended to monitor the aggressor's compliance with court orders, then the section should be amended to state that goal and purpose.

Police responsibility should focus on arrest and accountability for violent offenders. Requiring that they focus on prevention efforts may distract them from their primary duty.

Article 8 Section 6(f) should state clearly that police responding to a report of domestic violence are to remove the primary aggressor. In addition, measures should be taken to ensure assessment of lethality risk, seriousness of the situation, and the risk of repeated violence.⁴⁴⁴

Section 6 should also require the police to arrest the aggressor for violating the order for protection and to report the violation to the prosecutor.

The Moldovan Law should provide for funding for training of law enforcement in the implementation of the Law as well as monitoring the effectiveness of the Law.

Article 9. The role of the Penitentiary Institutions Department

If resources are scarce, the Moldovan Law should not direct valuable funding away from victim services in order to fund programming for aggressors. The goal of the Moldovan Law should be to provide victim safety and to promote aggressor accountability.

Article 10. The role of the centers/services for victim and aggressor rehabilitation

Article 10(1)

In describing the purpose of the Center, the term "safety" should replace the term "rehabilitation." Government intervention should focus primarily on ensuring victim safety, not rehabilitation, of victims. The Advocates commends the government of the Republic of Moldova for including a comprehensive list of services for victims at the Centers.

Article 10(2)

Centers should be established under the guidance of victim service organizations that are most likely to identify and understand victims' needs. The government of the Republic of Moldova should fund the

⁴⁴³ The Istanbul Convention states that investigations, as well as judicial proceedings, should be carried out without undue delay while also taking into account the rights of the victim during all stages of the criminal proceeding. *See* Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 49, *available at* http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

⁴⁴⁴ See Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 51, *available at http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm*.

establishment of at least one shelter per 10,000 persons and one advocacy and counseling center for every 50,000 women.⁴⁴⁵

Article 10(3) (a)

The Moldovan Law should eliminate the phrase "resolution of family situation." The Advocates recommends that victim services be provided so long as there is a demonstrated need, and not be limited to three months in duration.

Article 10(3) (c)

The Advocates commends the drafters' recognition that the adult victim of domestic violence must be able to make her own decision with respect to the assistance she receives. It is important that the drafters clarify that the designation of public institutions, such as the *Center*, do not interfere with the privacy and autonomy of the victims of violence and that all services are only provided with the consent or at the request of the victim.

The drafters should ensure that protection orders address the issue of child custody for the time period preceding a full determination on the domestic violence at issue. Temporary custody of children should be awarded to the non-violent parent, and support to the non-violent parent should be ordered.⁴⁴⁶

Article 10(4)

The Law should require the regulations to be completed within six months of the enactment of the Law.

Article 10(5)

The Moldovan Law should provide funding in the annual Republic of Moldova budget so that actions by all ministerial, state, and local bodies under this Law may be implemented. Specifically, the government of the Republic of Moldova should provide funding to non-governmental organizations and local authorities that provide these services and shelters to victims of domestic violence. Experience has shown that adequate and regular government funding rather than reliance upon local budgets provides the most reliable shelters and services for victims and enhances victim safety.

Article 10(8)

The Law should require that aggressors be financially responsible for the cost of their own treatment and that this responsibility is not borne directly or indirectly by victims or victim's children. When resources are scare, it is crucial that financial resources be focused on victim safety and that aggressors assume the financial costs of their rehabilitation.

CHAPTER III. MECHANISM FOR THE RESOLUTION OF ACTS OF FAMILY VIOLENCE

Article 11. The victim's right to protection

⁴⁴⁵ See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.6.1, available at <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against</u> %20women.pdf.

⁴⁴⁶ The Istanbul Convention states that incidents of domestic violence should be taken into account in determining custody and visitation rights of children. It also calls for measures to ensure the exercise of visitation or custody does not jeopardize the rights and safety of the victim or children. *See* Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art.31, *available at* http://conventions.coe.int/Treative/Html/210.htm.

Article 11(2)

The Law should ensure that citizens are encouraged, but not mandated, to report, and that authorities focus enforcement efforts toward holding offenders accountable and protecting victim safety. Victims should receive adequate and timely information on available support services and legal measures in a language they understand.⁴⁴⁷

Article 11(2)¹

The Advocates commends the government of the Republic of Moldova for stating that a victim's right to services must not be conditioned on the victim's participation in the judicial process. This is an important guarantee of victim safety and protection. Likewise, The Advocates commends the government of the Republic of Moldova for clearly stating the victim's right to confidentiality.

Article 11(3)

This article should be specifically addressed to police and prosecutors. In addition, the Moldovan Law should clearly outline the specific duties of police officers upon receiving a report of domestic violence. The efforts of officials exercising preventive control are best focused on enforcement and ensuring the safety of the victim. In addition to the duties outlined in Article 11(3), the Law should include provisions such as the ones found in the U.S. Model State Code on Family Violence outlining the duties of law enforcement officers, including, *inter alia*:

- 1) Taking action necessary to provide for the safety of the victim or of any household member;
- 2) Confiscating any weapon involved in the alleged domestic violence;
- 3) Confiscating any firearm owned or possessed by the aggressor regardless of whether the firearm was used in an act of domestic violence;
- 4) If the victim so requests, transporting or obtaining transportation for the victim and any child to a shelter or place of safety;
- 5) Assisting the victim in removing essential personal effects;
- 6) Document in a written report a summary of the call including a description of the assault and the condition of the victims;
- 7) Document any injuries suffered by the victim through photographs and copies of medical reports, if appropriate; and,
- Assisting the victim and any child in obtaining medical treatment, including obtaining transportation to a medical facility.⁴⁴⁸

The Moldovan Law should require that law enforcement must respond to and produce written reports on all claims of domestic violence. The Law should require that when a claim is submitted that police interview the victim and the accused separately at the scene of the reported assault. The inspection report should include a notation regarding whether a weapon (and the type of weapon) was used. The report should document evidence of strangulation (the impeding of normal breathing or circulation of blood) that is common in domestic violence cases, life threatening, and highly indicative of future risk of lethality. It should also document the presence of children and the report of the victim or others that there has been a history of assaults by the accused or threats to kill the victim or the victim's children by the accused. This information is an indication that there is an increased risk of more serious harm to the victim, and the legal authorities at every level should consider this risk in their response. Research has

⁴⁴⁷ See Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 19, *available at* <u>http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm</u>.

⁴⁴⁸ See National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges, Family Violence: A Model State Code (1994), Section 204, p. 4, available at http://www.ncjfcj.org/sites/default/files/modecode_fin_printable.pdf.

documented a number of indicators of increased risk.⁴⁴⁹ The Moldovan Law should also include a provision for notifying victims of the resources available to them. Finally, reports made by agencies other than law enforcement should be filed with law enforcement.

Article 11(4)

Drafters should omit Article 11(4) addressing mediation. Using mediation in domestic violence cases diminishes aggressor accountability for violent behavior and reflects an assumption that both parties are equally at fault for violence. It also may further endanger victims of domestic violence because, if seen as an alternative to criminal prosecution, it may allow for violent aggressors to avoid criminal prosecution and sanctions for their behavior. Finally, mediation is based on an assumption that both parties in a relationship have equal power to negotiate. This is not usually true in the cases of domestic violence and mediation may actually present additional risks of danger to victims.⁴⁵⁰

Article 11(5)

Drafters should amend Article 11(5) to provide that victims of domestic violence are entitled to free legal assistance regardless of income and for all types of proceedings, including obtaining a protective order.

Article 12. Persons who may submit claims of family violence

The Moldovan Law should clearly state that it is only the victim who has the right to file a petition for a civil/administrative order for protection. At a minimum, the consent of the victim should be required if the application for a protective measure is submitted by associations of civil society, established authorities, public employees, or other entities or persons. The victim's wishes should be the final factor in determining who may apply for a civil/administrative order for protection because victims are most often the best judges of the dangers presented to them by violent offenders. Research shows that these dangers increase when a victim seeks help from authorities, including when the victim applies for protective measures. If the victim is a minor or a vulnerable adult, others should have the right to file for an order for protection.

A different standard should apply in the context of criminal no contact orders, where the discretion of the public prosecutor and the court should take precedence. In a criminal context, the integrity of the criminal justice system may require that the court issue a criminal domestic abuse no contact order regardless of the victim's wishes.

Article 13. Submittal of claims

The Moldovan Law should require that all locations at which a claim of domestic violence can be submitted should provide a private space for victims, standard forms for requests for orders for protection, and specially-trained administrative assistants to help victims complete the forms and submit them to court.

The Advocates commends the exclusion of a fee for submission of domestic violence claims.

⁴⁴⁹ See Assessing Risk Factors for Intimate Partner Homicide, available at

http://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/jr000250e.pdf. ⁴⁵⁰ The Istanbul Convention states that legislation should prohibit mandatory alternative dispute resolution processes, including mediation or conciliation. See Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 48, available at http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

Article 14. Examination of the claim

Unless otherwise identified in Moldovan law, this Law should clarify the evidentiary requirements for issuance of a civil emergency order for protection and a longer-term order. The Advocates recommends that emergency orders be issued when applicants allege credible evidence of an immediate and present danger of domestic abuse. Longer-term orders should be issued when the court finds the existence of domestic abuse. No evidence of immediate danger should be required.

The Moldovan Law should explicitly state that independent evidence, in addition to the statement or testimony of the battered woman, should not be required in any proceeding.

In Article 14(3), the drafters should clarify the phrase "within one workday" which, although an appropriately brief period, is somewhat ambiguous. It would be best if the Law clearly stated "immediately but no more than 24 hours after the report of violence," which not only clarifies the exact time but also conveys the message that immediate action is needed in emergency situations.

Article 15. Protective measures

The Moldovan Law should include a provision that clarifies that the protective order becomes effective upon signing by the court. Violation of the order should be a crime.

The Moldovan Law should ensure that the aggressor is served with a copy of the order for protection. The court or other law enforcement authorities and not the victim herself should effectuate the service or delivery. This section should also include a provision for alternate means of service upon the aggressor in case the aggressor avoids service or cannot otherwise be reached. For example, the Law can provide for service by mail.

The Moldovan Law should provide that protection orders award temporary child custody to the non-violent parent and ongoing financial support to the non-violent parent. The Law should also allow the courts to enter a protection order as to the child. The conditions for a temporary visitation schedule should be very clearly described so that the protection order is not inadvertently violated and that the aggressor does not take advantage of visitation with the children to further victimize the victim. Clarifications should be made as to how, when, and where the aggressor will visit the children, whether it will be supervised visitation and, if so, by whom, and how the exchange of children should take place once visitation time is completed.

Article 15(1)(j)

The Moldovan Law should prohibit the aggressor from possessing or owning firearms in any way and should eliminate the vague terms "keeping or handling."

Article 15(3)

The Advocates recommends that the protective measures specified in paragraph one of Article 15 be effective for up to one year, which has been shown to best serve the interests of protecting the victim and ensuring aggressor accountability. In cases of elevated risk of harm that should be specifically outlined in the Moldovan Law, the order should remain in effect indefinitely.

The Law should clearly state that the right to extend the order for protection should also be allowed based upon a reasonable fear of physical harm so that a victim does not have to be re-injured or an order violated for it to be extended.

The Moldovan Law should provide the respondent the right to petition the court to modify the order only in limited circumstances and only where the court has made an independent assessment of the risk of harm to the victim.⁴⁵¹

Article 15(5)

The Law should state to whom violations of the protective measures should be reported, and the responsibility to pursue violations of the protective measures should be clearly delegated.

Article 16. Funding

The Law should state that the Moldovan government is responsible for funding centers for victims, and if resources are scarce, centers for victims should take priority over centers for aggressors. The drafters should ensure that assistance applies only to victims and not aggressors and that the aggressors themselves are responsible for court-ordered treatment costs. Moreover, the Moldovan Law should state that any expenses related to the aggressor's participation in programs and services shall not be borne by the victim or the victim's children but rather should be paid for by the aggressor.

This Article should include funding for training and monitoring of the implementation of the Law. The Law should explicitly require training and funding for training for police, prosecutors, and all other government bodies and civil society participants involved with addressing domestic violence. For police and prosecutors, that training should include specialized techniques in evidence gathering, case preparation, and presentation in domestic violence and sexual assault cases.

Article 17. Sanctions

The language in Article 17(1) is vague and can lead to impunity for offenders. The sanctions for nonobservance of the protective order should be clearly stated. All violations of a protective order should be a crime.⁴⁵² Repeat violations of a protective order should be an aggravated offense.⁴⁵³

Article 17(3) should contain provisions establishing a complaint procedure. It should also contain provisions establishing an independent and regular monitoring of the implementation of the Law.⁴⁵⁴

 ³⁶² See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.11.3., available at http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against %20women.pdf.

⁴⁵¹ The Istanbul Convention states that restraining or protection orders should be: (1) available for immediate protection, without undue financial or administrative burdens placed on the victim; (2) issued for a specified period or until modified or discharged; (3) where necessary, issued on an *ex parte* basis which has immediate effect; (4) available irrespective of, or in addition to, other legal proceedings; and (5) allowed to be introduced in subsequent legal proceedings. *See* Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (2011), Art. 53, *available at* http://conventions.coe.int/Treative/EN/Treaties/Html/210.htm.

⁴⁵² See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.10.9., available at <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against</u> %20women.pdf.

 ⁷⁶²Owomen.pdf.
 ⁴⁵⁴ See United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs and Division for the Advancement of Women, Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women (2010), Section 3.3., available at http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against %20women.pdf.

APPENDIX G. SUMMARY OF RELEVANT COMMUNICATED CASES FROM THE EUROPEAN COURT OF HUMAN RIGHTS

T.M. and C.M. v. Moldova

No. 26608/11 Communicated Case

FACTS AND PROCEDURAL HISTORY:

Ms. T.M. was married to M.M. since 2001. C.M. was born from that marriage in 2002. T.M. and C.M. are mother and daughter, both Moldovan nationals. M.M. became involved in gambling and became aggressive toward both T.M. and C.M. T.M. filed for divorce on 25 February 2010. The Chisinau Court of Appeal divided the shared apartment, granting ³/₄ to T.M. and ¹/₄ to M.M. After the decision M.M. became more aggressive.

On 22 June 2010 T.M. complained about verbal violence by M.M. He was sanctioned with a fine.

On 5 September 2010 M.M. beat T.M. and caused bruises to the child. A medical report established T.M. had two hematomas on her lower lip and a defect on her teeth. Another medical report established C.M. had bruises on her right hand.

On 1 April 2010 T.M. requested an order for protection. T.M. asked prosecutors to investigate M.M. but the prosecutor rejected the request, saying the medical evidence did not cause damage to their health, a requirement for the offense of family violence. The decision was challenged before the Prosecutor General's Office.

On 11 April 2010 the Buiucani District Court adopted a protection order, requiring M.M. to leave the home temporarily and avoid coming within 100m of T.M. and C.M., including their places of work and study. The order was not sent to the relevant authorities and T.M. did not receive a copy of the order until 22 April 2010.

A psychological report performed on C.M. found she experienced anxiety and emotional trouble, and recommended separation from her father. Both T.M. and C.M. were admitted to a family violence victim's shelter on 22 April 2010.

M.M. was not evicted from the home despite two visits from the police on 22 April 2010 and 28 April 2010. A third attempt to evict also failed when M.M. showed a decision by the Buiucani District Court suspending the enforcement of the protection order. The police refused to take any action until the courts made a decision.

T.M. and C.M. appealed the decision along with the Public Order and Police Department of the Ministry of Internal Affairs ("the Department"). The Department argued the court was obligated by law to take a decision within 24 hours, which it had failed to do. Also, law provides that objections to a protection order could not suspend enforcement of that order. Failure to take a decision and failure to enforce the protection order left T.M. and C.M. at risk of further ill treatment.

On 24 May 2010 the Chisinau Court of Appeal rejected the appeal by T.M. and accepted M.M.'s, implicitly annulling the protection order. The court said the lower court failed to examine a request in a special procedure and had not specified the reasons for adopting the protection order. Also, they said the court had failed to verify whether the aggressor had been properly summoned and failed to obtain a report from social assistance authorities and police before adopting the protection order. Since the lower court did not have the authority to suspend the enforcement of the protection order the decision of 29 April 2010 was quashed. The Court of Appeal ordered re-examination of the case.

On 15 July 2011 the Buiucani District Court rejected the request of T.M. and C.M. for a protection order. It concluded domestic violence had not been proved.

COMPLAINTS:

- (1) Authorities violated Article 3 of the Convention when they failed to fulfill their positive obligations in offering protection from further violence and failing to prosecute the aggressor.
- (2) The Buiucani District Court violated Article 6 of the Convention when they suspended its own decision of 11 April 2010. Law requires such a right to only a higher instance court.
- (3) Authorities failed under Article 8 of the Convention when they failed to fulfill their positive obligations to take a quick response to the request for a protection order and then failing to communicate that decision immediately to competent authorities. Also, the leniency of the sanctions applied to the aggressor contributed to the continued acts of violence.
- (4) Article 13 of the Convention was violated when the applicants had no effective remedies in respect to their complaint under Article 8, in particular in respect to police officers' inertia in enforcing the protection order.
- (5) Authorities violated Article 14 of the Convention in conjunction with Articles 3 and 8, due to the biased approach against women in matters of family violence.

QUESTIONS TO THE PARTIES:

- (1) Has there been a violation of Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention? In particular, did the authorities discharge their positive obligations under these provisions to protect the applicants from domestic violence and to prosecute those responsible for such violence?
- (2) Has there been a violation of Article 13 of the Convention? In particular, did the applicants have at their disposal effective remedies in respect of their complaints under Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention, in view inter alia of the apparent impossibility to enforce the protection order while it was in force?
- (3) Has there been a violation of Article 14 of the Convention, taken in conjunction with Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention on account of an alleged discrimination against women in matters concerning domestic violence?

Mudric v. Moldova No. 74839/10 Status Unknown

FACTS AND PROCEDURAL HISTORY:

Ms. Mudric, 72 years old, is a native of Moldova and lives in Lipcani. Ms. Mudric divorced her husband several years ago. She owns her own home, and her ex-husband lives next door. On 31 December 2009 her ex-husband broke into her home and beat her. He again broke in and beat her on 19 February 2010. Since that time he has remained in her home. A medical report confirmed Ms. Mudric was beaten, and on 18 March 2010 she reported the incidents to the police and other authorities. Ms. Mudric says the police were aware of the abuse, but did nothing to protect her. Ms. Mudric's ex-husband beat her again on 27 March 2010. The local police partially confirmed the abuse, but did not sanction Ms. Mudric's ex-husband because of his mental illness.

Ms. Mudric obtained a court ordered eviction and an order for her ex-husband to stay away from her and her house. The order was not enforced and Ms. Mudric's ex-husband beat her again. A new court order was filed, but again not enforced.

After another incident of abuse, Ms. Mudric obtained a third court order. Throughout this period of abuse, Ms. Mudric and her lawyer made numerous complaints to the police, the prosecutor's office, and other authorities. At the time of application, no measures have been taken to ensure Ms. Mudric's ex-husband is treated for his mental illness.

COMPLAINTS:

- (1) Authorities violated Article 3 of the Convention when they failed to protect her from the ill treatment in her home and when they failed to enforce binding court orders designed to offer protection.
- (2) Authorities violated Article 14, in conjunction with Articles 3 and 8 of the Convention, when they discriminated against her because of her gender and denied her the opportunity to live a life without violence.
- (3) Authorities violated Article 17 of the Convention when they refused to sanction her ex-husband and allowed him to continue his illegal actions, which led to the destruction of the applicant's rights.

QUESTIONS TO THE PARTIES:

- (1) Has there been a violation of Article 3 of the Convention? In particular, did the authorities discharge their positive obligations under that provision to protect the applicant from domestic violence and to prosecute the person responsible for such violence?
- (2) Has there been a violation of Article 8 of the Convention?
- (3) Has there been a violation of Article 14 of the Convention taken in conjunction with Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention?

Eremia v. Moldova

No. 3564/11 Status Unknown

FACTS AND PROCEDURAL HISTORY:

Ms. Lilia Eremia, Ms. Doina Eremia, and Ms. Mariana Eremia, mother and daughters are Moldovan nationals who live in Valcinet. Ms. Lilia Eremia is married to a police officer, A. Doina Eremia, and Mariana Eremia are their daughters. According to the applicants, A oftentimes came home drunk and assaulted his wife, at times in front of the children. In July 2010 Lilia Eremia filed for divorce. After that A became more violent after, hitting and insulting all three applicants. On 18 September 2010 A was sanctioned by administrative court. On 30 September 2010 he was warned by the Ministry of Internal Affairs to stop his violent behavior.

On 5 November 2010 A came home drunk and beat up Lilia Eremia, and the next day she complained to the prosecutor's office. A again hit Lilia Eremia on 11 November 2010 and on 12 November 2010, on which he almost suffocated her. This resulted in Lilia Eremia losing her voice for a day and a half.

On 29 November 2010 Lilia Eremia asked for the court to issue a restraining order. A was ordered to leave their house for 90 days and was prohibited from coming within 500m of the applicants and from

contact. The order was brought to the attention of police, the prosecutor's office and social welfare authority. The police opened a case for supervision of the enforcement of the restraining order and on 14 December 2010 local police warned A to stop his violent behavior. A left the family home and was housed in temporary housing.

On 16 December 2010 A saw Lilia Eremia on the street and began to follow her. He insulted her and tried to stop her until she found refuge in a store. On 19 December 2010 A entered the family home, violating the restraining order and hit Lilia Eremia. She complained to the police and informed the prosecutor's office.

On 10 January 2011 Lilia Eremia gave statements to the local police. She said she had been persuaded to withdraw her complaint, due to the negative effects of the criminal record of her husband on her daughters' education and career prospects. At the next meeting Lilia Eremia expressed her desire to file for divorce.

On 13 January 2011 A violated the restraining order by entering the home and again hit and insulted Lilia Eremia. He simulated strangling her and warned he would kill her aunt if she continued complaining to authorities. On 14 January 2011 a medical exam found injuries on her neck. The applicants have been in hiding since the incident and a criminal investigation was initiated against A.

COMPLAINTS:

- (1) Authorities violated Article 3 of the Convention when they were inactive in protecting the applicants from family violence and in prosecuting the perpetrator.
- (2) Authorities violated Article 14 of the Convention, in conjunction with 3 and 8, when they failed to apply the domestic legislation, intended to protect the applicants from domestic violence. This result was based on preconceived ideas concerning the role of women in the family.
- (3) Authorities violated Article 17 of the Convention by refusing to apply the domestic violence law to protect the applicants from domestic violence and they were willfully destroying their rights under the Convention.

QUESTIONS TO THE PARTIES:

- (1) Has there been a violation of Article 3 of the Convention? In particular, did the authorities discharge their positive obligations under the provision to protect the applicants from domestic violence and to prosecute those responsible for such violence?
- (2) Has there been a violation of Article 8 of the Convention?
- (3) Has there been a violation of Article 14 of the Convention, taken in conjunction with Article 3 of the Convention?

Munteanu v. Moldova

No. 34268/11 Communicated Case

FACTS AND PROCEDURAL HISTORY:

Ms. Rodica Munteanu and Mr. Cristian Munteanu are Moldovan nationals who live in Durlesti. They are mother and son. Rodica Munteanu is married to I.M. Three years ago I.M. lost his job and began to drink heavily. He became violent towards both applicants. He also sold items in their home to pay for alcohol.

In 2007 I.M. severely beat Rodica Munteanu, resulting in a three-week hospitalization. Both verbal and physical violence continued after. I.M. also beat and insulted his son regularly.

On 18 April 2011 Rodica Munteanu asked police to take action against I.M. The police fined Rodica Munteanu because I.M. had called police earlier to report her beating and insulting him. Rodica Munteanu had not been in the village when the assaults allegedly occurred.

Rodina Munteanu called police after I.M. beat her again on 19 April 2011. On 21 April 2011 she asked for a protection order. On 3 May 2011 the Buiucani District Court issued the order, ordering I.M. to leave the house for 90 days and not approach the applicants. The order was forwarded to the police the same day. Police informed I.M. of the order and he left the house.

The next day, I.M. returned home. Rodina Munteanu repeatedly called police, but they did nothing to remove I.M. from the home. On 19 May 2011 Rodina Munteanu's lawyer asked the prosecutor to start an investigation for acts of domestic violence and to ensure the protection order was enforced. The lawyer also asked that I.M. be examined to determine if he had alcohol dependency.

On 24 May 2011, I.M. insulted and pushed Rodina Munteanu and she called police. The police officer told her he was tired of their family problems and refused to assist. On 25 May 2011 two social assistants from the Buiucani Social Assistance Agency told Rodina Munteanu to be nice to her husband in a manner that would preserve the family.

On 26 May Rodina Munteanu made a complaint against the two social workers for victimizing the victim of domestic violence. Another complaint was made against the Ministry of Internal Affairs concerning the behavior of the officer who refused her assistance. I.M. continues to live in the house with the applicants and continues to act aggressively.

COMPLAINTS:

- (1) Authorities violated Article 3 of the Convention when they tolerated the abuse by I.M. and failed to enforce the protection order, which encouraged his feeling of impunity.
- (2) Authorities breached Article 14 of the Convention, in conjunction with Article 3 and 8, when they discriminated against women.
- (3) Authorities failed to take any resolute action against I.M., which allowed the destruction of the applicants Convention rights, contrary to Article 17 of the Convention.

QUESTIONS TO THE PARTIES:

- (1) Has there been a violation of Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention? In particular, did the authorities discharge their positive obligations under these provisions to protect the applicant from domestic violence and to prosecute those responsible for such violence? (see, *mutatis mutandis, Opuz v. Turkey*, no. 33401/02, §§ 158-176, ECHR 2009)?
- (2) Has there been a violation of Article 13 of the Convention? In particular, did the applicants have at their disposal effective remedies in respect to their complaints under Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention, in view *inter alia* of the apparent impossibility to enforce the protection order issued in their respect?
- (3) Do the circumstances of the case disclose discriminatory treatment against the first applicant on account of her gender, contrary to Article 14 of the Convention taken in conjunction with Article 3 and/or 8 of the Convention?

Women's Human Rights Report Series Publications

Implementation of Croatia's Domestic Violence Legislation, 2012

Sex Trafficking Needs Assessment for the State of Minnesota, 2008

Domestic Violence in Tajikistan, 2008

Implementation of the the Bulgarian Law on Protection against Domestic Violence: A Human Rights Report, 2008

Journey to Safety: The Battered Immigrant Woman's Experience, 2008

Domestic Violence and Child Abuse in Georgia: An Assessment of Current Standings of Law and Practice Regarding Domestic Abuse and Child Abuse in Georgia, and Recommendations for Future United Nations Country Team Involvement, 2006

> The Government Response to Domestic Violence Against Refugee and Immigrant Women in Minneapolis/St. Paul Metropolitan Area: A Human Rights Report, 2004

> > Domestic Violence in Poland, 2002

Sexual Harassment and Employment Discrimination in Poland, 2002

Domestic Violence in Armenia, 2000

Domestic Violence in Moldova, 2000

Domestic Violence in Ukraine, 2000

Domestic Violence in Uzbekistan, 2000

Trafficking in Women: Moldova and Ukraine, 2000

Sex Discrimination and Sexual Harassment in the Workplace in Bulgaria, 1999

Domestic Violence in Nepal, 1998

Domestic Violence in Macedonia, 1998

Domestic Violence in Albania, 1996

These publications are available on the website of The Advocates for Human Rights at www.theadvocatesforhumanrights.org



The Advocates for Human Rights has been promoting and protecting human rights around the world through research, education and advocacy since 1983.

© 2012 The Advocates for Human Rights